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`.NTIGAY VIOLENCE

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 9, 1986

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE,

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room
2237, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. John Conyers, Jr.
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Conyers, Berman, Bryant, and Coble.
Also present: Representative Frank.
Staff present: Thomas W. Hutchison, counsel; Ronald A. Stro-

man, assistant counsel; Raymond V. Smietanka, associate counsel;
and Bennie B. Williams, clerk.

Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order.
Today, the Criminal Justice Subcommittee will conduct its first

oversight hearing on antigay violence. I want to thank my col-
leagues, Howard Berman and Barney Frank, for helping to bring
this matter to the attention of the subcommittee. Antigay violence
has become a national issue since 1979, with the murders of San
Francisco Mayor George Moscone and City Supervisor Harvey Milk.

Their deaths symbolized the growing political strength of the gay
community, as well as the hostility directed toward them, which
became more prominent as a result of political empowerment.

Since that time, we have witnessed a rising tide of antigay vio-
lence. The National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, in an 8 city
study of antigay violence concluded that 1 in 5 gay men and 1 in 1U
lesbians had been physically assaulted because of their sexual ori-
entation.

fhe Community United Against Violence in San Francisco reports
that the victims of antigay violence it served in 1985 increased 61
percent over the previous year. In New York City, the Gay and
Lesbian Anti-Violence project reported a 41-percent increase in the
number of victims it served in 1985 over the previous year, and a 91-
percent increase during the first months of this year.

These statistics are even more disturbing since much of the anti-
gay violence goes unreported. A 1982 survey of victims of violent
crimes in San Francisco showed that 82 percent of antigay attacks
were not reported to the police. A 1985 survey of antigay violence
in Philadelphia revealed that 76 percent of the victims never noti-
fied the authorities.

(3`
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Loca law enforcement response to antigay violence has been ter-
rible. Some areas are trying to do a better job in responding to this
violence. Most areas, however, appear to treat the issue as insignif-
icant at best, and at worse, blame the victims for bringing the vio-
lence on themselves.

Federal civil rights laws do not make any reference to coverage of
this kind of violence. Since there are no Federal statutes which
specifically prohibit antigay violence, Federal law enforcement ef-
forts have been vii-tually nonexistent. So, it is in tnis environment
that the Criminal Justice Subcommittee operates. We find it very
important to inquire into the :evel of violence being directed toward
this group of citizens, and to determine what needs to be done about
it.

The subject did arise in the course of hearings on police brutality
in New York in 1983, where we het-rd from some of the witnesses
testifying here today. We are delighted to start offour first panel
with Dr. Gregory Herek, David Wertheimer, Diana Christensen,
and Kevin Berrill, director of the Violence Project of the National
Gay and Lesbian Task Force in Washington, DC, who has testified
before this committee in other places.

We welcome you, Mr. Berrill. We thank everyone for preparing
their statements, and those prepared statements will without objec-
tion, be included in our hearing record.

Mr. Berrill, you may begin.

TESTIMONY OF KEVIN BERRILL, DIRECTOR, VIOLENCE
PROJECT, NATIONAL GAY AND LESBIAN TASK FORCE. WASH-
INGTON DC; DIANA CHRISTENSEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR.
COMMUNITY UNITED AGAINST VIOLENCE, SAN FRANCISCO, CA;
DAVID WERTHEIMER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NEW YORK CITY
GAY AND LESBIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE PROJECT, NEW YORK, NY;
DR. GREGORY M. HEREK, ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN PSY-
CHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. BERRILL. Thank you.
Mr. Chairman, as director of the Violence Project for the Nation-

al Gay and Lesbian Task Force, I am happy to be here today.
NGLTF is America's oldest and largest national gay civil rights

organization. We thank you for holding this hisori-.1 hearing today
to examine an alarming and much-overlooked problem facing gay
and lesbian Americans.

As you know, the gay community is battling AIDS, one of the
deadliest epidemics in recent history. But we are also battling a
second epidemic, one that has received far less attention by our
public officials. That epidemic, Mr. Chairman, is antigay violence.

It, too, can be deadly. For many who survive, it leaves physical
and emotional scars that will never fade. It has been around long
before AIDS, but there is disturbing evidence that the AIDS and
antigay violence epidemics may now be following the same menac-
ing curve. For, inasmuch as AIDS has spread, so has the fear and
hatred that spawns violence. Sadly, our Government's answer to
antigay violence is similar to its initial response to the AIDS epi-
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clemic: It is viewed as just a gay problem and therefore not of con-
cern to all society.

What is antigay violence? What are its causes? We define it as
any violence directed against persons because they are gay or lesbi-
an or perceived to be so. It is motivated by hatred and by the per-
ception that gay people are "easy targets."

Given widespread ignorance about the magnitude of the problem,
the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force undertook a study in-
volving nearly 2,100 respondents nationwide.' The results were
staggering: More than 1 in 5 gay men and nearly 1 in 10 lesbians
had been physically assaulted because of their sexual orientation.

More than 40 percent had been threatened with violence. Over-
all, more than 90 percent had experienced some type of victimiza-
tion. All this simply for being gay or lesbian. We found that anti-
gay violence occurred not only on the street, but also in our schools
and even in our homes.

Despite its limitations, our study has been widely praised by soci-
ologists and criminologists. Our findings have been confirmed by
local and State studies, which have shown similar high rates of
harassment and violence. Four are compared on the chart to my
right.

One2 study in Philadelphia concluded that gay people in that
city were four times more likely to be victims of violent crimes
then persons in the general urban population.

The toll Jf antigay violence cannot be measured solely in terms
of these statistics. These numbers do not measure the anguish, fear
and loss experienced by Dee, who is still recovering from burns
caused by acid thrown at her face when she was leaving the Los
Angeles Gay Community Center.

Or by Robert from New Jersey, where assailants beat him, extin-
guished cigarettes in his face, and then tied him to the back of a
truck, dragging him in tow.

Or by the family and friends of Charlie Howard of Maine, who
was thrown off a bridge to his death by three teenagers. Or by the
members of a Gay Christian congregation in Jacksonville, FL,
whose church was twice set on fire in just I year. Attacks against
that church became so frequent that bullet-proof windows had to
be installed.

The nightmare for antigay violence victims does not end when
their assailants have finished with them. Those few who are brave
enough to step forward are often revictimized by the very agencies
responsible for protecting and helping them. All too often, the
police and criminal justice system blame gay victims, and fail to
vigorously investigate, prosecute and punish antigay crimes.

A few law enforcement agencies represented here today have
taken positive steps to remedy this situation, but they are the ex
ception rather tha the norm.

This administration has taken a strong 'Ind against interna-
tional terrorism, both in word and in deed. ...,y is it that so little
is said, let alone done, about terrorism within our borders, terror-

' EDITOR'S NarE Antigay Victimization, a study by the National Gay Task Force (June 1984)
2 EDITOR s Narz Antigay Victimization, a report by the Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task

Force (1985)
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ism against not only the gay community, but also people of color,
Jews, recent immigrants and abortion clinics?

In recent years, the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force has
appealed to a variety of Federal agencies, and yet little has een
done to study or remedy this problem. Indeed, one Justice Depart-
ment office has actually sought to curb efforts by its grant recipi-
ents to address the needs of gay crime victims.

With a few exceptions, the local and State response is hardly
more encouraging. A few local programs that assist gay and lesbian
victims have received public support; two are represented here
today. But in most conn-nunities, this issue is ignored.

While the official response to antigay violence has been disap-
pointing thus far, we still bc:ieve that our Government has the ca-
pacity to respond in a compassionate and effective way to this prob-
lem. In order to foster such a response, NGLTF makes the follow-
ing recommendations, which I will briefly summarize:

First, we call on Federal, State and local government to initiate
studies of antigay violence, as no official research has been as yet
conducted on this problem.

Second, NGLTF recommends tougher laws to combat antigay vio-
lence. We urge that Congress pas& legislation that would clarify the
scope of Federal civil rights statutes so that they clearly protect
the full range of groups in this country subjected to acts of violence
because of their status. In the e ,ent that local authorities fail to
prosecute antigay violence, we must be able to rely on Federal
prosecution and the allowance of a private civil cause of action.

Third, we recommend official monitoring of antigay incidents
and other hate crimes. Presently, there is a bill, H.R. 2455, which
has passed the House and is pending in the Senate, that would
mandate the collection of statistics on crimes motivated by racial
and religious prejudice. We urge its passage and ask Congress to
enact legislation that would require the collection of data on anti-
gay crimes.

Fourth, NGLTF calls for improved police-gay community rela-
tions, and establishment of programs similar to those undertaken
by the police departments represented here today.

Fifth, we urge that gay and lesbian crime victims receive ade-
quate services. We commend the Reagan adm:nistration and the
Congress for promoting rights and cervices for crime victims. But
the rising tide has not raised all boats. By encouraging sensitivity
to gay people and other neglected victim populations, the Office of
Justice Programs cot...d make a critical difference in the may these
victims are treated. For its part, the Congress should oppose efforts
to cut the Victims of Crime Act and the Justice Assistance Act,
both of which support the necessary work of victim service organi-
zations.

Sixth, we call for educational programs in our schools, churches
and communities to combat the prejudice that leads to violence. All
citizens, especially young people, need to understand that victimiz-
ing gay and lesbian people is illegal, immoral and intolerable in
our society.

Finally, we urge repeal of all sodomy laws, and call for passage
of legislation prohibiting discrimination on the basis of sexual ori-
entation. The Supreme Court's decision upholding Georgia's

8'
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sodomy law is a legal and moral disgrace, and triggered a wave of
harassment against gay people here in Washington, and elsewhere.
These laws are a crime and should be repealed.

Without civil rights, victims of antigay violence cannot report at-
tacks against them without risking their jobs, homes, even their
lives. By permitting discrimination, the Federal Government actu-
ally facilitates violence against gay people by inhibiting them from
reporting to the police and seeking legal redress.

Mr. Chairman, we thank you and other Representatives who
have cosponsored H.R. 230, which would extend the 1964 Civil
Rights Act to prohibit discrimination on the basis of sexual orienta-
tion.

In closing, I would like to point out that many of the witnesses at
this hearing will be wearing a pink triangle, which was the badge
that identified homosexual inmates of Nazi concentration camps.
Although it is an often overlooked fact, tens of thousands of gay
persons were herded into the camps and, along with Jews, gypsies
and others, were gassed and incinerated. We wear the triangle to
remember them and to remind all people of the terrible cost of big-
otry.

Once again, we are grLteful that this hearing has come to pass,
and hope that it will help to lift the siege under which lesbian and
gay Americans must live.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much.
Our next witness is the executive director of the Community

United Against Violence in San Francisco, Mrs. Diana Christensen.
Welcome to the subcommittee.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Chairman Conyers, I am Diana Christensen,
the executive director of Community United Against Violence
[CUAV], the oldest and largest direct service program for victims of
antigay violence in the United States.

In spirit, the thous -lids of victims of antigay violence who have
come to CUAV for he.z.) over the years, the ones who lived through
their attacks, they are here with us in spirit today.

Imagine hundreds of CUAV volunteers who collectively spent
over 25,000 hours last year to develop solutions to this epidemic of
violence. These are volunteers that demonstrate the term "self-
help" and who, over years of societal ignorance and denial of anti-
gay violence, are responsible for creating a response to antigay vio-
lence, thereby making the gay community a self-help community.
Imagine the volunteers of CUAV here in spirit today.

And behind me, please note the people of the city of San Francis-
co. These are people who know all too well that antigay violence is
a communitywide problem. These are people like Liam "X," who
know that the victims of antigay violence are those who are per-
ceived to be gay or lesbian by the assailant(s).

Liam "X" knows all too well that this is true. He is a young het-
erosexual man who happened to be going home from work on the
bus one day when he was called a faggot and severely beaten.

Liam has had successive surgeries on his back and will forever
have back problems because of this attack. In spirit, the people of
San Francisco who understand that antigay violence is a societal
problem, not just a gay problem, are here today.

9
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Chairman Con:- Ts, on behalf of the victims of antigay violence
in San Francisco, CUAV's hundreds of volunteers, and the people
in the city of San Francisco, I want to thank you for holding these
hearings. For listening to our stories and requests for your help in
finding solutions.

Finally, I would like to thank you in advance for continuing to
take action. For surely, when you learn today that Americans, in
American communities are being physically targeted for acts of vio-
lent crimes and that they have no place to go for help, yot. will feel
compelled to act against this domestic terrorism.

Antigay violence is an historical fact that has at best been ig-
nored and at best encouraged in Western society, from the burn-
ings of lesbians and "faggots" at the stake in the Middle Ages to
the killings of individuals like John O'Connell on the streets of San
Francisco in our own time.

Attacks run the range from simple battery to murder. Harass-
ment in the form of police abuse, shoddy or no prosecution, and
government inaction compound the problem. Life, liberty, and the
pursuit of happiness are not inalienable rights for lesbians and gay
men in America. We live fearing for our lives.

Organized in 1979 in response to a rising wave of antigay vio-
lence in San Francisco, Community United Against Violence is the
oldest organized response from the lesbian and gay community to
the problem of antigay violence.

CUAV's support is the exception rather than the norm in the
United States. The organization has a staff of 7, 500 volunteers,
and is funded by grants from both the city of San Francisco and
the United Way of the Bay Area. It is a victim services organiza-
tion that has records irrefutably demonstrating that the "hidden"
crime of antigay violence against lesbians and gay men not only
exists, it is getting worse.

Since 1984, CUA V has dealt with over 800 victims involved in
over 600 incidents of antigay violence. And this is only the tip of
the iceberg. Most incidents of antigay violence go unreported for
fear of reprisal or simply from historic mistrust on the part of les-
bians and gay men of the criminal or judicial systems.

In 1983, the mayor's office of San Francisco condum-ed a study,
"The Mayor's Survey of Victims of Personal Crime," tnat conclud-
ed that 82 percent of the victims of antigay violence did no report
their assault to the police.

CUAV's records show a 50-percent increase in the number of in-
cidents of antigay violence from 1984 to 1935. 35 percent of all inci-
dents involve the use of weapons. 35 percent of all victims require
medical attention resulting from antigay attacks.

Of those requesting medical attention, half require hospitaliza-
tion and/or surgery. We are not talking about name-calling. We
are talking about physical abuse: Stabbings, beatings, broken
bones, slashed faces. In some cases, we are talking about murder.

In John O'Connell's case it was murder. John O'Connell placed a
pot pie in the oven that warm summer evening. He wasn't plan-
ning to be out long. He met his friend Andy in a bar for a quick
drink and then they began to walk back to John's apartment.

On the way home, four young teens from Vallejo attacked John
and Andy. In the trial later on, we .7.Jund out that the teens came

' 0
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to San Francisco specifically to beat up gay people. One of the as-
sailants later stated that they attacked John because he was a ho-
mosexual and that homosexuality is wrong. It was as though this
young man had never considered that violence is wrong.

The same group of teens were involved in three other violent in-
cidents that night. They used antigay epithets in each attack, al-
though not all of the victims were gay. The outcome of it all is that
John O'Connell is dead. His friend Andy continues to require nsy-
chological counseling. Four young people are spending 15 years to
life in California prisons.

Most victims of antigay violence in San Francisco are white,
male, and in their late twenties. Most assailants are white, male,
and under 20 years of age. The majority of incidents involve more
than one assailant with an average assailant-to-victim ratio of 3 to
1.

The notion that gay men "prcvake" their assailants is entirely
unfounded. It is difficult to conceive of an individual provoking a
gang of 10 youths with his back to them.

Russell "X" was attacked by a group of five high school students
directly in front of his own home. Each of Russell's attackers
played team sports for their Catholic high school. Good all-!`imeri
can kids.

Russell stated later that the last thing he remembered befort
losing consciousness was that he recognized he was in the midst of
a fight for his life. Although he has undergone multiple surgeries
on his arm, he will never fully regain movement. Ai a typesetter
by proiession, he will never be able to work to the extent that he
did before the attack.

Not all of the victims of antigay violence are men. it is some-
times difficult in cases of a personal attack against a lesbian to de-
termine whether or not the attack is antigay or whether it is
antiwoman.

Barbara "X" knew from the epithets that her attack was anti-
gay. The assailant saw her walking on the street at about 7 p.m.
He began by calling her names. He then hit her repeatedly in the
chest and face.

Barbara's attacker picked up the lid of a garbage can that was
laying nearby and began beating her with it. The screams of three
witnesses ultimately caused the attacker to leave. Still, even after
the assailant was later identified, the three witnesses, presumably
out of fea '-, refused to make statements to the police.

Is the increase in antigay violence an indicator of an AIDS-relat-
ed backlash? Logically, we can assume that the public hysteria
over AIDS aggravates homophobic violence, but we can't say that it
causes antigay violence.

At this point, I believe that AIDS and homosexuality have
become synonymous in the American public's mind. For the homo-
phobic mind, AIDS is simply another justification for violence.

David "X'' was told, "You faggots are killing us with AIDS," as
he was walking with his groceries through the supermarket park-
ing lot. He was pushed, bashed in the head with a chain, kicked
and beaten to the ground with a skateboard. The grocery store
manager originally refused to call the police or an ambulance.

1 1
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David's jaw was broken in the attack and he had to have it wired
shut for several months in order for it to heal.

I want to make several recommendations, given the severity of
the problem. One is tnat we need to recognize antigay violence as a
crime. It is as basic as that.

Inclusion of lesbians and gay men in legislation protecting citi-
zens from "hate crimes."

Education of the public, and particularly youth, on homophobia
as an existing and unacceptable form of bigotry.

Training of police and other law enforcement officials on extent,
severity, and unacceptability of antigay violence, as well as on
proper procedures to assist victims.

Allocate funding for services to victims of antigay violence.
Oppose cuts to the Victim of Crime Act funding.
Again, I want to thank you for holding this hearing.
Mr. CONYFRS. Thank you for an excellent statement. The Chair

notes the arrival of the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Barney
Frank. I would yield to him now.

Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for my late-
ness. Last-minute business has us all going. ! wanted to thank you
very much for having this hearing. People who work here under-
stand how hectic these last few weeks are, and your willingness to
accommodate this very important subject is very much appreciated
by us and others, particularly since it is a subject that is both im-
portant and one that some people, including some people around
this place, try to avoid, so I am especially grateful for your willing-
ness, and to your staff, I know it is an extra workload at a difficult
time.

We had some scheduling difficulties because of markups and
things, so with all that going on, I am very appreciative and it is
very consistent with your record as a strong supporter of minorities
who are threatened.

That is an important point that gets across, the role of the Gov-
ernment ought to be to protect minorities who are made vulnerable
because of prejudice, whatever the source. That is a role the Feder-
al Government has had to play in the past, based on race, religion,
and it is our job to look and see whether that is again appropriate,
because there may well be failure of officials to perform their re-
sponsibilities.

You have been a real leader in that area, so I am very, very
grateful to you for this hearing.

Mr. CONYERS. Well, thank you. We work together on all these
problems, civil rights, civil liberties, civil justice, wherever it needs
to be corrected or addressed, and I am glad you are here.

Our next witness is the executive director of the New York City
Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence project. We are delighted to wel-
come David Wertheimer.

Mr. WERTHEIMER. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Frank, friends, I am de-
lighted to be here. Thank you very much. I am delighted that these
hearings are taking place. I have submitted 20 pages of written tes-
timony to the committee.

I will not read the 20 pages in their entirety, but I would like to
highligh* and summarize some of the material that has been pre-
sented to you today.

o 2



9

My name is David Wertheimer, and I am the executive director
of the New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Projrct, Inc. I
have training in theoIogy from Yale, and a degree in social work
from the University of Connecticut; I am licensed as a social
worker by the State of New York

Established in :980. the ant 1-nolence project is an incorporated,
nonprofit social servit..e agency providing counsel 1vocacy and
support services to lesbian an gay survivors r, ophobic vio-
lence, sexual assault, domestic violence and otl. -/' es of criminal
v

r.e project also engages in educational activities targeted to the
lescian and gay communities and the criminal justice system;
through these activities the antiviolence project seeks to alert indi-
viduals to tne problem of antigay end antilesbian violence and to
facilitate an informed and sensitive response to lesbians and gay
men from the police, courts and victim service providers

The antiviolence project grew out of a grassroots effort by lesbi-
ans and gay men to address the issue of violence directed against
them. The project began it New York in may of 1980. Following a
series of antigay attacks a hotline was set up to convey information
tc the police and assist victims. Quite rapidly, that hotline started
ge ling calls from all over New York City. We realized the problem
of i.ntigay violence is a five-borough phenomenon; it happens ev-
erywi Pre where gay people are, which is everywhere in "-x York
City.

In 1983, the project incorporated as a city-wide, nonprofit service
provider and our statistics began to mushroom. Between 1984 and
1985, our caseload for direct service cases increa3ed 41 percent.

I thought that was a lot. Then we did our statistics for the first
half of 1986, the first 7 months of 1986; we have experienced a 91-
percent increase in our direct service caseload, which means that
at the present time we are documenting between 40 and 60 new
cases each month of lesbians and gay men who have been victim-
ized.

This caseload is just scratching the surface. We have a lot of
work still ahead of us in terms of outreach, because most of these
crimes are never reported to anyone.

Antigay violence in New York City takes six different forms, as
we have experienced it. The first form of antigay and antilesbian
violence is harasranent, verbal harassment. On the street, at the
job, in a supermarket, wherever, someone may be verbally attacked
1.y someone else, because tliey are perceived to be lesbian or gay.

The second form is menacing, threatening behavior, whereby
someone may be almost sideswiped by a car, or foi!nwe/2. by , nme-
one carrying a baseball bat, or threatened with guns, ' -lives, and
other menacing behavior.

The third form is homophobic assault, usually verbal harassment
and menacing that escalates into physical contact between an as-
sailant and a victim.

The fourth form of antigay and anti'-.ebiad violence is a fairly
new category, antigay and lesbian violence that is AIDS-related vi-
)lence, that is violence that may begin with verbal and menacing
acts that are specifically related t- AIDS. For example someone
might start an attack by saying, "1 hate faggots. You faggots give
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us AIDS." Or a lesbian might find notes on her door saying "Lesbi-
ans, dykes, you give us AIDS. Get out of the building."

In 1985, 28 percent of the antiviolence caseload involved antigay
and antilesbian violence that was AIDS-related. There was a par-
ticuiarly noteworthy increase in this particular type of violence in
the late summer and early fall of last year. We correlate this di-
rectly to the media attention that surrounded the opening of the
schools in Queens, where there was a child with in the school
system, and the accompanying AIDS-related headlines screaming
across the tabloids almost every day in New York City. This in-
crease in cases also correlates to the death of Rock Hudson. There
were several weeks in the fall of 1985 when more than 50 percent
of the cases coming in in a given week were specifically AIDS-relat-
ed violence.

The fifth form of antigay antilesbian violence is sexual assault,
rape. Rape of lesbians by straight men who want to "fix them,"
"cure them," "make them straight," and also surprisingly, or per-
haps not so, rape of gay men by straight men. Rape is a crime of
violence, domination, a crime of humiliation, and frequently, gay
men find themselves being attacked sexually by straight men.

The sixth and fmal form of antigay and antilesbian violence is
homicide, the murder of lesbians and gay men because of who they
are. In 1985, we assisted the police and were involved with seven
antigay homicides for the year, and so far, up to a week ago this
past Wednesday, this year-1986we have been involved in 15
such homicides, 15 gay men who were murdered because they were
gay.

The antiviolence project has tried to respond to the problem of
antigay and antilesbian violence in a variety of different ways. We
offer direct services, mostly utilizing volunteers from the communi-
ty who provide crisis inte-vention counseling immediately after an
assault, ongoing supportive counseling, and advocacy.

Our counselors will go with crime victims to the police to help
them make reports of incidents. We also offer a court monitoring
program whereby our volunteers track the progress of cases
through the criminal court system, providing emotional support for
victims when they have to go in to testify and face their assailants.

We interact on a regular basis with the police in New York City.
This is difficult Throughout the country, the gay community
has a fairly unique relationship to the police. Prior to 1981 in New
York Citywhen the sodomy statutes were repealedthe police
were the law enforcement agency that was naturally assigned the
responsibility of enforcing the sodomy statutes, which were often
used to persecute lesbians and gay men. In 25 States, and here in
the District of Columbia, these laws are still on the books. In these
places there is by nature an adversarial relationship between the
gay community and the police which has led to a fear of the police
by gay people. This fear still lingers in New York, even though the
sodomy statutes have been ruled unconstitutional in that State.

It is our estimate that SO percent of the lesbians and ,Ry men
who are attacked never report the crime to anyone le have
worked hard in New York City to improve the relationship be-
tween the gay community and the police, and it is improving dra-
matically, and we have a model program in some ways.
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Robert Johnston, chief of the New York City Police Department,
will be testifying later. I would like at this time to identify th:ee
ways n which interaction between the gay community and the
police has proved productive.

The first way is interaction at the local precinct level, where we
enter precincts on a regular basis to dialog with those officers who
are working patrols on the street. The second way is through the
command level of the police department. Through the mayor's
poli,:e council mayorally appointed representatives of the gay corn-
my ity and the police department meet with Chief Robert John-
ston on a monthly basis to :iddress specific concerns in the lesbian
and gay community.

The third method of interaction is through the police department
bias unit. Initially established to investigate crimes ,activated by
racial, ethnic, and religious bigotry in July 1985, its role may
expand to address antigay and antilesbian bias crimes. We work
very closely with this unit on cases.

The same problem with the court system existed in New York
City, when the sodomy statutes were on the books, and the courts
were another vehicle used to persecute lesbians and gay men. The
system remains hostile to all victims and unsympathetic at times,
as there is a general tendency to blame victims for what happens
w them. We have tried to intervene on a case-by-case basis, send-
ing volunteer court monitors the people into the court system to
provide emotional support and advocate for victims with the crimi-
nal justice authorities.

That has led to formally structured relationships over time with
specific representatives within the district attorney's offices of the
five boroughs and there is at this point in time a designated full-
time liaison from the Manhattan District Attorney's Office. This is
an example of a 'ruitful response to the ongoing interaction we
have had with the criminal justice system, and an extremely valua-
ble resource.

Finally, in summary, I would like to thank the subcommittee for
the opportunity to testify and make two recommendations for what
the committee might consider doing on a national level.

First of all, I would encourage advocacy on behalf of the national
gay and lesbian rights bill that has been before the Congress for a
number of years. In terms of antigay and antilesbian violence, this
is a very important piece of legislation. A statement fron. the Con-
gress of the United States saying that people should not be dis-
criminated against because they are gay or lesbian will enable
more people to come forward when they are attacked.

More people will be willing to seek help if they know that as a
result of disclosing what is happening to them, they won't lose
their jobs, homes or access to public services. Such legislation and
it will also send a clear message to America that antigay and an-
tilesbian behavior and acts of violence are distinctly un-American.

Second, I would recommend that the subcommittee that they en-
hance the process that has begun today, continue it by sponsoring
research on a national basis, on antigay and antilesbian violence
by holding regional hearing like this one throughout the country to
hear from people about whe 's happening in their area.

15
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Such hearings and research might lead to concrete proposuls
which could lead to legislative action, which could lead to interven-
tions for enhanced programming, services and an improved re-
sponse, overall response from the Federal Government to the epi-
demic of antigay and antilesbian violence that we are facing today.

Thank you yea much.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much.
Now we have, on behalf of the American Psychological Associa-

tion, Dr. Gregory Herek.
Welcome.
Mr. HEREK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Frank
I am Dr. Gregory M. Herek, assistant professor of psychology at

the Graduate Center of the City University of New York. I have
conducted extensive empirical research on the social psychological
bases of hostility toward lesbians and gay men, and I am also a
member of the American Psychological Association's [APA] Com-
mittee on Lesbian and Gay Concerns. I am pleased to testify today
on behalf of the APA's 87,000 members on the subject of violence
against lesbians and gay men.

Since 1974, the APA has been strongly committed to removing
the stigma that has long been associated with hoi.losexual orienta-
tions in our society, and to eradicating discrimination against lesbi-
ans and gay men. Our view is that, aside from the gender of their
life partners, lesbians and gay men are not fundamentally different
from heterosexual women and men. They are capable as hetero-
sexuals of leading normal, well-adjusted, happy lives.

The most significant difference between homosexual and hetero-
sexual persons is that lesbians and gay men continue to be the tar-
gets of hostility, discrimination, persecution, and violence, solely
because of their sexual orientation.

There is not a great deal of empirical data on violence against
lesbians and gay men. But enough information has been collected
by community organizations and by social scientists to permit some
general observations.

First, the violence is surprisingly common across the United
States. Statewide and community surveys from all parts of the
country indicate that a significant minority of lesbian and gay re-
spondentsbetween 15 and 25 percenthave been punched,
kicked, or beaten because of their sexual orientation. Most attacks
seem to be perpetrated by groups of young males, often armed, who
do not know their victims personally.

Attacks against gay people often are characterized by an intense
rage on the part of the attackers, and so they tend to be more vio-
lent than other physical assaults. The frequency of attacks seems
to have increased during the last few years, with many attacks
now including spoken references to AIDS by the attackers, usually
accusing the victim of spreading AIDS to others. AIDS may thus be
providing a convenient excuse for violent expressions of hostility
against gay people.

Turning to the aftermath of violence, lesbian and gay survivors
are likely to be blamed by others for their assault, and accused of
inviting the attack or deserving it. Such responses can significantly
lower self-esteem and evoke strong feelings cf guilt, shame, or de-
pression in the lesbian or gay survivor. When their sexual orienta-
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tioil becomes public knowledge as a result of an attack lesbian and
gay survivors may subsequently be fired from their jobs, evictedfrom their homes, and denied services simply because they are gay.This sort of discrimination is currently legal in most jurisdic-
tions. Anticipating all of these negative consequences, most lesbi-ans and gay men probably never report their assaults to law en-force.nent officials. Community violence surveys suggest that asmany as 80 percent of attacks go unreported.

My statements about research findings must be phrased in verytentative terms. Because funding for research in this area has beenpractically nonexistent, past studies have been on a small scale andhave not been able to use systematic sampling techniques. Conse-
quently, we do not know whether their findings underestimate oroverestimate the scope of the problem. Thus, we must be extremely
L....atious in drawing conclusions about the frequency of antigay vio-lence, its forms, or its consequences.

One inescapable conclusion, however, is that violence against gaypeople is a serious national problem, sufficiently widespread towarrant close scrutiny and government intervention. But untilmore extensive and systematic empirical research has been con-ducted with national samples, we will be in the frustrating position
of not knowing the full scope of the problem nor how best to solveit.

Violence is only one manifestation of the larger problem of preju-dice and hostility directed toward the estimated 20 million homo-sexual persons in American society. The term "homophobia" has
come to be used to describe this phenomenon. The hostility, fear,and ignor ice of most Americans reflect our society's institutional
homophobia the antigay ideologies prevalent in our Government,our schools, our churches, and our mass media. These societal insti-
tutions effectively create a cultural climate in which individual ex-pressions of homophobia, including violence, are tolerated or evenencouraged.

Unfortunately, actions by the Federal Government have contrib-uted significantly to this climate of prejudice, most recently in con-nection with AIDS and with State sodomy laws. Earlier, I men-tioned that fear of AIDS has become linked to antigay violence. Agrowing body of scientific data, including my own empirical re-search, shows that individuals' irrational fears surrounding AIDSsuch as fear of transmission through casual contactare highly
correlated with their level of homophobia.

I interpret this finding to mean that reducing AIDS hysteria re-quires confronting its roots in homophobia, and that eliminatinghomophobia will require education about AIDS. Unfcrtunately, theU.S. Justice Department has sanctioned discrimination based onfears of AIDS-contagion, and has thereby fueled fears about AIDSand probably contributed to public homophobia.
The cultural climate of homophobia was intensified when the Su-preme Court recently ruled that States can legally prohibit sexualintimacy between persons of the same sex in the privacy of their

own homes. Lesbians and gay men, in other words, can be declared
criminals simply for sexually expressing love for their partners. Itis not difficult to see how such a ruling can be interpreted as legiti-mating hostility toward gay people.

I
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Within this cultural climate of prejudice, homophobic violence
and even murder are condoned through public indifference, blam-
ing of the victim rather than the perpetrator, lack of serious atten-
tion by police and prosecutors, and minimal sentencing if offenders
are convicted. This pattern is clearest when the perpetrators of ho-
mophobic violence are adolescents, which is often the case. They
are typically tried as juveniles and consecptcntly receive light sen-
tences, if they are sentenced at all. The effect of such minimal re-
sponses by the State is to give tacit permission for attacking gay
people.

In order to reduce the violence, we must attack the homophobia
that underlies it. Thus, any intervention strategies must include
public education concerning gay men and lesbians. Given the fre-
quency of homophobic violence among adolescents, such education
is particularly important in middle and secondary schools.

An important component of educational programs must be per-
mitting heterosexual persons an opportunity to interact freely with
their gay and lesbian friends, family members, and coworkers. This
sort of personal contact appears to be the most effective remedy for
homophobia. But it cannot occur while discrimination based on
sexual orientation remains legal.

Until protective legislation is enacted, most lesbians and gay
men will try to avoid harassment by hiding their orientation, and
so the elimination of homophobia and its consequent violence will
be delayed.

Based upon these observations, the APA makes the following rec-
ommendations concerning violence against lesbians and gay men:

No. 1, the Federal Government should encourage development of
a body of knowledge on homophobic violence by providing adequate
funding for scientific research through agencies such as the Na-
tional Institute of Justice and the National Institute of Mental
Health. This research should describe the scope of the violence, the
forms it takes, and its consequences for survivors.

No. 2, once data are available, effective intervention strategies
should be developed and evaluated. These should include: First,
programs for directly reducing violence, including collaborations
between police and community groups to monitor neighborhoods;
second, programs for reducing the homophobia that underlies the
violence among the general public and especially in schools; and
third, programs for providing adequate medical, social, and legal
services to survivors of violence.

No. 3, the Congress should enact legislation that clearly identi-
fies homophobic violence as repugnant and unequivocally unaccept-
able. Such legislation should: First, establish criminal penalties
specifically for homophobic violence; and second, authorize the vic-
tims of such violence, or their survivors, to file civil suits against
their assailants. Legislators should also address the problem that
many perpetrate -s of antigay violence are juveniles, and conse-
quently face minimal punishment or rehabilitation.

No. 4, finally, the Congress should take action to change the cur-
rent cultural climate, which fosters homophobia in general, and an-
tigay violence in particular. At least three steps should be taken
'hith all possible speed: One, Congress should protect the civil
rights of persons with AIDS and persons perceived as having AIDS
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by explicitly including them in existing legislation that safeguards
the rights of disabled Americans; two, Congress should protect all
Americans from State regulation of their private, consenting
sexual conduct; three, Congress should protect all Americans from
discrimination in employment, housing, and services based onsexual orientation.

Federal legislation in these areas will not in itself eliminate ho-
mophobia or antigay violence any more than laws against racial
discrimination have eliminated racism. But such laws can help to
create a climate of openness in which lesbians and gay men can
cooperate with the criminal justice system to confront the problem
of homophobic violence, and in which American society can con-
front its own homophobia.

Thank you.
Mr. CONYERS. Well, we appreciate that. And I know it has been a

struggle within the American Psychological Association to reach
this point. There was a day in time when that wasn't the prevail-
ing medical view even.

This has been a good panel.
I want to acknowledge the presence of our subcommittee

member, Mr. Bryant from Texas, whom we welcome to these pro-
ceedinEs.

Mr. BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. I have several questions, and I will address the

PanP1
Berrill mentioned a particular Federal agency that was notonly neutral to assisting gays but was hostile. I would like to have

that agency identified.
We have a number of recommendations about what the Congress

should do. We have before us, of course, H.R. 230, introduced by
Mr. Weiss in the beginning of last year. We can also amend 18
U.S.C. 241, and we could pass a sense of Congress resolution indi-
cating our antipathy toward homophobic violence. And I would liketo see what your feelings are about those and find out if anybody
has attempted to contact Attorney General Meese, or anyone else,
to see what they are willing to do about their role in reducing this
kind or violence and this kind of terrorism.

We all know that there is no Federal antisodomy law, but I
would like to find out if there are any contacts made with the Gov-
ernor of Georgia, the Senators, the Congressmenone of whom is a
distinguished member of this subcommitteeor other government
officials in an attempt to deal with the antisodomy law there.

I would like to find out if there are any suggestions about how
we can educate the American people about the AIDS hysteria that
increases the violence and antipathy toward gays. And I would also
like to find out about what the results are, in terms of police work
and criminal justice prosecution and the 15 murders that have oc-curred in the New York area, with reference to antigay violence.

Finally, I observe that antigay violence is a crime, because vio-
lence is a crime in America.

Anyone can begin to address any of those questions, if you
choose.

Mr. BERRILL. Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin by addressing
your question about our interactions with Federal agencies, notably
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the Justice Department. In 1985 our organization twice met with
the National Institute of Justice [NIJ] the research arm of the Jus-
tice Department. NIJ acknowledged in a letter to NGLTF that an-
tigay and antilesbian violence is increasing, and in that regard rep-
resents a problem that should be addressed. Yet, despite urging by
NGLTF, California Attorney General Van de Camp and the chief
of police of San Francisco, Frank Jordan, NIJ declined to under-
take a pilot study of antigay violence that it had been considering:
I am told that funding prospects for outside proposals do not look
promising. I should point out that NIJ has funded the development
of a police protocol to respond to crime motivated by racial and re-
ligious prejudice, but that protocol ignores antigay violence.

Under the leadership of Assistant Attorney Lois Herrington, the
Office of Justice programs made significant strides in securing
rights and services for victims of crime, but not all victims of crime
have been embraced by the Justice Department.

Despite repeated urging by NGLTF, the Attorney General's task
force would not even mention battered lesbians and gay males in
its 1984 report. When we went to the Office for Victims of Crime to
ask for funding to expand victim-related training programs, the re-
quest was denied on the grouneg that there were scant resources
available to deal with this problem. That reply Is a bit disingen-
uous given the fact that that office has funded project to dealing
with other special populations. Apparently the Justice Department
thinks some crime victims are Less equal than others.

If funding priorities are at issue, we cannot ignore the fact that
this year the Office of Justice programs gave a $622,000 grant to
the Task Force on Families in Crisis, which has ties to Phyllis
Schlafly's Eagle Forum. The Task Force on Families in Crisis has
no expertise in the area of domestic violence, and people for the
American Way, a public interest organization described the grant
as a "scandalous use of public funds." We think that these charges
have merit and deserve to be investigated.

When the Office of Justice programs has not deliberately ignored
gay victims of crime, it has actively discouraged efforts by some of
its grant recipients to address the legitimate concerns of lesbians
and gay crime victims.

For example, last year, Attorney General Meese froze a grant to
the National Coalition Against Domestic Violence after some crit-
ics charged that NCADV was "prolesbian" and antifamily. The
grant was subsequently reduced by $100,000, and later .eleased on
the condition that work done under the grant be closely monitored.

This year NCADV declined to renew funding with the Office of
Justice Programs, because the Office of Justice programs would not
permit any references to battered lesbians in programs and in pub-
lications funded through the granteven though battered lesbians
constitute a significant portion of battered women.

How unfair they can be? First, the Justice Department screens
candidates for U.S. attorney in an effort to exclude gay people, and
then it allows employers to discriminate against persons with
AIDS, even on irrational grounds, and now it seeks to prevent
agenc:,1 from seeking to meet the very legitimate needs of gay and
lesbian crime victims. That is tremendously unfair, and we can
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only conclude that these mean-spirited actions are motivated by
prejudice, the same that motivates antigay violence.

We urge the Justice Department to put aside prejudice, and to
encourage fair treatment of all crime victimsnot just gay people,
but also people of color, disabled victims, recent immigrants, survi-
vors of homicide victims, hostages, police survivors that family
members of police officers who are killed on the job and victims of
drunk drivers. At the very least, we ask the Justice Department to
refrain from censoring those grant recipients that seek to address
the very legitimate needs of gay and lesbian crime victims.

We also ask that Congress, in its oversight role, monitor Federal
activities with respect to antigay violence, and encourage a more
responsive and responsible role by the Federal Government. We en-
courage Congress to enact the laws that deal with this problem in-
cluding passage of hate crime legislation, clarification of the Feder-
al civil rights statutes so that they clearly protect gay people. Fed-
eral civil rights protection is the key to changing the attitudes that
cause antigay violence, would improve ability of gay and lesbian
crime victims to report crimes against them.

We didn't just go to the Justice Department. In 1984 NGLTF
learned that the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights was considering
a national study of crime motivated by racial, ethnic and religious
bigotry. Despite urging by NGLTF, the Commission refused our re-
quest that it expand the scope of its study to include violence moti-
vated by antigay bigotry and instead the Commission authorized
it's State advisory committees to examine the issue of antigay vio-
lence, but only from an administration of justice standpoint. Two
years later, not a single State advisory committee, has conducted
an investigation of antigay violence, although I know that several
have examined other types of crimes motivated by bigotry.

NC' TF also went to the Center for Disease Control Violence Epi-
de; .o.e.ogy Branch, which informed us that the increased risk of vi-
olence faced by gays is an important problem, but unfortunately
we simply do not have the resources at present to conduct for a
study specifically focused on this risk group. So, here again, we are
getting some acknowledgment from NIJ and the CDC, that this
problem is serious, that there is an increased risk of violence faced
by gays. But we don't see any kind of commensurate response, and
that is deplorable. We would appreciate anything that Congress
could do to light a fire under the Justice Department and any
other Federal agencies so that some significant action is taken.

In response to your question about the Georgia sodomy law, the
National Gay and Lesbian Task Force has initiated its privacy
project, and we will be assisting local and State gay and lesbian or-
ganizations in going to their States' attorneys general and legisla-
tures, to urge that the sodomy laws be repealed.

I think this is an effort that is of vital concern to our organiza-
tion, and to the national gay and lesbian community, and we will
be working very hard in the months and years ahead to do justthat.

Mr. CONYERS. Is the Civil Rights Commission that you mentioned
the same one that is chaired by one Clarence Pendleton?

Mr. BIIRRILL. The very same.
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Mr. WERTHEIMER. I would like to address briefly what can be
done at the Federal level to help alleviate the problem, because the
messages that are coming right now from the Federal level, as
Kevin has discussed already, are overtly hostile to lesbians and gay
men.

When the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court states an opinion
and discusses extensively the way in which homosexuality used to
be a capital crime, it is something some Americans will interpret
as license to go out and hurt us, attack us.3 I am ri.re the Chief
Justice did not intend to do this, but I think opinions like that tend
to spur a reaction from irrational people in the community that
can be 1,4.olent.

When the Justice Department hands down rulings that condone
discrimination against people who are perceived to have AIDS be-
cause they appear to put people at risk for casual transmission
even when medical opinion is unanimous that this is not the case,
again this is the kind of message from the Federal level that spurs
on homophibia and outbreaks of violence against lesbians and gay
men. These messages are very hostile to the gay and lesbian com-
munity.

The chairman's suggestion about the possibility of a sense of
Congress condemning homophobic violence is an excellent one, be-
cause there needs to be both short-term and long-term intervention
at the Federal level. The amendments to the Civil Rights Acts that
would expand them to include lesbians and gay men are, I think,
realistically, a long-term agenda for the Congress of the United
States. They are not something that will happen overnight. But
small steps that lead us in that direction, small steps that allow
the Congress to say antigay and lesbian violence is a distinctly un-
American activity that is deplorable, are an excellent idea.

Mr. HEREK. I would like to say, all of the suggestions you made
sound very good. We need to create a climate. It is very true that
violence against lesbians and gay men is a crime, because violence
against anyone in our society is a crime. Yet, we hear repeatedly
that some victims of crime are more equal than others.

We need to create a climate in which people in American society
are socialized to realize that this is a problem. The vast majority of
Americans are not committing acts of violence, but many Ameri-
cans do hold very hostile and prejudicial attitudes toward lesbians
and gay men, that in some ways logically lead to violence.

So we are talking about resocializing many of the people in our
country in the same way that we resocialized people- -

Mr. CONYERS. How do we do it?
Mr. HEREK. I think all of the meal res we have been talking

about are very important. We can't pass a law and say to people,
"you can't be bigoted." But we know from a mass of social psycho-
logical research that when people change their behavior, often not
too long after that they start to change their attitudes. If we
simply make it illegal to discriminate and illegal tc be openly hos-
tile, to be openly prejudiced against gay people in the same way we
have tried to address prejudice against racial minorities, ethnic mi-

' EDITOR'S NOTE BOWerq v Hardretc k. 106 SCt 2841, 92 L Ed 2d 14011986)
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norities, and religious minorities, then that is going to help to
achieve that climate in which violence is unacceptable.

I would also like to say that there are social scientists who are
very willing to apply to the National Institute of Justice, to the Na-
tional Institute of Mental Health, or to any other Federal agencies
for funding to do good empirical research on this topic and to look
at intervention programs, and to evaluate them, and help collect a
good body of data. But I think it would be useful if there were a
mandate from the Congress in the budgets of those agencies to saythat this is a respectable topic of research.

It requires too much work to create a grant application, to go to
one of these agencies, when you know :hey are not going to fund it.
But if it is part of the mandate of the organization, I think we arelikely to get those grant applications, and we are likely to see the
sort of research that will contribute to understanding this problembetter.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Chairinar Conyers, you asked how you do it.On a local level, I think it means educational programs. In high
schoolsI know 50 percent of the attackers, of antigay violence,
are youths under 20. One of the projects my program has put to-gether is an educational program in sex education classes in high
schools. So it is support for sex education classes where a realistic
view of gay people can be given is one way to start.

Mr. CONYERS. Are there programs and written materials that
have been developed that you find acceptable and successful?

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. Absolutely. In fact, we have developed a cur-
riculum, and I can forward that to you.

One of the other things is a random victim service in general.
Victim services are being cut this year; vocational services arebeing cut. We need that money to be restored. Programs in general
are going to help with this problem.

It would be nice, then, if we had th2: support of this committee in
terms of monitoring whether, once those victims service programs
are reinstituted and funds are cut, making sure they are not going
to discriminate against applicants that will serve gay people. Thatis a start.

Mr. BEREILL. Diana referred to education in the schools, and I
think that really is critical.

I would like to relay to you a brief anecdote about something
that happened in Madison, ME, last year. A student in a highschool class asked his teacher why a young man named Charlie
Howard was thrown off a bridge and killed by three teenagers, and
asked the teacher if a real, live, gay person could come and speak
to them about why that happened and what that was all about.

Well, the teacher said he had an even better idea. He invited
members of a variety of different disenfranchised minority commu-nities to come and talk about their experiences, including membersof racial minority communities, the disabled, native Americans,and a lesbian.

Well, when some local parents found out about a lesbian attend-
ing, they went right to the board of education. The board of educa-tion went to the principal, and the principal went to the teacher,
and the sum total of what happened was that "Tolerance Day"asit came to be calledwas canceled, which is kind of sad, you know.

3
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When we try to change the kinds of attitudes that resulted in
Charlie Howard dying in a river in Bangor, ME, when we try to
change those kind of attitudes in the schools, we come up against a
roadblock.

Such roadblocks have been put in front of us not only by the
schools but by many religious leaders, as well. I think the pro-
nouncements of some religious leaders, especially certain funda-
mentalist preachers, have not only not helped the problem but ac-
tually exacerbated it.

I think it is inflammatory when people like Rev. Jerry Falwell
issue direct mail that pledges "Stop homosexuals dead in their
tracks," or when he issues declarations of war against homosexual-
ity. I watched with horror last year as Rev. Jimmy Swaggert talked
on television about having to get the "queers" and the "limp
wrists" out of the pulpits. I believe that kind of rhetoric is inflam-
matory and is an incitement to violence. And I think those people
need to be held accountable for this kind of rhetoric.

But what is even more disturbing than the rhetoric coming from
the religious right is the silence by the mainstream churches. You
know, there is a continuing debate about the alleged sin of homo-
sexuality among many religious leaders. But what is being said
about the very real sin of antigay violence? While they are debat-
ing these issues, gay people are being thrown off bridges, gay
churches are being burned down, and gay lives are being destroyed.
What is the morality of that?

I should point out that 18 Metropolitan Community Churches
MCC is a Christian denomination oriented to the gay community
have been set ablaze in the last 15 years or so. Thr t is not some-
thing many people know about and hasn't received much attention.

I think we need a concerted response, including more than just
government. We need our religious leaders to speak out. We call on
the National Council of Churches and the U.S. Conference of Bish-
ops to establish task forces to address the prejudice that leads to
antigay violence. We call on the national educational organiza-
tions, such as the National Education Association, to develop a cur-
riculum for combating not just antigay prejudice but all kinds of
bigotry.

Addressing this problem it is not going to be a quick fix. We
can't just have a few good law enforcement or school-based pro-
grams here or there. The response must come from several fronts. I
am hoping this hearing will at least raise awareness about this
issue enough and set in motion that process.

Mr. CONYERS. I thank you very much.
I notice that in the Tolerance Day hearing at the school in

Maine they left blacks off the panel, too.
Mr. BERRILL. I wasn't aware of that.
Mr. CONYERS. You named who was on the panel. You didn't

name a black. I assume they were omitted, as well.
Mr. BERRILL. There were, I would say, about a dozen groups in-

cluding someone who was black, someone who is disabled, someone
who is Jewish, someone who is native American, someone who is
gay, and members of a variety of other groups.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you.

24
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Mr. WERTHEIMER. I would like to comment briefly in response toyour question, Mr. Chairman, about the gay-related homicide prob-lem in New York City. You will hear later from Chief Johnstonand Captain Bromberg, who commands the bias unit in New YorkCity, about the work they are doing.
New York City sees well over 1,500 homicides in a given year,well over. At the present time, better than half of those cases aresolved by the police. With the gay-related homicide cases, wellunder 50 percent of those cases are solved. There are many com-plex reasons for this.
I think there may be a tendency in homicide cases for peopleoften to be killed by someone they know, and in restigating thecrime is facilitated by that reality. With the gay-related homicides,very often the assailant is a stranger, someone they may havenever met before, someone who leaves very little in the way of atrail leading to his capture. It makes the investigation of thesecrimes extremely difficult.
In New York City, the recent response to these 15 homicidesfrom the police department has been, I think, outstanding. For ex-ample, in Queens, where in the space of 9 months three Hispanicgay men were murdered in the same fashion in their homes within

an 18-block radius of each other, the local precinct and the boroughcommand responded with an overwhelming show of strength withtheir detective squad investigating the crimes. Unfortunately, theyhave not yet been solved, but I cannot fault the police department'sresponse in that case.
There is a larger problem, though, in that gay-related cases, andgay-related homicide cases are something that just don't seem tointerest the general public, don't seem to interest the media, andtherefore there is very little pressure put on the civil authoritiesand the criminal justice system to respond to these cases whenthey occur.
For example, not long ago a woman named Jennifer Levin wasmurdered in Central Park. People may be familiar with her name.And the person who has been charged with her killing is a mannamed Robert Chambers. She was young, she was white, she wasrich, and she was murdered. It has been played incessantly overthe media in New York City. It is something that has gotten anextraordinary amount of attention. People seera fascinated withthis killing.
A week ago yesterday, a man was murdered in Central Park. Hewas purportedly gay. He was black. There was virtually no atten-tion given to that case in the media. No one seemed to care thatanother supposedly gay black man had been killed. It wasn't untilhis body was identified on Saturday as that of Cecil Ivory, an ad-ministrative law judge for the Workers Compensation Board, and aformer member of the State attorney general's staff, that some in-terest in his case emergedthat the media began to pay a little at-tention that a sort of VIP had been murdered in Central Park inan area that is known for gay cruising.
It goes to show, I think, that the media in New York City andaround the country don't seem terribly interested in what happensto the gay community, just as they may not seem terribly interest-ed in what happens to people of color, to other minority groups
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that don't have the pull, the magnetism that cases involving Jenni-
fer Levin seem to have. I think it is a deplorable situation.

Elsewhere in the country where gay-related homicides occur on a
regular basis, T suggest it is more than likely the police have a lais-
sez-faire attitude toward these cases; they don't give them the pri-
ority they need or the attention they ought to command as they
are beginning to do in New York City.

Thank you.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you all very micch.
I would like to note the presence of the gentleman from Califor-

nia, Mr. Berman, a member of the committee, who helped us ar-
range this hearing.

I yield now to Mr. Frank.
Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the courtesy

you are showing me, and I won't take too much time.
I would say, in answer to the question you p of what can be

done to deal with the attitudilal problem and to make it clear to
people that this sort of violence is not to be tolerated, the simple
fact of having this hearing and giving this forum to people and
having people be able to come and articulate this, I think, is very
useful. I would just want to make one comment.

I want to congratulate the National Gay Task Force for its role
here. I would make one comment to Dr. Herek. At this pointI un-
derstand your interest in having it made explicit that discrimina-
tion against people with AIDS and AIDS-related complex is ille-
galbut at this point I think our position ought to be that no such
statutory change is needed because it is in the law right now under
section 504. And virtually everybody except the Justice Depart-
ment understands that.

The American Medical Association ha' tiled a 'very good brief on
that subject, and there is a case going forward. Many Members of
Congress are friends of the court in that one.

The most meretricious, intellectually invalid opinion I have ever
seeni+ is kind of a tie between Lewis Powell and the hardware
case, aiid Charles Cooper in the Justice Department in the 504
casebut I think it is very clear 504 already covers AIDS. And the
great bulk of people who have to decide that have already deci :ed
that.

Let me note one thing. I very much appreciate Chief Johnston's
being willing to appear. My own experience, when I was working
with the Police Departments when I was a local official and a State
legislator in Boston, was that one of the departmentsyou have al-
luded to itwas the historic fear that many gay men and lesbians
had about the Police Department. My own sense is particularly in
big cities there is some cultural lag there.

My experience has been that withincertainly at the officials
levels of these Police Departments, at the higher levelsthere is a
great deal of willingness to cooperate, and I think one of the
rolesI am glad that you alluded to itis, it is a two-way street
here. It is our job as officials to see that the police response is
there, is better than it has been in some cases about antigay vio-
lence, and I mean nit just the police response but the prosecutorial
response, judicial response.
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I think it is also important for the gay and lesbian orgai:7ations
that represent the members to help carry the message that Police
Departments are increasingly willing to work with them, and ways
can be worked out to be cooperative with the police. In fairness to
the police, they can't do this if tney don't get cooperation.

I know there have been increasing efforts to do that, and I appre-
ciate your making that point clear, because I think there could be
a danger in hearings like this. Inevitably, at a hearing. you will il-
lustrate some oc the cases where there wasn't the right, official re-
sponse. We are an appeal board in some ways, and if everything
was going well, Chairman ^onyers and the rest of the memberscould be going about the c A.er ver' pressing business of the day.

I appreciate Mr. Berman and Mr. Bryant also taking time to
come.

1.1i:a lon't want to give too negative a message. I don't want
anyone reading this transcript or watching this on C-SPAN or
v,...atever to get the sense that this is hopeless. The message ought
to be a dual one. It ought to be to the victims of violence, that the
chances are increasing that they will get some response, and that
they ought to be availing then selves either directly or through
your o-ganizations of this, because we are never going to make it
better unless we get this response.

My own sense is the police departments and the prosecutorial de-
partments, particularly in the big citiesand maybe it will be
spreadinghave become increasingly responsive.

Mr. WERTHEIMER. I think we have two people who want to re-
iii. id to that. I appreciate those comments very much. Thank you.I think we still have a long way to go with the police depart-
ment, but we have come an extraordinary distance. The police de-
partmer.t.: in New York City is big. There are almost 30,000 officers.
I think the attitudes and feelings about lesbians and gay men onthat police department run as broad a spectrum as they do in the
general population, from people who are openly gay on the police
department, supportive of gay people. to people who are virulently
homophobic, just as in the general population.

Training with the police, interventions at the precinct level allthe way through the command level, are extremely importz , Ithink also using innovative means to facilitate the police in ,!
work is important. For example, in New York City very often w:-te.-2
there is a homicide we print in the local gay press requests for wig
nessesanyone with information about a case to call the antigay
violence project. Very often, these are individuals who are terrified
of the police, who really would never go to the police on their own
but would be willing to contact the gay identified agency.

When we receive calk from people, we then are able to arrange
meetings, usually at our office, with the individuals who are will-inf.; to convey information to detectives who are investigating ahomicide. Often, this is done anonymously with the cooperation ofthe police and the witness. That way. the help to solving thesecrimes- -

Mr. FRANK. You find the police ay , illing to cooperate?
Mr. WERTHEIMER. I have found the police in New York City arewilling to pursue any lead they can in solving a homicide case.
Mr. FRANK. Thank you.

i0 7
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MS. CHRISTENSEN. Where there are prograii.d to deal with aliti-
gay violence specifically, you will find the cooperation over the last
couple of years between the police departmentthe department
and the community has changed drastically, and has changed for
the better. The problem ends up being where there is very little of-
ficial contact between a program and the police department so that
in many areas there will be major problems with the police.

In San Francisco, I have seen it change. I ha "e seen the commu-
nity's response change to the police, and I have seen the police
become acce.loible to the community. It is exciting watching that
harpen.

I know that we used to receive at Community United Against Vi-
olence five complaints of police brutality per month in 1981 and
1982. That has dropped to virtually nothing. That is because the re-
lationship has drastically improved, and that is because we have
consciously made an effort to work with the police on a variety of
levels.

Mr. BERRILL. Congressman Frank, it has been my experience Dow
running the violence project for about 41/2 years that where gay
people tend to have a measure of political power, where they have
been active in community organizing and have helped to elect local
mayors, that the treatment they receive from the police increases
in proportion to their political clout. This is true in Washington,
DC, and in Seattle, where police-gay relations are, I think, excel-
lent in many respects. Seattle's Police Department, has a Police
Gay Task Force, and has developed safety informatioa for gay
people on ways to minimize the risk of being attacked. Whenever
there are problems that have come up, the Police Gay Task Force
has tried to work those out. They have excellent training pro-
grams. Similar programs exist in Washington, DC.

I think there are some very good programs out there, and I
would agree that more police departments are becoming increas-
ingly responsive because mutual respect and cooperation are in the
best interest of all concer.ied, not just the gay community, not just
the police. But, in my experience, police departments tend to be
more responsive where there is an active gay political constituency.

Mr. FRANK. No question. Any people who are either directly
elected or influenced by elections, everything else being equal, tend
to be nicer to people who vote for them than people who don't.
That is a fact of democracy.

You are not suggesting there isn't more than that, but that is not
the only reason police respond. I have found police represent socie-
ty. Where we have prejudices in society, as you said, we have preju-
dices in the police department. But it has been my experience on
the whole that police officers are thereyou don't become a cop to
get rich. You become a policeman because of a variety of motives.

I have found most policemensome, unfortunately, are preju-
diced; some, fortunately, are notbut almost all policeman do want
to solve crimes and do have a sense of commitment. I think that
evenyou are rightwhere people have political power, they
ought to take advantage of it. But even in cities. smaller cities or
other cities where they don't perceive the elected officials as neces-
sarily pro gay or not on these other issues, I would urge people to
take advantage of the opportunity to work with police officers.
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I am sure in just about any police department they are going tofind people who are sympathetic in the police department, whotake seriously their oaths to uphold the law, and I think that willbe there.
You didn't sugg.:st to the contrary, but, sure, political power is agood thing. I think people also understand the average prosecutor

and police officer does have a commitment to do his or her job. Ithink also we benefit as police departments become more diverse.This is one of the advantr ;es of that. We simetimes have right-
wing criticism of efforts to _nake police departments better reflecttheir communities. I think as you begin to get more Nack and His-
panic and female and gay and Asian police officers, you get a policedepartment that is going to find it easier to respond to people.I learned this when I was in Boston: an all-white police depart-
ment couldn't police effectively a racially mixed city because youdon't do effective policing simply by brute force. You don't do etec-
tive policing simply by being there. A good cop needs to have rela-tionships with the community. He or she needs to have sources,have an understanding of the community to know when somethingis likely to become violent and when people are just letting offsteam.

To the extent a police department reflects the community asgays, black, Hispanic, Asian and female police officers and combi-nations of the above, those not being in most cases mutually exclu-sive categories, they are going to do a better job. I do think that isan important part of the message, yes.
We have not had officials responding to antigay violence the waythey should. One piece of improving that is for people in the gaycommunity organizations such as yours, whom I very much admire,I know if you decidejust like you don't become a cop to get richif you are looking to become a hero within the gay community, vol-

unteering to be one of the leaders between the police departmentand the gay community is not, on the face of it, the easiest politicalrole you can carve out for yourself.
So I admire your willingness collectively to do that. I realize youfind yourselves occasionally being yelled at by both sides.
Mr. WERTHEIMER. I think your comments highlight one of thereasons for doing regional hearings on this subject for this commit-tee, because I think one would find in rural areas, in areas wherethere hasn't been much presence by the gay community, that

police abuse remains a problem. We get calls from people in manylocal areas throughout the Nation who are still regularly harassedby the police.
Mr. FRANK. I appreciate that.
Mr. Conyers has been particularly forthcoming on this, but I cantell you, because I am a subcommittee chairman in another sub-committeewe have a law in this country known as Gramm-Rudman-Hollings, which is, in my judgment, dumb; but, in myjudgment, it will haveeverybody is affected by it. Something hasgot to give. And you will see fewer regional hearings, in part be-cause of that. That is a fact of life, and I wish it weren't the casebut it is.
Mr. HEREK. Mr. Frank, the topic of two-way streets has come upa few times here. One of the points you raised brings it up again.

e:.
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Having more diverse police departments is important. It means
that people on the police force know the gay AAA,' lesbian communi-
ty because they are also members of it. It also means that other
members of the policr., department get to interact with colleagues
who are open members of that community.

We know that when members of the majority groups can interact
with a person from a minority group and have an ongoing relation-
ship with that person, it really does a lot to educate the person and
to reduce prejudice.

What we need, I think, is legislation that will permit openly gay
and lesbian people not only on police forces but in all other sorts of
occupations, as well; that sort of legislation will do a lot to reduce
homophobia.

Also, to answer your question, Mr. Conyers, about how do we
educate people, it seems the most important thing is for heterosex-
ual people to know an openly lesbian or gay person. Today it is
likely that most people in this country do know someone who is
gay, but they don't know that the person they know is gay. In
public opinion polls, about 25 to 30 percent of the American public
say that they know someone who is openly gay. We need to in-
crease that figure dramatically.

One way to do it is to make it safer for gay people to come out,
and then the other side of the two-way street comes over.

Mr. FRANK. That is a subject to whirh I have given much
thought, and I tend to agree with you.

Mr. WERTHEIMER. Sodomy statutes are still on the books in many
States. That correlates directly to the police relationship with the
gai' community. In the 25 States and the District of Columbia
where sodomy statutes still exist a-Ad are occasionally enforced,
police may feel a little bit confused about what their relationship
to the gay community is supposed to be.

When harassment can be done legally and legally sanctioned,
and accomplished, the police may be confused about being friendly
to the gay community when, in fact, laws exist that they can use to
harass us.

Mr. FRANK. T. appreciate your responses. I think I have used
more than my allocated amount of time.

Mr. CONYERS. The Chair welcomes the distinguished gentleman
from North Carolina, Mr. Coble.

1 now recognize Mr. Bryant, the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is a little late in the game asking this question, but it is nr,t

clear to me, and I walked in after the presentations: I don't know
who everybody is and who they represent.

Are you Mr. Berrill with the violence project? You are Ms. Chris-
tensen, and Mr. Wertheimer.

Mr. WERTHEIMER. That is correct.
M. CHRISTENSEN. That is rigat.
Mr. BRYANT. You testified a moment ago about the problem with

the Justice Department and the fact that, where projects seem to
be oriented toward encouraging police departments to protect all
citizens, whether they are part of your community or otherwise,
from violence, but specifically where they included people in your
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community, the Justice Department in some fashion backed away
from that.

Would you gc back over that testimony and tell me what you are
talking about'?

Mr. BERRILL OK.
In that instance, I was referring to the fact we had asked the

Office of Victims of Crime to expand two training manuals, one forthe police and one for prosecutors, on working with victims of
crime. There were no references to gay or lesbian victims or mem-
bers of certain other minority communities in those manuals. And
we asked if it would be possible to have those manuals expanded to
address the concerns of other victim groups which have some spe-
cial concerns in terms of getting help from the police.

Mr. BRYANT. Are these manuals distributed to local police de-
partments all over the country?

Mr. BERRILL. They were developed by the National Organization
for Victim Assistance, and I don't know how they were distributed.
So we were told at that time that there simply weren't the re-
sources to deal with special victim populations.

Mr. BRYANT. Not any special victim populations?
Mr. BERRILL. Funding has been provided by the Justice Depart-

ment, for example, to deal with a Conference on Racial Minority
Victims. This guide 0 loped by the National Sheriffs Association,"Guidelines for Victi, Assistance," includes a resource directory
and informatio- on autistic victims, victims with cerebral palsy,
mentally retarded victims, physically disabled victims, elderly vic-tims, and so forth. But nowhere -ill you see in this guide the
words "gay" or "lesbian."

Mr. BRYANT. I heard what Barney said, and I don't only wan- -otalk about the negativebut some questions about the negative areimportant, I think do you maintain that today in any of the
major cities the police departments do not protect people that are
gay from violence, and do not pursue prosecution or investigation
of crimes against gay people?

Mr. BERRT.LL. Again, I think it varies very much from city to city.As I said, in Seattle and Washington, DC and New York City we
are seeing some real improvements. In some other communities it
is starting to change. I think it is starting to change because gaypeople are getting more involved. I think it is starting to change
because the police departments are beginning to reflect the diversi-
t3 of the communities that they serve.

There have been no studies to determine the ways in which dif-
ferent police denartments interact with different communities or, Ishould say, with the gay community. So it is impossible for me to
make a blanket statement about what Indianapolis does or what
Oklahoma City does or whatever.

What I hear from my end is from the victims who call us. I hear
the horror stories week-in and week-out. The National Gay & Les-bian Task Force has received scores of publications, newsletters,
newspapers, and so forth from around the country. Hardly an issue
goes by when there isn't some kind of report about an incident, andtoo often those incidents are perpetrated by the police.

I think most police officers are caring and competent. But I thinkwhat we need more minority awareness training for police officers,

j,
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the appointment of official liaisons who can respond to complaints
and requests for assistance from the gay community and other mi-
nority communities, the establishment of specific policies to track
and investigate not only antigay crimes but other crime motivated
by bigotry.

Why should we have a special task force for this? Because hate
crimes are unique in that they are a violation not only of the
victim but the entire community that he or she represents. They
are intended to violate and isolate that whole community and
create a climate of hatred that opens the way to further violence.

I also oelieve that such crimes are a real abridgement of our civil
ri,t1'...1 because they are an attempt to deprive us our freedom of
association, and our right to free speech. Such evidence is an at-
tempt, to make us step backward into the closet and to pretend
that we are something that we are not.

One of the reasons why Police Departments need to develop spe-
cial programs like this is because of the traumatic effect that hate
crimes have on the victims and because such crimes can cremate real
tensions between different groups in a community. Once that hap-
pens, then we have Beirut and we have Lebanon and we have Iran.

Mr. BRYANT. Thank you.
Mr. CONYERS. I thank the gentleman and recognize Mr. Berman.
Mr. BERMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you very

much for calling this hearing.
I want to probe in a couple of different areas. The first ques-

tionthe last thing you said, I thought, was very important. This
question, in a world of a great deal of evil actswhy analyze
things by virtue of their motivation? I think there is good reason,
for the reasons you gave, to deal with crimes based on bigotry,
whether it is racial or religious or homophobia. In a way, what we
have done on South Africa is an example of that. There are a lot of
despotic regimes in this world. That is a despotic regime on which
is premised on a racial classification, much the same we saw in
Nazi Germany at one point.

I think there is a principled and moral justification for taking
particular concern about this kind of action and this kind of crime
and this kind of violence. I am wondering, the relationship between
an cnvironment, a political environment which attempts to deal
with some issues, discrimination issues, things like that, and the
extent to which acts of violence targeted on gays lessens.

I would like to get parochial for a moment and talk about Cali-
fornia. Here is a State that 11 years ago repealed its sodomy laws.
It is a State that in a number of different cities, particularly the
major ones, has passed legislation to prohibit discrimination based
on sexual oriotiation. We still have not succeeded at the State
level at doing that, but we are getting closer and closer each year.

Is there any :elationship between some of those political actions
and a decrease in homophobia generally, and perhaps most specifi-
cally, in the notion of violence directed at gays? It doesn't have to
be parochial because New York City, I am sure, has had a similar
experience. I can't remember nowI know there was a bill that
was killed on the New York City Council. I can't remember now
whether it finally passed, but I am sure this experience has repli-
cated itself in other parts of the country.
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I am wondering if there is any relationship.
Mr. HEREK. I could just throw out a few thoughts on that. I think

the situation with lesbians and gay men is so new in this respect
that we can't really see a trend in terms of where violence and ho-
mophobia are going. I think, if anything, we are seeing an increase
over the last 10 to 15 years simply because lesbians and gay men
have become more visible. When a group becomes more visible, a
group that hasn't been liked very much anyway but that was in
the shadows, it is very likely we are going to see a reaction to that.

We have seen that reaction over the last several years. I think
that a lot of the violence that we see today is a part of that reac-
tion. But I think that we can look at the example of other groups
in our society. For example, although we certainly haven't been
able to eliminate racism in our society, we do see that the frequen-
cy of racial attacks and the frequency of discrimination and hostili-
ty toward people based on the color of their skin has gone down. It
is still very much a problem, but it is not the sort of problem that
it was 100 years ago, or even perhaps 20 or 30 years ago.

I think we could maybe take that as a model and make a projec-
tion into the future and say, yes, we get this sort of legislation
passed, and as the fruits of that legislation comewhich meansthat we start to have more programs, and people start to become
educated, and lesbians and gay men become more open and come
out to their families and friendsthat then we are going to see a
similar sort of decrease.

The problem is to be with us a long time, but I think that there
is a real relationship between the political climate and what is hap-
pening on the streets.

Ms. CHRISTENSEN. As a San Franciscan, I think there have been
a number of changes that we can look at that are visible. The pro-
tections that have been set up are being used so that you have a
gay rights ordinance in San Francisco that is being used in the
courts, sometimes successfully and sometimes not. You have rela-
tionships with the police that have been developing, and you can
see marked changes in the way they have become stronger and in
the way that gay people can use them. You can see on a number of
different levels the avenues of institutions and laws that we are be-
ginning to be able to use.

In the John O'Connell murder case, for instance, we see a case
prosecuted, and it is the first antigay case I know of where the as-
sailant actually got convicted of second degree murder, 15 years to
life, and they are actually in prison.

What has typically happened in those cases is that either the
prosecurson has not happened or they have put up a homosexual
panic defense that suggestswhere the defense suggests that the
gay victim had come on to or made sexual advances, and the de-
fendant freaked out and killed him as a result. Those defenses have
worked. But, more recently, we are beginning to see convictions. So
we are beginning to see some of the protections that we have been
setting up in the State of California where they are being usAd and
where they are working.

Mr. BERRILL. Mr. Berman, I just wanted to say there is probably
a lag time between the time that public policy initiatives are in
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place and the time that one really begins to feelone really is able
to measure a real discernible change.

San Francisco has had civil rights protections now for a number
of years, and more victims may be less afraid to report crimes
against them. But I think that the mindset that many gay and les-
bian have, after decades of oppression and persecution, doesn't
change overnight. And I don't thins that the mindset of the assail-
ants changes overnight, either.

I also think that there might be some evidence that hate crimes
against other groups are going down, but they go up again, too. I
think the anti- -

Mr. CONYERS. They aren't going down; I can tell you that.
Mr. BERRILL. The anti-Semetic crimes the Anti-Defamation

League of B'nai B'rith logged in have gone down somewhat, but not
to the 1970's level. I don't know of any other measures of racially
motivated crimes. Even when the laws are in place, depending on
the economic situation, depending on the leadership of our Govern-
ment and what they are saying about these issues, there is a con-
fluence of different factors that determine whether hate crimes are
going up and down.

would like to see leaders of our country, and most especially
President Reagan, speak out against hate crimes, antigay hate
crimes anti-Semetic hate crimes, antireligious crimes, and so forth.
I think the leadership of this country sets the tone for the whole
country, and we haven't heard -iery much on that subject from our
leaders. In fact, we have heard quite the opposite, as you know,
from President Reagan's remark about sending Qadnafi to San
Francisco and then Secretary of State Shultz's extremely insensi-
tive remark about giving Quadhafi AIDS, can only increase the suf-
fering that this epidemic has caused so many thousands of Ameri-
cans. Those kinds of remark create a climate where prejudice is
condoned, especially when those remarks come from the top eche-
lons of our Government.

Mr. BERMAN. One last very narrow question: Do any of you have
any up-to-date assessment of how the Los Angeles Police ForceI
have heard 'alk about New York and Seattle and Washington
how the Los Angeles Police Force is dealing in terms of greater
and more effective liaison with the gay community, and better re-
sponsiveness?

Mr. BERRILL. I don't have current information, Mr. Berman.
There was a police-gay task force which was dealing with issues.
The Los Angeles Sheriff's Department has one of the best gay and
lesbian awareness training currkulum I have ever seen.

I know that there was a problem. There were complaints about
police harassment around the time of the 1984 Olympics, but I
haven't been hearing a great deal from that community on this
problem. And I would suggest that perhaps Eric Rofes, who is di-
rector of the Gay and Lesbian Community Services Center in Los
Angeles, could give you a better idea of what is going on there.

Mr. CONYERS. On that same note, lnything further in Michigan,
in Detroit?

Mr. BERRILL. They plan to submit testimony on antigay violence
and victimization to the subcommittee. One case from Michigan
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that is particularly disturbing to us involved a gay man who was
killed last year.

According to the prosecution, the victim was brutally murdered
with a sledgehammer by his assailant in Kalamazoo. According to
one witness, the ieffndant was at a party covered with blood brag-
ging about the fact he had kicked in some faggot's head.

The long and the short of it, is that the jury recessed, prayed for
guidance and 45 minutes later came back with a verdict of not
guilty.

The judge, in a very rare statement, said that he seldom differed
with a jury on a verdict but had this been a trial before the bench,
he would have found the defendant guilty of first degree murder.

This one more example of our criminal justice system again
treating gay and lesbian victims as second-class citizens.

Mr. CONYERS. Mr. Coble.
Mr. COBLE. Mr. Chairman, I apologize for my belated arrival. I

had two other meetings I was attending. I have no statement.
Mr. CONYERS. We thank everybody for the first panel. We appre-

ciate the work you are doing. Your task has been a very different
one and I think you are discharging it in a very excellent way, you
and your organization.

Thank you very much.
Mr. BERMAN. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. I recognize the gentleman from California.
Mr. BERMAN. I want to apologize in advance. There are few

cheaper tactics in this bus' less than asking for a hearing to be
scheduled on a subject and then not being present for the entire
hearing, but I am about to engage in that tactic because the immi-
gration bill is now starting on the House floor and if I don't go
.here, I am afraid they will do to me what I am doing to you by
leaving this hearing, even after I requested that you call it and you
so graciously agreed to do it and I apologize.

Mr. CONYERS. We understand the exigencies of the closing days
of Congress.

The gentleman from Texas. I would like to offer up the same
apology to the chairman. Like the gentleman from California, I am
a member of the Immigration Subcommittee and have worked on
this all year and debate begins now. I need to be present.

Mr. CONYERS. As one who has opposed the immigration bill my
entire career, I would like to leave with you all, but unfortunately,
I will have to stay here and pray that there is more justice that
came out of the grand jury in Kalamazoo that had prayers.

Mr. COBLE. Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. Wait a minute.
Do you want to stay or do you want to leave?
Mr. COBLE. I was going to say, Mr. Chairman, I will not abandon

ship right now, but I am going to have to go to the House floor
pretty soon, too, but I will stay with you for a while.

Mr. CONYERS. That is at least meeting me halfway. I appreciate
that very much.

I again thank panel one.
[The prepared statements of Mr. Berrill, Ms. Christensen, Mr.

Wertheimer, and Mr. Herek follow:]
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MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE SUBCOMMIlaa, I AM KEVIN BERRILL, DIRECTOR
OF THE VIOLENCE PROJECT OF THE NATIONAL GAY AND LESBIAN TASK FORCE,
AMERICA'S OLDEST AND LARGEST NATIONAL GAY CIVIL RIGHTS ORGANIZATION.IWE
THANK YOU FOR HOLDING THIS HISTORIC HEARING TODAY TO ADDRESS AN ALARMING
AND MUCH OVERLOOKED PROBLEM FACING GAY AND LESBIAN AMERICANS.

AS YOU KNOW, THE GAY COMMUNITY IS BATTLING AIDS, ONE OF THE DEADLIEST
EPIDEMICS IN RECENT HISTORY. BUT WE ARE ALSO BATTLING A SECOND EPIDEMIC, ONE
THAT HAS RECEIVED FAR LESS ATTENTION IN THE MEDIA AND BY OUR PUBLIC
OFFICIALS. THAT EPIDEMIC, MR. CHAIRMAN, IS ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE. IT TOO CAN BE
DEADLY. FOR MANY WHO SURVIVE, IT LEAVES PHYSICAL AND EMOTIONAL SCARS THAT
WILL NEVER FADE. IT HAS BEEN ArOUND LONG BEFORE AIDS, BUT THERE IS
DISTURBIhr EVIDENCE THAT THE AIDS AND ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE EPIDEMICS MAY NOW BE
FOLLOWING TIM SAME MENACING CURVE. FOR, IN AS ".UCH AS AIDS HAS SPREAD AND
INCREASED, SO HAS THE FEAR AND HATRED THAT SPAWNS VIOLENt- 2!_OLY, OUR
GOVFINMENT'S RESPONSE TO ANTI -GAY VIOLENCE IS SIMILAR TO ITS INITIAL
RMPONEE TO THE AIDS EPIDEMIC: SUCH VIOLENCE IS VIEWED SOLELY AS A GAY
PROBLEM RATHFJ1 THAN AS SOMETHING THAT SHCULD CONCERN US ALL AT BEST, ANTI -
GAY %UMW= HAS BEEN IGNORED AND NEGLECTED BY OUR OFFICIALS; AT WORST, IT
HAS BEEN FOSTERED BY POLICIES BASED ON PREJUDICE AND FEAR.

WHAT IS ANTI-CAY VIOLENCE? WHAT ARE ITS CAUSES? WE DEFINE IT AS ANY VIOLENCE
DIRECTED AGAINST PERSONS BECAUSE THEY ARE GAY OR LESBIAN OR PERCEIVED TO BE
SO. IT IS MOTIVATED BY IRRATIONAL HATRED AND FEAR AND BY THE PERCEPTION THAT
GAY PEOPLE ARE "EASY TARGETS," UNABLE TO FIGHT BAC. OR UNWILLING TO RISK
EXPL,oURE BY REPORTING CRIMES AGAINST THEM TO THE AUTHORITIES. LIKE OTHER
CITIZENS, GAY PEOPLE ARE ALSO VICTIMS OF CRIME NOT RELATED TO THEIR SEXUAL
ORIENTATION. BUT WHATEVER THE MOTIVATIONS FOR CRIMES AGAINST THEM, GAY
PEOPLE. FACE UNIQUE PROBLEMS IN GerriNG HELP AND RECEIVING JUSTICE.

GIVEN WIDESPREAD IGNORANCE AND EVEN SKEPTICISM ABOUT THE MAGNITUDE OF ANTI -
GAY VIOLENCE, THE NATIONAL GAY AND LESBIAN TASK FORCE UNDERTOOK A STUDY OF
THE PROBLEM, INVOLVING NEARLY 2,100 RESPONDENTS IN EIGHT U.S. CITIES. THE
RESULTS WERE STAGGERING: MORE THAN ONE IN FIVE GAY MEN AND NEARLY ONE IN TEN
LESBIANS HAD BEEN PUNCHED, HIT, KICKED OR BEATEN BECAUSE OF THEIR SEXUAL
ORIENTATION, AND APPROXIMATELY THE SAME RATIOS SUFFERED SOME FORM OF POLICE
ABUSE. MORE THAN FORTY PERCENT HAD BEEN THREATENED WITH VIOLENCE. OVERALL,
MORE THAN NINETY PEACENT HAD EXPERIENCED SOME TYPE OF VICTIMIZATION. ALL
THIS SIMPLY FOR BEING GAY OR LESBIAN.

WE FOUND THAT ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE OCCURRED NOT ONLY ON THE SIRLha BUT ALSO IN
OUR SCHOOLS, ON OUR CAMPUSES, AND IN OUR HOMES. NEARLY HALF THE GAY MALES
AND NEARLY ONE FIFTH OF THE LESBIANS HAD BEEN HARASSED OR ATTACKED IN HIGH
SCHOOL OR JUNIOR HIGH. ONE THIRD HAD BEEN VERBALLY OR PHYSICALLY ABUSED BY
FAMILY MEMBERS. WE HAVE NO STATISTICAL DATA ON THE EXTENT OF ANTI -GA?
MURDERS, OR INCIDENTS PERPETRATED BY KLAN, NAZI, OR OTHER HATE GROUPS. NOR
DO WE HAVE STATISTICS ON ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IN PRISC'S AND JAILS. BUT CUR
FILES BULGE WITH CLIPPINGS ABOUT THESE AND OTHER TYPES OF VICTIMIZATIONS. WE
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SHOULD NDT FORGET AT THIS HEARING THOSE GAY AND LESBIAN INDIVIDUALS WHO HAVE
COMMITTED SUICIDE, WHICH ALTHOUGH IS sme -INFLICTED, IS FREQUENTLY A
RESPONSE TO THE ENORMOUS STRESS OF LIVING IN A SOCIETY THAT TEACHES GAY
PEOPLE TO HIDE AND TO HATE THEMSELVES.

BECAUSE GAY MEN AND LE. TANS FEAR HOSTILITY, DISCRIMINATION, AND VIOLENCE,
MANY APE HIDDEN AND THUS INACCESSIBLE TO THIS TYPE OF SURVEY RESEARCH.
DESPITE THIS LIMITATION, THE CONSISTENTLY HIGH RATES OF VICTIMIZATION IN
ALL SURVEY LOCATIONS, ALONG WITH THE CONSIDERABLE GEOGRAPHIC DIVERSITY OF
THE SAMPLE, ALLOW US TO CONCLUDE THAT ANTI-CAY VIOLENCE IS PERVASIVE. OUR
STUDY HAS BEEN PRAISED BY SOCIOLOGISTS AND CRIMINOLGISTS, INCLUDING DR.
MARVIN WOLFGANG, WHO IS WIDELY REGARDED AS CNE OF AMERICA'S MOST CUSTANDING
CRIMINOLOGISTS. DR. WOLFGANG PRAISED TEE NGLTF STUDY AS 'ADMIRABLY CAUTIOUS
IN THE ANALYSIS OF DATA AND IN THE STYLE OF WRITING. THERE IS NO
HYPERBOLE.... I APPIAUD THE EFFORT AND ENCOURAGE FURTHER RESEARCH SO THAT
THE DIMENSIONS OF THE PROBLEM MAY BE KNOWN AND EFFORTS CAN BE MADE TO REDUCE
THE PROBLEM..

MEM:CH BY OTHER ORGANIZATIONS HAS CLEARLY SUPPORTED WILE'S CONCLUSION
THAT ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE AND VICTIMIZATION IS WIDESPREAD. STUDIES BY THE
WISCONSIN GOVERNOR'S COUNCIL ON LaBIAN AND GAY ISSUES, THE PHILADELPHIA
LESBIAN AND GAY TASK FORM AND CHEER GROUPS HAVE SHUAN SIMILAR HIGH RATES
OF VICTIMIZATION. ONE PARTICULARLY DISURBING FILMING BY THE PHILADELPHIA
TASK FORCE WAS THAT GAY PEOPLE IN CITY WERE AT LEAST FOUR TIMES MORE LIKELY
TO BE VICTIMS OF VIOLENT CRIMES ThAN PERSONS IN THE GENERAL URBAN
FORMATION.

IN SOME COMMUNITIES THERE ARE INDICATIONS THAT ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IS Nur ONLY
PERVASIVE, BUT INCREASING. AMONG 44 ORGANIZATIONS REPORTING SUCH VIOLENCE TO
NULTF IN 1985, 38% CLAIMED THAT ANTI-GAY INCIDENTS IN THEIR AREAS WERE MORE
FREQUENT IN 1985 THAN IN 1984, 34% WERE UNSURE WHETHER AN INCREASE HAD
OCCURRED, AND ONLY 9% STATED THAT VIOLENCE HAD NOT INCREASED.

TWO OF THE GROUPS THAT NOTLM AN INCREASE IN VIOLENCE LAST YEAR ARE SAN
FRANCISCO'S COMMUNITY UNITED AGAINST VIOLENCE KIWI AND THE NEW YORK CITY
GAY AND LESBIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE PROJECT (NYCAVP). CUAV CLAIMED THAT THE NUMBER
OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE VICTIMS TT SERVED IN 1985 INCREASE(` BY 61% OVER THE
NUMBER SERVED THE PREVIOUS YEAR; NYCAVP REPORTED A 41% INCREASE IN CLIENTS.
THE UNIVERSAL FELLOWSHIP OF METROPOLITAN COMMUNITY CHURCHES, WHICH HAS SEEN
eGHTMN OF ITS CHURCHES TORCHED SINCE 1973, ALSO NOTED AN UNPRECEDENTED
NUMBER OF ATTACKS AGAINST ITS CHURGMES AND ITS MEMBERS IN 1985.

THE TOLL OF ANTI-CAY VIOLENCE CANNOT BE MEASURED SOLELY IN TERMS OF THESE
STATISTICS. THESE NUMBERS DO NDT MEASURE THE ANGUISH, FEAR AND MSS
EXPERDENCEDBY DEE, WHO IS STILL RECOVERINU FROM BURNS CAUSED BY ACID THROWN
AT HER FP AS SHE WAS LEAVING FROM THE LOS ANGELES GAY COMMUNITY CENTER. OR
BY ROBERT FROM NEW JERSEY, WTOSE ASSAILANTS BEAT HIM, EXTINGUISHED
CIGARETTES IN HIS rACE, AND THEN TIED HIM TO THE BACK OF A TRUCK, DRAGGING
HIM IN 'RN. OR BY THE FRIENDS AND FAMILY OF CHARLIE HOWARD, A RESIDENT OF
BANGOR, MAINE, WHD WAS THROWN OFF A BRIDGE TO HIS DEATH BY THREE TEENAGERS.

3
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OR BY THE MEMBERS OF A GAY CHRISTIAN CONGREGATION IN JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA,
WHOSE CHURCH WAS TWICE SET ON FIRE IN A ONE YEAR PERIOD. ATTACKS AGAINST
THAT CHURCH BECAME SO FREQUENT THAT BULLET-PROOF WINDOWS HAD TO BE
INSTALLED

NOR SHOULD THESE STATISTICS BE EVALUATED SOLELY IN TERMS OF THE NUMBERS OF
INDIVIDUALS THEY REPRESENT. THE IMPACT OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IS FELT NOT ONLY
BY THOSE WHO DIRECTLY EXPERIENCE IT BUT BY OUR ENTIRE COMMUNITY. WHEN JUST
ONE OF US IS CALLED "DYKE," "FAGGOT," OR "QUEER," WHEN JUST ONE OF IS
THREATENED, WHEN JUST ONE OF OUR CHURCHES OR COMMUNITY CENTERS IS VANDALIZED
OR SET ABLAZE, OUR ENTIRE COMMUNITY IS VIOLATED.

ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IS NOT ONLY PERVASIVE, IT TENDS TO BE ESPECIALLY BRUTAL
ACCORDING TO A 1980 STUDY BY MILLER AND HUMPHREYS, "AN INTENSE RAGE
IS PRESENT IN NEARLY ALL HOMICIDE CASES INVOLVING GAY MALE VICTIMS. A
STRIKING FEATURE.. IS THEIR GRUESOME, OFTEN VICIOUS NATURE" THE DIRECTOR
OF BELLEVUE HOSPITAL'S VICTIMS PROGRAM IN NEW :ORK CITY HAS SAID "ATTACKS
AGAINST GAY MEN WERE THE MOST HEINOUS AND BRUTAL I ENCOUNTER J. THEY
FREQUENTLY INVOLVED TORTURE, CUTTING, MUTILATION, AND BEATING, AND SHOWED
THE ABSOLUTE 'woe TO RUB CUT THE HUMAN BEING BECAUSE OF HIS (SEXUAL]
?REFERENCE."

THE NIGHTMARE FOR ANT/-GAY VIOLENCE VICTIMS DOES NOT END WHEN THEIR
ASSAILANTS HAVE FINISHED WITH THEM. CURRENT RESEARCH INDICATE THAT THE VAST
MAJORITY-POSSIBLY MORE THAN 808-NEVER MAKE A REPORT. THOSE WHO DO STED
FORWARD ARE orrimq REVTCTIMIZED BY THE VERY AGENCIES RESPONSIBLE FOR
PROTECTING AND ASSISTING THEM. WHILE MANY POLICE OFFICERS ARE COURTEOUS AND
HELPFUL, THEY ARE OFTEN DESCRIBED BY GAY VICTIMS AS INDIFFERENT, HOSTILE OR
EVEN PHYSICALLY ABUSIVE. MANY ANW-GAY VIOLENCE CASES CAN ALSO BE RECALLED
WHEN THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM HAS FAILED TO VIGOROUSLY PROSECUTE AND
rUNISH THE ASSAILANTS. EVEN WHEN PROSECUPORS ARE LARING AND COMPETENT,
CONVICTIONS IN SUCH CASES ARE OFTEN HARDER TO OBTAIN. AS WITH WOMEN WHO HAVE
BEEN RAPED, GAY VICTIMS ARE FREQUENTLY BLAMED FOR CRIMES AGAINST THEM AND
OFTEN FEEL THAT IT IS THEY - RATHER THAN THEIR ASSAILANTS --WHO ARE ACCUSED
AND STANDING TRIAL. THE LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES REPRE3ENTED HERE TODAY HAVE
TAKEN MEASURES TO HELP REMEDY THESE PROBLEMS, BUT SADLY SUCH EFFORTS ARE FEW
AND FAR BETWEEN.

THIS ADMINISTRATION HAS TAKEN A STRONG STAND AGAINST INTERNATIONAL
TERRORISM, BOTH IN WORD AND IN DEED. WHY IS IT THAT SO LITTLE IS SAID, LET
ALONE DONE, Amur THE UNRELENTING TERRORISM WITHIN OUR OWN BORDERS?
TERRORISM AGAINST NOT ONLY THE GAY COMMUNITY, BUT ALSO PEOPLE OF COLOR,
JEWS, RECENT IMMIGRANTS AND ABORTION CLINICS. IN RECENT. YEARS, THE NATIONAL
GAY AND LESBIAN TASK FORCE HAS BROUGHT THIS ISSUE TO THE ATTENTION OF THE
U.S. COMMISSION CV CIVIL RIGHTS, THE ATTORNEY GENERAL'S TASK FORCE ON FAMILY
VIOLINCE, THE DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE'S OFFICE FOR VICTIMS OF CRIME, THE
NATION:Z. INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE, AND OTHER AGENCIES, AND YET LITTLE HAS BEEN
DONE TO STUDY OR REMEDY THE PRIELEM. INDEED, ONE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT AGENCY
HAS ACTUALLY SOUGHT TO CURB EFFORTS BY ITS GRAM RECIPIENTS TO ADDRESS THE
CONCERNS GAY AND LESBIAN CRIME VICTIMS.
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WITH A FEW EXCEPTIONS, THE LOCAL AND STATE RESPONSE IS HARDLY MORE
ENCOURAGING. CUT OF MORE THAN A DOZEN VOCAL OR STATE EFFORTS TO EXAMINE
CRIME MOTIVATED BY BIGOTRY, ONLY THE CALIFORNIA ATTORNEY GENERAL'S
COMMISSION CV RACIAL, ETHNIC, RELIGIOUS AND MINORITY VIOLENCE HAS ADDRESSED
ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE. TO HIS CREDIT, THE CHAIRMAN OF THAT OOMMISSION DECLARED
THAT 'ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IS NOT QUALITATIVELY DIFFERENT FROM CRIMES AGAINST
RACIAL, ETHNIC AND RELIGIOUS MINORITIES AND CERTAINLY WARRANTS AS MUCH STUDY
AND REMEDY.'

SOME LOCAL PROGRAMS TO ASSIST GAY AND LESBIAN VICTIMS (TWO ARE REPRESENTED
HERE TODAY) HAVE RECEIVED PUBLIC SUPPORT, BUT IN MOST COMMUNITIES THIS ISSUE
IS 'GNORED.

WHILE THE LOCAL, STATE AND FEDERAL RESPONSE TO ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE HAS BEEN
DISAPPOINT= THUS FAR, WE STILL BELIEVE THAT OUR LEADERS AND OUR
INSTITUTICES HAVE THE CAPACITY TO RESPOND IN A SWIFT, EFFECTIVE, AND
COMPASSIONATE WAY TO THIS PROBLEM. IT IS OUR HOPE THAT THE FOLLOWING
RECOMMENDATIONS WILL HELP TO FOSTER SUCH A RESPONSE:

1) INCREASED RESEARCH INTO ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE AND ITS CONSEQUENCES.

WHILE THERE IS A GROWING BODY OF RESEARCH TO SHOW THAT ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE IS
WIDESPREAD, NO OFFICIAL RESEARCH INTO THE PROBLEM HAS BEEN CONDUCTED, AND
MANY PRESSING QUESTIONS REMAIN. NGLTF CALLS ON FEDERAL, STATE, AND LOCAL
AGENCIES OONCERNED ABOUT CRIME TO PROMOTE AND SUPPORT EFFORTS TO STUDY THE
PROBLEM.

2) LEGISLATION TO COMBAT ANTI-GAY VIOLIN= AND MORE VIGOROUS PROSECUTION OF
CASES INVOLVING GAY AND LESBIAN VICTIMS.

NGLTF URGES THAT =CRESS PASS LEGISLATION THAT WCULD CLARIFY THE SCOPE OF
FEDERAL STATUTES 18 U.S.C. 241 AND 242, AND 42 U.S.C. 1985 SO THAT THEY
CTEARLY PROM= THE FULL RANGE OF GROUPS IN THIS COUNTRY THAT ARE SUBJECTED TO
ACTS OF VIOLENCE BECAUSE OF THEIR STATUS OR IDENTITY. IN THE EVENT THAT
LOCAL AUTHORITIES FAIL 10 PROSECUTE ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE, WE MUST BE ABLE TO RELY
CV FEDERAL PROSECUTION AND THE ALLOWANCE OF A PRIVATE CIVIL CAUSE OF ACTION.
ALTHOUGH SOME OF THE EXISTING FEDERAL STATUTES MIGHT APPLY TO CERTAIN ANTI-
GAY VIOLENCE CASES, THE SCOPE OF COVERAGE IS IN DOUBT GIVEN THE SUPREME
COURT'S NARROW INTERPRETATION OF THESE STATUTES. FURTHERMORE, THE JUSTICE
DEPARTMENT HAS NEVER, 10 THE BEST OF OUR KNOWLEDGE, PROSECUTED ANTI-GAY
CRIMES UNDER EXISTING FEDERAL STATUTES.

A GROWING NUMBER OF STATES AND TOTALITIES HAVE PASSED LEGISLATION AIMED AT
VIIISHING CRIMES MOTIVATED BY RACIAL AND RELIGIOUS BIGOTRY. ONLY
CALIFORNIA AND SEATTLE (WA) HAVE LAWS THAT SPECIFICALLY ADDRESS CRIMES
MOTIVATED BY ANTI -GAY BIGOTRY. NGLTF CALLS ON STATE AND LOCAL LAWMAKERS TO
ENSURE THAT LESBIAN AND GAY CITIZENS ARE PROTECTED IN EXISTING AND FUTURE
HATE CRIME STATUTES. TO DO MYTH= LESS SENDS A MESSA3E TO THE PUBLIC AND
TO CRIMEA'S THAT IT IS STILL 'OPEN SEASON" ON 'ME GAY COMMUNITY.
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3) OFFICIAL MONITORING OF ANTI-GAY INCIDENTS AND OTHER HATE CRIMES.

IN 1983 THE U.S. COMMISSION OP CIVIL RIGHTS CALLED ON FEDERAL AND STATE
AUTHORITIES TO DEVMOP A REPORTING SYSTEM TO MEASURE THE EXTENT OF HATE
CRIMES. "surf' DATA," IT "ARE NEEDED TO MEASURE TRENDS, DEVELOP
PROGRAMS, ALLOCATE RESOURCES AN' ADJUST PUBLIC POLICY."

AT THE PRESENT TIME, THERE IS A BILL (H.R. 2455) WHICH HAS PASSED THE HOUSE
AND IS PENDING IN THE SENATE THAT WOULD MANDATE THE COLLECTION OF STATISTICS
ON CRIMES MOTIVATED BY RACIAL, ETHNIC, AND RELIGICUS

PREJUDICE. WE URGE ITS
PASSAGE AND ASK CONGRESS AND STATE LAWMAKERS TO ENACT LEGISLATION THAT WOULD
REQUIRE THE COLLECTION OF DATA ON ANTI-GAY CRIMES. WHEN ANTI-GAY INCIDENTS
ARE REPORTED, THEY SHOULD BE REFLECTED IN POLICE STATISTICS, PROVIDED THE
LAW ASSURE 'THAT SUCH DATA ARE NEVER USED 70 IDENTIFY INDIVIDUAL VICTIMS OR
EMPLOYED FOR ANY PURPOSE OTHER THAN TO MONITOR THE EXTENT OF HATE CRIMES.
BECAUSE FEAR OF DISCRIMINATION AND ABUSE INHIBITS MOST GAY VICTIMS FROM
REPORTING, POLICE STATISTICS WOULD PROBABLY NEVER REFLECT THE TRUE
PREVALENCE OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE. NEVERTHELESS, THEY WOULD AT LEAST PROVIDE
THE OFFICIAL RECOGNITION OF THE PROBLEM NECESSARY FOR AN ADEQUATE OFFICIAL
RESPCNSE TO IT.

4) IMPROVED POLICE/GAY COMMUNITY EELATICNS,
AND ESTABLISHMENT OF LAW

ENFORCEMENT POLICIES TO ADDRESS ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE AND OTHER HATE CI HES.

AS A RESULT OF DECADES OF POLICE ABUSE AND
ENTRAPMENT, MANY GAY AND LESBIAN

AMERICANS VIEW LAW ENFORMUATOFFICIA...j WITH FEAR, MISTRUST AND EVEN
HOSTILITY. IN SOME COMMUNITIES, HOWEVER, POLICE DEPARTMENTS AND GAY
PEOPLE HAVE RECOGNIZED TH%-' IMPROVED COMMUNICATION

AND MUTUAL RESPECT ARE IN
THE PEST INTERESTS OF ALL CONCERNED. FOR EXAMPLE, IN WASHINGTON, D.C. AND
SEATTLE, POLICE DEPARTMENTS HAVE ESTABLISHr oORKING COMMITTEES, INSTITUTED
MINORITY AWA.RENCSS TRAINING, ADOPTED POLICIES PROHIBITING DISCRIMINAal,:'
AND IMPROVED THE TRACKING AND INVESTIGATION OF ANTI -GAY CRIMES. THE RESULT
AS BEEN A MARKED IMPROVEMENT IN POLICE/GAY

RELATIONS AND A DECLINE IN
POL-CE ABUSE c...ipLAINrs. NGLTF URGES THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF JUSTICE AND
NATIONAL LAW ENFORCEMENT AGENCIES TO cNCOURAGE THE REPLICATION OF THESE
SUCCESSFUL PROGRAMS.

5) ADEQUATE SERVICES FOR GAY AND LESBIAN CRIME VICTIMS

IF CkY AND LESBIAN CRIME VICTIMS ARE TO RECEIVE THE CCMPASSICN AND
SUPPORT THAT THEY DESERVE THEN HOSPITALS, VICTIM SERVICE AGENCIES, RAPE
CRISIS CENTERS, DOMESTIC: VIOLENCE SHELTERS, YOUTH AGENCIES, PROSECUTC1S.
OFFICES, AND MENTAL HEALTH CENTER; NEED TO IMPROVE THEIR SE VICES AND
OVITE',CH TO THE GAY COMMUNITY. THIS IS BEGINNING TO OCCUR, BJT PROFESSIONAL
AND ' ARING SERVICES FOR GAY AND LESBIAN VICTIMS WILL NOT BE A UNIVERSAL
REALITY WITHOUT FEDERAL LEADERSHIP.

THE NATIONAL GAY AND LESBIAN TASK FORCE OOMMEIDS THE REAGAN ADMINISTRATION.
AND THE CONGRESS FOR PROMOTING RIGHTS AND SERVICES FOR CRIME VICTIMS.
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BUT IF ALL '1CTIMS ARE TO BENEFIT FROM THESE IMPROVEMENTS, MORE NEEDS TO BE
DOME. NSLTF CALLS ON THE OFFICE OF JUSTICE PROGRAMS TO PROMOTE FAIR AND
COMPASSIONATE TREKNIENT OF ALL OVERLWKED AND UNDERSERVED VICTIM
POPULATIONS-INCLUDING LESBIANS AND GAY MALES, PEOPLE OF COLOR, THE
DISABLED, THE ELDERLY, RECENT IMMIGRANTS, SURVIVORS OF HOMICIDE VICTIMS,
HOSTAGES, VICTIMS OF CATASTROPHIC PHYSICAL INJURIES, AND VICTIMS OF DRUNK
DRIVERS. AT THE VERY LEAST, NSLTF URGES THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT TO REFRAIN
FROM CENSORING THOSE GRANT RECIPIENTS THAT SEEK TO ADDRESS THE LEGITIMATE
CONCERNS OF GAY VICTIMS IN PROGRAMS AND PUBLICATIONS.

FOR ITS PART, THE CONGRESS SHOULD OPPOSE EFFORTS TO CUT THE VICTIMS OF
CRIME ACT-.-WHICH IS FUNDED THROUGH FEDERAL CRIMINAL PENALTIES, 9J TAX
=JAM WE ALSO URGE CONGRESS TO OPPOSE EFFORTS TO CUT OR ELIMINATE
FUNDING FOR THE JUSTICE ASSISTANCE ACT, WHICH surroRTs THE IMPORTANT WORK
OF VICTIM ADVOCACY AND SERVICE GROUPS, SUCH AS THE NATIONAL ORGANIZATION FOR
VICTIM ASSISTANCE.

6) EDUCATIONAL PRCGRAMS TO COMBAT THE PREJUDICE THAT LEADS TO ANTI-GAY
VIOLENCE.

LIKE THOSE WHO ENGAGE IN RACIST AND ANTI - RELIGIOUS CRIMES, THE PERPETRATORS
OF ANTI -GAY VIOLENCE TEND TO BE YOUNG, USUALLY IN THEIR TEENS OR THEY S.

CLEARLY, THE PREJUDICES THAT LEAD TO VIOLENCE DEVELOP EARLY IN LIFE M TED
TO EE ADDRESSED AT THAT TIME. AIL AMERICANS, BUT YOUNG PEOPLE ESPECIAL. Y.
NEED TO UNDERSTAND THAT VICTIMIZiNG LESBIAN AND GAY PEOPLE IS ILLEGAL,
MORA., AND INTOLERABLE IN CUR SOCIETY.

ACROSS THE U.S., PROGRAMS INVOLVING YOUTH, PARENTS, TEACHERS, CLERGY AND
OTHER HAVE BEEN INITIATED TO RESPOND TO BIAS INCIDENTS AND LONGSTANDING
PREJUDICES. NGLTF APPLAUDS SUCH PROGRAMS AND URGES THAT THEY ADDRESS ALL
FORMS OF PREJUDICE INCLUDING HOMOPHOBIA. IF EDUCATORS AND COMMUNITY LEADERS
SPEAK OUT SOME FORMS OF INTOLERANCE BUT ARE SILENT ABOUT OTHERS, YCUNG
PEOPLE CAN EASILY ACQUIRE THE NOTION THAT SOME GROUPS DESERVE TO BE
PERSECUTED AND VICTIMIZED.

7) REPEAL OF ALL SODOMY LAWS AND PASSAGE OF LEGISLATION PROHIBITING
DISCRIMINATION ON THE BASIS OF SEXUAL ORIENTATION.

LIKE MILLIONS OF OTHER AMERICANS WE ARE APPALLED BY THE SUPREME COWT'S
DECISION UPHOLDING GEORI,IA'S SODOMY LAW LND THE ;lair OF GOVERNMENT TO
INTERFERE IN THE PRIVATE LIVES Of CITIZENS. THAT DECISION WAS A LEGAL AND
MORAL DISGRACE, AND TRIGGERED A WAVE HARASSMENT AGAINST GAY PERSONS 3
GROUPS IN WASHINGTON, D.C. AND ELSWHERE. THE SODOMY LAWS FACILITATE
ANTI -GAY HARASSMENT BY THE POLICE AND, UNDER CERTAIN CIPCIMSTANCES, CAN BE
USED TO DENY GA" PEOPLE CRIME VICTIMS' COMPENSATION. 'N SE LAWS MUST BE
REPEALED.

ALTHOUGH GAY AND LESBIAN PEOPLE PRESUMABLY HAVE THE RIGHT TO BE FRLE FROM
VIOLENCE AND INTIMIDATION, IN MOST COMMUNITIES THEY CANNOT EXERCISE THAT
RIGHT WITHOUT RISKING DISCRIMINATION IN EMPLOYMLNT, HOUSING. PUBLIC
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ACCOMCOATIONS, CHILD CUSTODY, AND OTHER AREAS. IN FAILING TO GUARANTEE GAY
AND LESBIAN CIVIL RIGHTS, THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT PERMITS- INDEED
FACILITATES--VIOLENCE AGAINST GAY PEOPLE BY INHIBITING THEM FROM REPORTING
CRIMES AND SEEKING LEGAL REDRESS. MR. CHAIRMAN, WE THANK YOU AND ALL THOSE
REPRESENTATIVES WHO HAVE CD-SPONSORED HR -230 WHICH WOULD EXTEND THE 1984
CIVIL RIGHTS ACT TO PROHIBIT DISCRIMINATION ON THE BASIS OF SEXUAL
ORIENTATION.

IN CLOSING, I WOULD LIKE TO POINT OUT THAT MANY OF THE WITNESSES HERE TODAY
WILL BE WEARING A PINK TRIANGLE, WHICH WAS THE BADGE THAT IDENTIFIED
HCMCSEMIAL INMATES OF NAZI CONCENTRATION CAMPS. ALTHOUGH IT IS AN OFTEN
OVERLOOKED HISTORICAL FACT, TENS OF '"HOUSANDS OF GAY MEN AND LESBIANS WERE
HERDED INTO THE CAMPS AND, ALONG Wrili JEWS, GYPSIES, AND CYPHERS, WERE GASSED

AND INCINERATED. WE WEAR THE TRIANGLE TO REMEMBER THEM AND TO REMIND ALL
AMERICANS OF THE TERRIBLE COST OF BIGOTRY.

ONCE AGAIN, WE ARE GRATEFUL THAT THIS HEARING HAS COME TO PASS, AND HOPE
THAT IT WILL HELP TO LIFT THE SEIGE UNDER WHICH LESBIAN AND GAY AMERICANS
MUST LIVE.

8
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INTRODUCTION

After centuries of persecution, invisibility, and isolation, gay and lesbian
people are claiming the right to participate fully in society. In the
ensuing struggle, ever greater numbers have stepped out of hiding to build
new relationships, institutions, and communities. 9owever, .s gay and
lesbian people have become more visible, they have in some respects become
more vulnerable to those who hate and want to harm them).

Today in America anti-gay violence has reached epidemic proportions. Like
AIDS, and in part because of "AIDS backlash," anti-gay violence has touched
the lives of thousand, of gay people sometimes with deadly consequences.
A few incidents of such violence are cited below.

- -1979: San Francisco Mayor George Moscone and Harvey Milk, a

gay activist and city Supervisor, were shot and killed by Dan
White, another city Supervisor, who was angered by the
growing political strengtn of the gay community.

- -19Pm: A man with an automatic rifle sprayed the front of a
New York gay bar with gunfire, killing two men and wounding
six others. After his capture, he declared that he "hates
faggots" and "wanted to kill them all."

- -1981: An Ohio family hired "deprogrammers" to "rescue"
their daughter from a life of lesbianism. The woman was mated
and taken by force to another state where she charges that
she was mentally tortured and sexually assaulted.

- -1982: Noce than twenty-five New York City police officers
entered "Blues," a Manhattan Black and Latino gay bar,
assaulted patrons with nightsticks and clubs, and ransac%ed
the bar interior, caus'ng extensive damage.

-1983: Yelling "diseased faggot," a gang of teenagers
assaulted a gay man on the streets of Seattle, and raped
him with a crowbar.

-1984: A young gay man was attacked by three teenage males
and thrown off a oridge to his death in Bangor, Maine.
Several weeks later a San Francisco man was assaulted by a
gang of youths who, amid cries of "faggot" and "queer", beat
him to death.

1985: In Jacksonville, Florida, arsonists twice set fire to
the local Metropolitan Community Church, a Christian church
serving the gay and lesbian community. Attacks against the
cnurch became so frequent that bulletproof windows had to be
installed. Eighteen MCC churches have bem torched since
1973.

1
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1486: A New Jersey ga; man was assaulted by three men who
extinguished cigarettes in his face, tied him to the back of
their truck, and drove the truck, dragging him in tow.

The purpose of this report is to put the acts of anti-gay violence described
above--and countless others--into context. IC the pages that follow, a
definition of anti-gay violence is offered and the causes, nature, and
extent of the problem are discussed. This report also examines local, state,
and federal responses to anti-gay violence and concludes by recommending
policies that address tle problem.

WHEN IS VIOLENCZ ANTI-GAY'

Violence is anti -yay when it is directed against persons or their property
because:

1) they are lesbian or gay or perceived to be so;
2) they are associated with or advocate on behalf of yay and

lesbian people.

By this definition, victims and perpetrators of anti-gay violence can be
anyone heterosexual or gay, young or old, male or female, strangers or
acquaintances, and members of any race, class, or ethnic group. Alt ,ugh
most victims of anti-gay violence are gay or lesbian, sometimes
heterosexuals are attacked because they are mistakenly perceived to be gay
or because of their association with someone who is gay.

CAUSES OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE

Anti-gay violence is caused by anti-gay prejudice and by the perception that
gay people are "easy targets," unable to fight back and unwilling to 'sk

exposure by reporting crimes against them.

As history has repeatedly demonstrated, the distance between prejudice and
violence is easily closed. Depictions of gay and lesbian people as sic ,

sinful, and predatory help to foster a climate of fear ,nd intolerance ,hat
opens the way to violence. When gay people are viewed as somehow less than
fully human (mere "faggots" "dykes," and "queers"), it hon becomes
permissable for some individuals to throw a stone, wield a bat, or pull a
trigger.

The fact that gay and lesbian people are denied many of the rights accorded
to other citizens further Increases their vulnerability to crime and
violence. As long as they are potentially subject to discrimination, and
therefore less likely to report crimes, gay people will be especially preyed
upon by criminals.2

THE SCOPE AND NATURE OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE

Anti-gay violence is a longstanding and pervasive problem. Even before gay
people formed visible communities, those known or suspected to be homosexual

2
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were singled out for victimization. Centuries ago lesbians were burned as
witches' and men accused of being homosexual were the "fago.)ts" used to
ignite witches' pyres. During the Nazi era, tens of thousands of homosexuals
were herded into concentration camps and exterminated. In the United States
and other countries, "queer bashing" has long been a "sport" engaged in by
some young men and frequently tolerate° by law enforcement authorities.

It was not until the late 1970's, nearly a decade after the onset of the

modern gay civil rights movement, that some local gay groups began to
organize anti-violence projects and assist victims. Since then, thousands of
:nc:dents of harassment, intimidation, assault, vandalism, arson, murder,
ana poi ce abuse have been documented. In 1985, 2,042 incidents were
reported to the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force by forty -four

organizations across the united States and by the National Gay and Lesbian
Crisisline. NGLTF estimates that this figure is only a very small fraction
of the actual total number of incidents.

Reported IncreaT,.: in Anti-Gay Violence

In some U.S. Lc:amunities, anti-yay violence reports are increasing. Among
the forty-four groups that reported to NGLTF in 1985, 17 (38%) claimed that
anti-gay incidents in their areas were more frequent in 1985 than in 1984.
San Francisco's Community United Against Violence (CUAV), an agency serving
victims of anti-gay violence, announced that the number of clients it served
in 1985 increased 50% over the previous year. The New York City Gay and

Lesbian Anti-Violence Project (NYCAVP) also recorded a 41% increase in
attacks against gay people in 1985 as compared with 1984.

Both CUAV and the NYCAVP attribute at least part of the increase in reported
violence to "AIDS backlash": 28% of cases reported to the New York project
in 1985 involved violence against people with AIDS or explicit use of AIDS-
related epithets by assailants. Eleven of the organizations that reported
increased violence in 1985 to NGLTF, indicated that "AIDS backlash" was
clearly a factor in the increase.

The NGLTF Violence Study

In addition to reports collected by local groups, there is a growing body of
survey data which indicates that anti-gay violence is widespread. According
to a 1984 NGLTF study of nearly 2,100 gay people (654 females and 1,4-0
males) in Boston, New York, Atlanta, St. Louis. Dallas, Denver, i s Angeles,
and Seattle, the vast majority of respondents experienced Same type of
victimization because of their sexual orientation:

More than one in five gay men end nearly one in ten
lesbians reported that they had been physically assaulted,
and approximately the same ratios suffered some form of
police abuse.

3
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--More than one-third reported having been threatened with
violence.

- -More than nine in ten respondents reported that they
experienced some type of harassment, threats, or assault, and
more than eight in ten claimed to know other gay people who
had been victimized.

- -Many of those who reported being harassed, threatened or
assaulted further stated that these victimizations occurred
multiple times. (See Figures 1 and 2 in Appendix.)

Subjects in the NGLTF study were victimized at home and school as well as in
other contexts:

- -Approximately one-third were verbally abused by relatives,
and seven percent were physically abused as well.

- -cne fifth of the lesbians and nearly half the gay men
reported that they had been harassed, threated, or attacked in
high school or junior high school because they were perceived
to be lesbian or gay.3 (See Figures 3 and 4 in Appendix.)

Anti-gay violence negatively affected the attitudes andbehavior of those
surveyed:

- More than four in five respondents oelieved they might be
victimized at some time in the future because of their sexual
orientation.

- -Nearly two-thirds said anti-gay violence was so pervasive
that they feared for their safety.

- -Nearly half said they modified their behavior to reduce the
risk of being a victim of anti-gay violence. (See Figure 5 in
AppendiA.;

Sex and City ,,iffererces

There were consistent sex differences in rates of victimization. Males in
the study reported higher levels of verbal harassment (except by family
members), threats of violence, and most types of physical assaults. Females,
on the other hand, experienced significantly more sexual harassment or
assault, verbal abuse by family members, and fear of violence. They were
also more likely to say they had modified their behavior to avoid violence.
Males and females showed comparable rates of physical abuse by family
members.

Where differences existed among the eight cities surveyed, they varied much
less consistently than differences by se,. Considering how greatly the eight

4
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cities differ in size, geographic locatior and social climate, the overall
consistency in rates of victimization is noteworthy.

Qualifications and Endorsements

Like all responsible investigations of the gay and lesbian comminity, the
NGLTF study does not claim universal applicability.

The study could not
include those who, out of fear of hostility, discrimination, and even
vi lenoe, are inaccessible to

surmy research. Because surveying was done at
ce ..ain gay events ar.d institutions, the sample composition also reflected
the pr. dominance of young whites those contexts. Despite these
limitations, the consistently high rates of victimization in all survey
locations, along with the considerable size and geographic diversity of the
sample, strongly indicate that arts-gay violence Is widespread.

The NGLTF study has been praised by sociologists and criminologists,
including Dr. Marvin E. Wolfgang, Director of the University of Pennsylvania
Center for Studies in Criminology and Criminal

Law. Dr. Wolfgang, who is
widely regarded as one of America's most outstanding criminologists, praised
the report as "admirably cautious in the analysis of data and style of
writing. There is no hyperbole... I applaud the effort and encourage further
research so that the dimensions of the problem may be known and efforts can
be made to reduce the problem."4

Anti-Gay Violence Sties Other Organizations

In addition to the NGLTF violence study in 1984, several local regional
violence surveys have helped to confirm the pervasiveness of anti-gay
violence. The surveys were conducted by the Wisconsin Governor's Council on
Lesbian and Gay Issues (1985), the Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task Force
(1985), the Maine Gay and Lesbian Political Alliance and Maine Civil
Liberties Union (1985), Idcntity, Inc. (Anchorage, Alaska] (1986), Gregory
Herek, Ph.D., Yale University (1986), the Richmond (Virginia) Human
Relatich. Commissiw (1985), the New York State Lesbian and Gay Lobby
(1985), the Des Moines Gay and Lesbian De.locratic Club (1985), the
University of Massachusetts at Amherst (1985), the New Jersey Lesbian and
Gay Coalition (1984), and the Minneapolis Gay and Lesbian Community Center
(1979). All of these studies have shown rates of victimization similar or
identical to those documented in the NGLTF report. These data are compared
in Figures 6 and 7 in the Appendix.

Comparison of Anti-Gay and General Violence Rates

A violence study conducted by the Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task -lorce
revealed that gay and lesbian people in that city were at least four times
more likely to be victims of violence than persons in the general urban
population fi.e. cities with populations over one million). Among those
surveyed, 74% of gay men and 10% of lesbians reported that they had been
subjected to criminal violence during the preceding year because of their
sexual orientation. In comparison, the U.S. Department of Justice's 1980

5
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report Ctiminal Victimization in the United States, states that only
males and 2.8% of females in large U.S. cities experienced crimes of
violence in 1980. (See Figure 8 in Appendix.)

6% of

The Philadelphia report states that "this comparison becomes even more
striking when cne considers that the U.S. government :,tudy records all
crimes of vio'ence, while members of our sample were instructed to report
only thob, victimizations that were because of their sexual orientation, and
were perpetra-ed by non -gay individuals. If violent crimes unrelated to
sexual orientation were taken into account, the violent victimization rate
in our sazple would exceed that of the general, U.S. population by even more
than a ratio of four to one."5

ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE NOT REPORTED TO AUTHORITIES

Data gathered to date consistently indicate that the great majority of
victims of anti-gay violence do not report these crimes to the police.
According to the Mayor's Survey of Victims of Violent Personal Crimes in San
Francisco (1982), "community outreach data suggested that 82% of anti-gay
attacks were not reported to the police."6 Among those surveyed by the
Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task Force (1985), 76% of victims of anti-gay
violence (91% of females and 61% of males) never notified the authorities. A
survey conducted by the New Jersey Lesbian and Gay Coalition (1984) revealed
that "almost 80% of those who were in some way victimized, did not report
these occurances to the police."7 The New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-
Violence Project currently estimates that 80% of the crimes directed against
lesbians and gay men because of their sexual orientation are never reported
to law enforcement, criminal justice, and social service agencies.

When compared with members of the general population, victims of anti-gay
violence appear less likely to report to the police. Current research
Indicates 'hat at least three quarters of anti-gay violence victims fail to

noqfy police, while NIA (a2%) of the victims of violent crimes fail to do

so.°

While there are no data available to explain ,hy victims of anti-gay
violence are especially unwilling to report, the reasons for their

reluctance are well understood. Those who work with such victims cite fear

of exposure and discrimination, fear of reprisals, lack of faith in the
criminal justice system, and fear that the police will be indiffetent or
even hostile, as the reasons most often given for not reporting.

ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE AND THE ADMINISTRATION OF JUSTICE

The reluctance on the part of anti-gay violence vic ims to report cry,es
against them is often justified. In most areas of the country gay and
lesbian crime victims do not receive equal treatment from law enforcement
and criminal justice agencies. Indeed, those courageous enough to step
forward often find that they are revictimized by the very agencies that are

supposed to help and protect them.
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Anti-Gay Violence and the Police

While many police officers are responsible and courteous, many others are
indifferent, hostile, and even physically abusive to gay people. In recent
years NGLTF and local groups have documented hundreds of complaints of
police abuse, including verbal epithets, physical assault, entrapment,
unequal enforcement of the law, and deliberate mishandling of cases
involving gay victims. Among those who participated in NGUIT"s eight-city
study, 23% of the gay men and 13% of the lesbians reported that they
experienced some type of police abuse because of their sexual orientation.

At the urging of local gay groups, some police departments have made efforts
to respond more effectively to anti-gay violence and to improve relations
with the gay community. Measures taken include training programs for
officers on dealing with gay people and other minority groups, the creation
of committees and task forces that address anti-gay violence and other
issues, improved investigation and follow-up of anti-gay violence and police
abuse cases, and the appointment of official liaisons to respond to gay
community law enforcement needs. In cities such as Seattle and Washington,
DX., these and other measures have resulted in a marked improvement in
police/gay community relations.

In New York City, the police department recently expanded
the the scope of

its bias crime investigation unit to include the investigation of crimes
motivated by anti-gay prejudice. This step has been praised by many local
gay community leaders as an improvement in the police department's response
to anti-gay violence.

Anti-Gay Violence and the Criminal justice S,stem

Many cases can be recalled when the criminal justice system has failed to
vigorously prosecute and punish anti-gay crimes. When victims were known to
be lesbian or gay, some prosecutors have dropped charges against defendants
or accepted lenieht plea bargains. Even when prosecutors are caring and
competent, convictions in anti -gay violence cases are often harder to
obtain. As with victims of rape, gay and lesbian victims and witnesses
sometimes face instrusive and irrelevent questioning about their -ex lives
by defense att :neys. Such questionning is usually intended to p2 a blame
on the victim tor an attack, and to stir up anti-gay sentiment among the
jurors. At times, gay and lesbian victims feel it is they rather than
their assailants--who are accused and standing trial.

In numerous cases, defense attorneys have sought to justify an assault or
murder of a gay man by claiming that the victim made a sexual advance
towards the defendant, and that the defendent's actions were taken in self-
defense or were the result of a violent psychological panic triggered by the
advance. Known as the "gay advance defense" or "homosexual panic defense,"
this tactic has resulted in "not guilty" verdicts or reduced sentences for
many charged with murdering gay men. According to San Francisco District
Attorney Arlo Smith, "the 'homosexual panic defense' poses a grave threat to

7
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the civil rights of every member of the gay and lesbian community... All one
has to do to have the 'gay advance defense' used against him is to be born
gay. By making the issue the victim's sexual history, rather than the
defendant's act of violence, the victim is the focus of the trial. It relies

- 9on built in bigotry.

In a few localities, prosectors have taken steps to imizove the handling of
anti-yay crimes and the treatment of gay and lesbian victims. In San
Francisco, for example, training for Assistant District Attorneys now
includes instruction in countering the "homosexual panic defense" and in
selecting juries for gay-related cases. The result, according to the
District Attorney's office, is that more cases involving gay victims are
being successfully prosecuted. In New york City, the Manhattan District
Attorney's office recently hired a staff member to advocate for gay and
lesbian crime victims and to assist prosecutors in handling such cases.

THE PHYSICAL AND EMOTIONAL CONSEQUENCES OF ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE

Violence directed at gay people tends to be especially brutal. According to
a 1980 study by Miller and Humphreys an "Intense rage is present in nearly
all homicide cases with homosexual victims. A striking feature of most
murders in this sample is their gruesome, otten vicious nature. Seldom is a
homosexual victim simply shot. He is more apt to be stabbec, a dozen times,
mutilated, and strangled." 10 According to Melissa Mertz, Coordinator of the
Victims of Violent Assault Assistance Prog-am of Bellevue Hospital in New
York City, "Attacks against gay men were the most heinous and brutal I
encountered. They frequently involved torture, cutting, mutilation, and
beating, and showed the absolute intent to rub out the human being because

of his [sexual] preference."11

The trauma experienced by all victims of crime and violence r5 comoounded
when the victims are gay or lesbian. As with victims of sexual assault, gay
people are blamed for their victimization, and must ,f ten contend with a

lack of support and feelings of guilt and self-blame. Such feelings can
begin to unravel a lifetime of struggle to accept wLo they are and how they

love.

Many gay victims suffer alone because they fear exposure and subsequent
prejudice and discriminat.r.. Those who are not open about their sexual

orientation often find that they must lie to the p)lice, emplo}ers,
relatives, and even friends about the circumstances of their victimization.
Their inability to share what really happened can irovoke intense reelings
of isolation which, in turn, blocks their recover:.

Fallowing an attack, gay and lesbia: victims often have a leightened
awareness of the anti-gay prejudice that pervades society. Believing that
future attacks are imminent, they may go to great lengths to hide their
sexual orientation. further increasing their feelings of isolation and

alienation.

8
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Friends and lovers of gay violence victims also exp-rience emotional trauma,
and sometimes receive insensiti%u treatment from police, victim service
providers, hospital personnel, and family members of the victim. In some
cases, hospitals have even denied visiting privileges to a victim's lover
because he or she is not legally a member of the victim's family. Such
treatment only compounds and prolongs the suffering of both the victims and
their gay loved ones.

THE FFIATICNSHIP OF At7I-GAY VIOLENCE TO OTHER CRIMES MOTIVATED BY BIGOTRY

According to the Chairman of the Californi _tcsrney General's CpmmiFsion on
Racial, Ethnic, Religious and Minority violence, "anti-gay/lesbian violence
is not qualitatively different from crimes against r acial, ethnic and
religious minorities, and certainly warrants as much study and remedy."12
When a cross is burned in the yard of a black family, a Jewish cemetery is
desecrated, or a gay church is firebombed, these incidents are of the same
character: all are motivated by hatred and ignorance and by the perception
that the targeted groups are vulnerable. Such incidents are directed not
only at the victims but also at the communities of which they are a part.
This violence serves to violate all isolate all members of the group and to
discourage their visibility. By cr ng an at- ..sphere of tension and
suspicion these acts can polarize eh-are communities ar,d oen the way to
even greater violence.

Not surprisingly, those
, iolent pre3udices against gay and lesbian

people also tend to be in-ulerant of other groups as well. In recent years,
extremist factions such as the Ku Klux Klan and the neo-Nazis have expended
their ra-ist an anti-Semitic agendas to include terrorir'ic activities
against gay peopte. A neo-Nazi leader convicted

in the 1983 arson of a
Jewish Community Center in Indiana was also found guilty of torching a gay
Metropolitan Comminity Church in Missouri. In Mobile, Alabama, Klansmen who
took part in a 1981 lynching of a heterosexual black man had Parlier beaten
a man because he was gay. These incidents underscore thr nee or
organizations such as the National Institute Against .iejudice and Violence,
the Center for Demcc:ratic Renewal, Klanwatch, the Anti - Defamation League of
B'nei B'rith, and the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force to work together
to combat nate crimes.

riATL iv1IL SET

TO NUI,TF OFFICE

01

st by wnung to N.Y State
N Y 12231, 0110 the

Y 10011
Tht National Gay

ma to be exclIan.ged with u
se your 1.4 se exchanged, um

ns lope with your

Pleas

#444:1)annual financial report may tune
D SUM, Office of Mantic. gegiitrauon,

Gay Task Force, 80 Fifth Avenue, New York,.
w if you do not want your

s If you do not wish to
eturn this card in the

have received more than one copy of this
iuling, please accept our apologies It is not al-

stars economically feasible for us to prevent such
duplication You can help this organization

the d

li.11;i1Srhank

fne d Ur

0.7)

5 5



52

ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE AND THE CHURCH

Sadly, Biblical passages have Lang been used to justify racism, sexism, and
anti-Semitism, as well as anti-gay prejudice. In a letter urging the J.S.
Commission on Civil Rights to study anti-gay violence, the New York urban
League asserted that "the Mack commn'ty too has had spurious use of
Biblical texts to justify bigotry agaiN,* us. We too Lave been the targets
of seemingly random and unchecked violent attacks."13

Tbday, the Bible is invoked by some fundamentalist leaders and organizations
that seek to make anti-gay prejudice a public policy. While groups such as
the Moral Majority profess to "hate the sin, but love the sinner," they send
out direct mail declaring "war against homosexuality" and pledging to "stop
homosexuals dead in their tracks."14 Evangelist Pal Fobertscn, a
--,cvspective candidate for the 1988 Republican Presidential nomination, has
ited on tOevisacn the anti-rjay research of the Scientific Investigation of

Sexuality,i5 headed by Dr. Paul Cameron. Dr. Cameron has publicly discussed
the possibility of exterminating homosexuals and has been expelled from the
American Psychological Association for unethical practices. Preachers such
as Jimmy Swaggert also promote anti-gay prejudice when they proclaim that
"limp wrists" and "queers" rwr:t be driven from the pulpits.

Although most clergy and rel.c,a's groups have not used such vitriolic
rhetoric, they :lave remained ominously silert Jr the issue of anti-gav
violence. While they focus on the the allecJed 3,1 of homosexuality, they
have failed to acknowledge or speak out ag,--st the the in of homopnobia.

While they claim to uphold "morality," gay people are thrown off of bridges,
gay Christian churches are burned down, and gay lives are destroyed.

OFFICIAL RESPONSES TIO ANTI-GAY VIO,ENCE

Federal Government and National Law Enforcement Agencies

Despite the prevalence of anti-gay violence, not a single major initiative

has been taken by the federal government to address the issue.

In early 1985. tne U.S. Commission on Civil Righ..5 refused appeals by r;GIIT,
religious leadeis, civil rights organizations, and public officials to
address anti-gay violence in its national study of crime motivated by

bigotr .
Instead, the Commission authorized its State Adlisory Committees to

investigate anti-gay violence from an administration of Justice standpoint

(i.e., the response .o the prc'dem by law enforcement agencies and the
criminal Justice system). To date, not a single State Advisory Committee

(SAC) has initiated a study. Meanwhile, bevera) SAC's have initiated studies
focusing exclusively on crimes that manifest racial and religious bigotry.

In a letter to NGLTF, the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) acKnowledged
t "at "anti-gay violence is yrowing, and in that re,jard represents a problem

that should be addressed."16 Yet, despite urging by NCLTP, California
Attorney General Van De Ramp, and San Francibou police Chief Frank. Jordan,
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NIJ declined to undertake ..7n art: -gay violence pilot study that it had been
considering. NIJ has since ind,:ated to NGLTF that it would consider funding
study proposals from a university researcher or Independent research firm.

When NGLTF asked the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) Violence Epidemiology
Branch to initiate research on violence against lesbians and gay men, CDC
acknowledged that the increased risk faced by gays is an important problem"
but that "we simply do not have the resources at present to conduct a study
specifically focused on this risk yroup."17 Since then, CDC has included a
focus on the sexual orientation of victims in its studies of domestic
violence a.-Id youth suicide.

When NGLTF, New York City police Commissioner Ward, and other police

officials asked the the International Association of Chiefs of Police (IACP)
to initiate a study group on anti-gay violence, IACP declined, citing a lack
of resources. Despite requests by NGLTF, the National Sheriff's Association
has not yet taken any steps to address anti-gay violence in its programs.

While the Reagan Administration, most notably the Office of Justice
Programs, has exercised strong leadership in obtaining rights and services
for crime victims, not all victims have been embraced. Gay and lesbian
people have been ignored in every Justice Department report focusing on
victims of crime, including the 1982 report of the President's Task Force on
Victims of Crime and the 1984 report of the Attorney General's Task Force on
Family Violence. Despite testimony from the Institute for the Protection of
Lesbian and Gay Youth air' repeated appeals by NGLTF, the Family Violence
Task Force refused to deal with the matter of battered lesbians and gay
males in its report. When NGLTF asked the Justice Department for permission
and funds to expand victim-related training materials for law enforcement
officials, the request was denied.

When the Justice Department has not neglected lesbian and gay victim
concerns, it has actively sought to ensure that such matters are not
addressed. In 1985, Attorney General Edwin Meese froze a $625,0:0 grant to
the National Coalition Against Domestic violence (NCADV) in response to
-:urges by the right wing Free Congress Foundation that NCAIN was "pro-
lesbian" and "anti-family." The grant was subsequently reduced by $100,000
and released only after critics received assurance.; th.t work funded by the
grant would be closely monitored and done 'n compliance with the policies of
the Reagan administration. In June, 1986, NCADv declined to apply for second
year funding because Justice Department officials refused to allow any
references to tittered lesbians in ICADV publications and training programs
funded through the grant. The Justice Department also required that all
references to gay and lesbian crime victims ,rd otner special victim groups

Meanwhile, Justice has given $622,000 to the Task Force on Families in
Crisis, an organization with ties to Phyllis Schlaf'y's right-wing Eagle
Forum. People for the American Way, a progressive lobby, charges that the
Task Force has no experience in the field of domestic violence, and
described the grant as a "scandalous abuse of public funds."18
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be removed from a trailing curriculum developed by the National Association
of State Directors of Law Enforcement Training.

State and Local GovernAents

Few state and local governments have taken measures to curb ant gay

violence. In a 1983 report, the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights identified
thirteen local or state commissions or task forces focused on crimes
motivated by biqotry.19 However, none has ever examined violence motivated
by ant,-gay prejudice. When NGLTF testified before the New York State Senate
Speci41 Task Force on Vandalism, Religious Desecration and Other Acts of
Bigotry in 1983, it was informed that ant-I-gay crimes were "outside the
scope" of the Task Force's mandate and could not be examined. In Maryland
and other states where p Tams exist to respond to hate crimes in the
schools and in the wider community, anti-gay violence has been ignored.

While most states and a number of localities have passed laws that
specifically address crimes motivated by racial, ethnic, and/or religious
bigotry, only California and Jeattle have passed laws which also deal with
anti-gay violence and intimidation. Initiatives to expand "hate crime" laws
to address anti-gay violence have been defeated in Oregon, Washington,
Minnesota, and Illinois.

On a positive note, the California Attorney General's Task Force on Racial,
Ethnic, Religious, and Minority Violence does include anti-gay violence in
its mandate, and issued a groundbreaking report in 1986 addressing the
problem of hate crimes. Additionally, programs to assist gay and lesbian
victims in New York City and San Francisco now receive some local or state
funding. These programs provide a variety of services to victims, including
advocacy are counseling, and have alerted police to patterns of violence
directed at gay people. As indicated earlier in this repor, srme police
departments and prosecutor's offices have made efforts to re.pond to anti-
gay violence and to assist victims.

RESPONDING TO ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE: GENERAL. POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

As every study on the subject demonstrates, anti-gay violence is pervasive
in America. It is also clear that the problem has not been adequately
addressed by agencies concerned aboL crime and its victims. While some
positive measures have been adopted, they have been piecemeal rather than
comprehensive. In an effort to promote an appropria national response to
anti-gay violence, the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force makes the
following recommendations:

1) Repeal of State Sodomy Laws and Passage of Local, State and Federal
Legislation PTEiting Discriminationon the Basis of Sexti7370rientation.

At the present time there are laws regulating private sexual behavior
between consenting adults in 25 states and the District of Columbia. NGLTF
deplores the Supreme Court's 1986 decision upholding Georgia s sodomy law

12



and the right of government to interfere
in the private lives of Americans.

These laws--which provide the basis for discrimination against gay people,
including police harassmE t--should be promptly repealed.

Although gay and lesbian people presumably have the right to be free from
violence and intimidation, in most communities they cannot exercise that right
without risking discrimination LI employment, housing, public accomodations,
child custody, foster care, and other areas. By failing to guarantee lesbian
and gay civil rights our government oermits--indeed facilitatesviolence
against lesbian and gay people by 1' biting them from reporting crimes and
seeking legal redress.

2) Increased Research into Anti-Gay Violence and its Consequences

While there is a growing body of research to show that anti-clay violence is
widespread, no official research into the problem has been conducted, and many
pressing questions remain. NGLTF calls on federal, state and local agencies
concerned with crime and its victims to promote efforts to study and remedy of
the problem. A few of the questions that deserve consideration are:

* How does the treatment of gay and lesbian victims by law
enforcement, criminal Justice and victim service agencies
compare with that of heterosexual victims? What can be
done to ensure that gay and lesbian victims receive fair
and equal treatment?

* What are the mental health oonsequences of anti-gay
violence? What do mental health, law enforcement, and
medical professionals need to in order to meet the
particular needs of gay and lesbian victims?

* What is the extent of anti-gay homicide, and how can law
enforcement improve its ability to identify and investigate
such cases?213

* What people are most likely to perpetrate anti-gay
violence? Ir wnat contexts is such violence most likely to
occur? What interventions would be mo:t efrective in
deterring anti-gay attacks?

3) Legislation to Combat Anti-Gay Violence and More Vigorous Prosecution
of Cases Involving gay Victims

NGLTF urges tha. congress pass legislation that would clarify the scope of
federal statutes 1. U.S.C. 241 and 242, and 42 U.S.C. 1985 so that ,he'
clearly protect the full rarge of groups in this country that are sub) ted
to acts of violence because of their status or identity. In the event that
local authorities fail to prosecute anti-gay violence, we must be able to
rely on federal prosecution and the allowance of a private civil cause of
action. Although some of the existing federal statutes might apply to
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certain anti -gay violence cases, the scope of coverage is in doubt given the
Supreme Court's narrow interpretation of these statutes. Furthermore, the
Justice Department has never prosecuted anti-gay crimes under existing
federal statutes.

In response to an increa.- in crimes motivated by bigotry, a growing number
of states and localitieE ave passed laws addressing certain offenses
which clearly manifest racial, ethnic or religious prejudice. Such laws
faciliate arrest and prosecution, enhance penalties, and enable victims to
take civil actions against their assailants. As stated previously in this
report, only California and the city of Seattle have passed laws that also
deal with violence and intimidation motivated by anti-gay prejudice.

By failing to include protections Eor gay and lesbian people in hate crime
legislation, lawmakers send a message to the public and to criminals that
anti-gay violence is considered less serious then crimes against other
minorities. Gay people also deserve protection from violence motivated by
bigotry, and NGTLF recommends that all present and future hate crime
legislation specifically address anti-gay violence.

Tougher laws cannot be effective in deterring violence if they and existing
laws are not adequately enforced. The criminal justice system should give
the same priority to anti-gay violence that it accords to other types of
crime. Prosecutors should receive training to help them deal effectively and
sensitively with cases involving gay victims. Judges should disallow
irrelevent and intrusive questions asked of gay witnesses, and they should
punish those convicted of anti-gay attacks as severely as Close convicted of
other violent crimes. Whenever feasible and appropriate, sentencing should
require that offende-s receive education to promote understanding and
respect for gay people.

4) Official Monitoring of Anti-Gay Incidents and Other Hate Crimes

In a 1983 statement, the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights called on federal
and state authorities "to develop workable reporting systems that will
produce an accurate and comprehensive measure of the extent of criminal
activity that is clearly based on rac.:-.1 and/or religious motivations....
Such data are needed to measure trends, develop preventative programs,
allocate resources and adjust public policy.21

NGLTF agrees that law enforcement authorities should maintain statistics on
hate crimes, including crimes directed against gay people because of
prejudice. While most victims of anti-gay violence decline to report to the
police, a growing number are willing to step forward and want all relevant
informaton included in police reports. When anti-gay incidents are
reported, they should be reflected in police statistics--provided the law
assures that such data are never used to identify individual victims or
employed Eor any purpose other than to monitor hate crimes.
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The U.S:,Congress is currently considering HR-2455, a bill that would
mandate the collection of statistics on crimes motivated by racial, ethnic,
and religious prejudice. NGLTF supports its passage and urges congress to
enact legislation that would require that anti-gay violenr statistics be
gathered as well. Such data would help to inform police (1,, ..tments about
the nature and extent of crimes motivated by anti-gay prejudice, and improve
police investigations of them. Because fear of abuse inhibits many gay
victims from reporting attacks, police statistics would most likely never
reflect the true prevalence of anti-gay violence. Nevertheless, these data
would at least help provide official recognition of the problem so that
there may be an adequate official response to it.

5) Improved police/Gay Communit Relations, and Establishment of Law
Enforcement Policies to ress Anti-Gay Vidrjace

Because of police harassment, entrapment, and abuse, many gay and lesbian
Americans view the police with fear, mistrust, and even hostility. Such
perceptions discourage many individuals from reporting anti-gay attacks.
In some communities across the United States, police departments and gay
people have recognized that improved communication and mutual respect are in
the best interest of all concerned. Where serious efforts have been made to
improve relations, complaints of police abuse have declined, and
police have received more cooperation from gay people in law enforcement
matters.

Among the measures that have contributed to improved relations are:
a) regular communication on the precinct or district level, in committees
and councils, and in voblic forums; b) appointment of official police
liaisons to respond to requests for assistance from the gay community and
other minority communities; c) mandatory awareness training to help officers
understand and work with all minority groups they work with, including the
gay community; d) discontinuation of entrapment and undercover surveillance
as a means of curtailing illegal public sexual behavior; e) strict policies
prohibiting racist, sexist, and anti-gal behavic.; f) vigorous investigation
of police abuse complaints and prompt and appropriate disciplinary action
when complaints are substantiated; and g) policies prohibiting
discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation in the hiring and
promotion of law enforcement personnel.

Police/gay community relations will also improve if local depa tments
reF ,nd vigor -ly to reports of anti-gay violence. Such a response requires
the development of prog ams and protocols to deal with the problem. Measures
that should be adopted include: a) development of model procedures and
training for officers to recognize and respond to acts of anti-gay violence
and other hate crimes; b) coordination of police department and community
organization activities to prevent and respond to outbreaks of crime; c)
implementation of sensitive interw.ewing procedures for victims of anti-gay
violent (similar to those followed for rape victims); d) referral of anti-
gay violence victims to appropriate community support groups; e) monitoring
of incidents that appear to be motivated by bigotry and continued assessment
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of the likelihood of further violence; and f) deployment of additional
police resources in areas where anti-gay violence and other hate crimes are
c'Acentrated.

In communities where hate crimes are particularly serious or frequent,
special units should be establ.shed to prevent, investigate, and respond to
such incidents. Special units have already been established in several B.S.
cities and counties.

6) Adequate Services for Lesbian and Gay Crime Victims

If gay and lesbian victims are to receive the compassion and support they
need and deserve, then hospitals, victim service agencies, rape crisis
centers, domestic violence shelters, youth agencies, prosecutors' offices,
and mental health centers need to improve their services and outreach to the
lesbian and gay community. This can be achieved by a) establishment of
training programs to educate staff to respond sensitively to lesbian and gay
victims' concerns; b) establishment of programs to address the particular
needs of lesbian and gay victims of crime (e.g. lesbian and gay victim

support groups, counseling and safe homes for battered lesbians and gay
males); c) publicizing agency services t) the local gay and lesbian
community; d) networking with local gay and lesbian support services; and e)
creation of a supportive environment for gay and lesbian employc_!s--
begaining with the adoption of agency policies prohibiting discrimination on
the basis of sexual orientation in employment and services.

As a result of the efforts of lesbian and gay victim advocate groups, a
growing number of agencies have adopted the recommendations cited above.
However, professional and caring services for gay and lesbian victims will
not be a universal reality without federal leadership. Federal studies and
programs have raised the public'-, consciousness about crime victims and
helped to improve the way victims are treated by the criminal justice system
and social service agencies. But if all victims are to benefit from this
rising tide ,t concern and resources, federal programs need to address the
needs not only of gay and lesbian ,,eople (who comprise at least l3% of
all victims) but also ra^ial minorities, recent immigrants, the disabled,
survivors of homicide victims, victims of catastrophic physical injuries,
hostages, victims of drunk drivers, and other underserved victim
populations. At the very least, NGLTF urges the Justice Department to
refrain from censoring those grant recipients that seek to address the
legitimate concerns of gay crime victims.

NGLTF ale., urges COngress to oppose efforts to cut the Victims of crime Act
(VOCA)--which is supported by federal criminal penalies, not tax dollars
and which provides he states "ith badly needed monies for victim services

and compensation. In addition, NGLTF ooposes any reduction in Justice
Assistance Act funding, which has enabled agencies such as the National
Orgaiization for Victim Assistance to educate law enforcement, criminal
justice and victi., service groups on ways to bettor serve victims of crime.

16

R2



59

7) Educat'ionax Programs to Combat the Prejudice That Leads to Anti -Gay
Violence

Like those who engage in racist and anti-religious
crimes, perpetrators of

anti-gay violence tend to be young--usually in their teens or twenties.
Clearly, the prejudices that lead to violence develop early in life and need
to be addressed at that time. All citizens, but young people especially,
need to understand that victimizing lesbian and gay people is illegal,
immoral, and intolerable in our society.

Across the Crated States, programs involving youth, parents, teachers,
clergy, and other members of the community have been initiated to respond to
bias incidents and longstanding prejudices. Some school curricula now
address racism and anti-Semitism and seek'to enhance students' understanding
and appreciation of diverse cultures.

NGLTF applauds such programs and urges
that they be expanded to address all forms of prejudicein hiding anti-gay
prejudice. If educators speak out about some forms of into'.:rance, but are
silent about others, students can easily acquire the notion that some groups
deserve to be oppressed and victimized.

Because pluralism and respect for
diversity is a cornerstone of American society, programs that stress Lhese
values should be a part of every student's education.

13LTF also calls on educators and school administrators to take whatever steps
are necessary to protect students who are lesbian or gay (or those perceived to
be so) from victimization. Survey data

and incident reports show that large
numbers of young people are harassed,

threatened, or attacked in school and
college because of their actual or perceived sexual orientation. Teachers,
guidance counselors, and school administrators

should receive training to deal
with their own homophobia, to respond to anti-gay epithets and episodes in the
school setting, and to take whatever

measures are necessary to ensure that gay
and lesbian students can attend school without fear.

Special efforts should be made to educate students and the general public
about AIDS to avoid misplacement of blame on the gay community for the
disease. If current myths abc.it AIDS are allowed to persist, it is likely
that the already substantial amounts of violence and discrmination inflicted
on gay and lesbian people will Increase further.

Educational institutions are by no means the only vehicles for education on
anti-gay prejudice and violence. 'The religious denominations of America can
also do much to address the problem. Regardless o their stance towards
homosexuality, clergy and laity should recognize their responsibility to
vigorously condemn anti-gay violence, support measures to deal with the
problem, and develop programs to combat the prejudice that leads to anti-gay
violence.

'The media can also help focus attention on ..oti-gay violence through
complete and balanced reporting on the topic. Until recently, media coverage
has usually focused on gay people as perpetrators of crime rather than as
its victims. Sensational arr, highly ambiguous terms such as "homosexual
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murder" and "homosexual rape" are frequently employed, vhereas such
associations are never made for "heterosexual crimes."24 By avoiding anti-
gay jargon and providing clear and responsible coverage of the violeice
issue, the media can do much to enhance the public's understanding of anti-
9ay violence and thereby help to remedy the problem.

CONCLUSION

For too long acts of harrassment, intimidation and violence against gay and
lesbian people have been overlooked. While the problem of anti-gay violence is
slowly being acknowledged, an appropriate public response is still sorely
lacking, in part because such violence is viewed as AIDS was initially
viewed--to be solely a "gay problem" rather than a societal problem. The
continuing failure of our private and public institutions to address anti-
gay violence shows a lack of regard not only for gay and lesbian Americans,
but the rights of all Americans. For, in the words of Clarence Darrow, "You
can cAly protect your liberties in this world by protecting [anther's]
freedom. You can cnly be free if I am free."23

RESOURCES

Individuals and organizations seeking to organize against anti-yay violence
are invited to contact the NGLTF Violence Project for assistance. NGLTF will
provide information on documenting violence, assisting victims, educating
the public, promoting legislation to combat )1,- c crimes, and working with
criminal justice a j social service -,gencies. -ay and lesbian individuals

and organizations who are victims of harassme , intimidation, and violence
are encouraged to make a report to tfeir local viol_ence project or ti

National Gay and Lesbian Crisisline (800/221--,44, Monday through, Friday, 3-

9 p.m., Eastern Time).

ABOUT NGLTF AND ITS VIOLENCE PROJECT

Founded in 1973, The National Gay and Lesbian Task Force (NGLTF, formerly
NGTF) is America's oldest and largest gay and lesbian civil rights advocacy
and public education organization. Its purpc,2 is to educate the public
about the lives of gay people, to represent the gay community's interests in
the public and private sect3rs, to act as a national clearinghouse for the
gay community, and to combat all forr,s of discrimination Lased on sexual
orientation.

In response to increased reports of attacks against let.bi,:ns and gay men,

NGLTF initiated the violence Project in 1982. The Project's goals are to 1)
promote an appropriate official response to anti-gay violence, 2) ensure
that gay and lcsbian victims of crime are treated fairly by law enforcement,
criminal justice, and victim service agencies, 3) assist local communities
in organizing against anti-gay violence, and 4) increase public awareness
about anti-g,y violence and to transform that awareness into sup,ott for
policies that protect and affirm gay and lesbian
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Flgure 2
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Figure 3
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RESPONDENTS' SUBJECTIVE RESPONSES TO AIIII-CAY VIOLENCE AND VIUMIZATICN

ModIfled their behavior to reduce

Males Females

the risk of attack 39% 57%

Far for their safety 58% 7

AnttclpatP future victimization 81% 88%

Figure 6

POUR VIOLENC STUDIES 0/1PARED*

SAMPLE CHARACTERISTICS

PLGTF1
STUDY

WISCONSIN2
STUDY

MA1NE3
STUDY

NGLTF4
STUDY

Total Sample size 167 213 123 2074

Number of females 80 75 147 654
Number of males 87 138 176 1420

Percentage female 48' 3S% 6". 32%
Percentage male 52% 65% 54% 68%

VICITMIZATIGN PERCENTAGES

verbal Abuse 80% 83% 84% 86%
Threats of Violence 31% 47% 45% 44%
Objects thrown 22F 21% 26% 27%
Chased or followed 25% 37% 38% 35%
Spit at 11% 13% 11% 14%
Punched, hit, kicked, beaten 10% 23% 16% 19%
Weapon assault 4% 0% 10% 9%
Vanc"ism or arson 10% 20% 201 19%
Vict zation by police 20% 24% 48% 20%
VicLL.,zation in scnool 33% 38,, 37% 37e

2 'ihe Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task Force
2 The Wisconsin Govenor's Council cn Lesbian and Gay'Issues
3 The

Maine Gay and Lesbian Political Alliance and the Maine Civil Liberties
Union

4 The National Gay and Lesblar Task Force

*Gender composition of samples varied, as dui samiAtrly methods.
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Figure 7

OTHER SURVEYS DOCUMENTING ANTI- Y VIOLENCE**

Identity, -nc. of Alaska (714 responses)

Verbally Abused 58t*
Threatened with Violence 24%*
Physically Attacked 11%*

*Victimization occured in Alaska only.

Yale University, Gre9ory Herek, Ph.D., Department of Psychology (215
responses)

Verbally abused 65%*
Threatened with violence 25%*
Physically assaulted 5%*

*Victimization occurred at Yale only.

Richmond (VA) Human Relations Commission (508 responses)

Attacked or Abused 33%

Des Moines Gay & Lesbian Democratic Club (238 responses)

Verbally Abused 67%
Physically Threatened or Abused 43%

New York State Lesbian and Gay Lobby (380 responses)

Verbally Abused 73

Physically Attacked

University of nassact tts at Ardarst (1 5 responses)

Experienced Verbal Abuse, Ep]:_hets, Jokes 87%
Verbally Threatened or Harassed 45%
Physically Confronted or Assaulted '1%

New Jersey Leso]..: and Gay Coalition (362 res:onses)

Experienced Physical Violence 17%

Minneapolis Lesbian & Gay Com.unity Center (289 resp_ml. s)

Physically Assaulted 23%

**Gender composition of samples varied, a> did sampling method.

24

70 ,



67

Figure 8

(Annual Levels of Criminal Violence for Membe s
Nf the Philadelphia Task Force Sample Compared

to Levels for Residents of Large Metropolitan
Areas in the U.S.
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FOOTNOTES

1) While Increased visibility among gay people can lead to increased
vulnerability to violence, there is evidence that homosexuals who lead
covert lifestyles may be at greater risk for certain types of victimization,
including homicide (Miller and Humphreys, 1980).

2) In his March 11, 1986 testimony before the New York City Council on the
proposed gay and lesbian ci "il rights bill, District Attorney Robert

Morganthau stated that "as long as gay and lesbian New Yorkers are left
unprotected by laws, they will continne to be victims of harasssment and
blackmail, and prey to exploitation by criminals."

3) In response to severe harassment and violence against certain gay and
lesbian students in the New York City public schools, in 1985 the Institute
for the Protection of Lesbian and Gay Youth opened the Harvey Milk School.
The school, which has been the center of controversy, receives funding from
the local Board of Education to educate lesbian and gay youth who would
otherwise not attend school.

en college campuses, the Philadelphia Inquirer observed that "the gay
movement has collided with the new campus conservativism." The result, it
reports, "can be volatile, hurtful and occasionally even dangerous."
December 12, 1984.

4) Natioil Gay aid Lesbian Task Force, Anti-Gay/Lesbian Victimizatimn,
1984, Forward.

5) Philadelphia Lesbian aid Gay Task Foice, Violence and Discrimination
Against Philadelphia Lesbian ar.d ,;ay People, 19e5, p. 33.

6) Mayor's Criminal Justice Council an he Mayor's Victim Survey Task
Force, The Mayor's Survey of Victims of Violent Personal Crimes in San
Francisco, Prepared by Cindy L. Winslow, 1982, Executive Summary.

7) New Jersey Lesbian and Gay Coalition, Discrimination Against Lesbians and
Gay Men in New Jersey: 1977-1983, 1984, p. 16.

8) Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics, National Criu
Curvey, 1983, Tables 1 and 94.

9) Arlo Smith, *pealing With Anti-Gay Violence, 'Homosexual panic' Defense
is Bigotry in Action ", Bay Area Reporter, November 2, 1983.

10) Brian Miller and Laud Humphreys, "Lifestyles and Violence: Homosexual
Victims of Assault and Murder", Qualitative sociology, vol. 3, (3), Fa'A
1980, p. 169-105.
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11, Melissa Mertz, Coordinator oC Bellevue Hospital victims of violent
,,ssault Assistance Program to Kevin Berrill, National Gay and Lesbian Task
Force. Telephone conversation, March 12, 1986.

12) Msgr. :711liam Barry, Chairman of the California Attorney General's
Commission on Racial, Ethnic, Religious and Minority Violence to Clarence
Pendleton, Chairman, U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, D2cember 28, 1984.

13) Letter from Harriet Michel, President of the New York Urban League, to
Clazence Pendleton, Chairman of the U.S. Commissicn on Civil Rights, January 4,
198S.

14) Bother, David, Liberty and Justice for Some (New York: Frederick Un, 2r
Publishing. 1982), p. 239.

15) People for the American Way, "Rd.evangelist Summary," December 30, 1984
to January 20, 1985, p. 2.

16) Letter from Lawrence A. Bennett, Ph.D., Director, Crime Prevention and
Enforcement Division, National Institute of ,tice, to Kevin Perrin,
National Gay and Lesbian Task Force, June, 3, 1986.

17, Howard KLrtz, "Crisis Intervention for Traditionalists?," Washington
Post, June 4, 1986.

18) Letter from Mark Rosenberg, M.D., M.P.P. r .ef, viole/ce Epidemiology
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By:

The Committee on the Judiciary
SubCOrniuttee on Criminal Justice
Washington, D.C.

Diana Christensen
Executive Director
Community United Against Violence (CUAV)
San Francisco, CA

Chairman Conyers and members of the Criminal Justice Subcommittee, I am
Diana Christensen, the Executi Director of Commu.,14 United Against
Violence (CUAV) the oldest. and largest direct service program for victims of
anti-gay violence in the United States.

In spirit, the thousands of victims of anti-gay violence who have come
to CUAV for help over the years the ores who lived through their attacks
they are here with me in spirit today.

Imagine hundreds of CUAV volunteers who collectively spent over 25,000
hours last year to develop s( :ions to this epidemic of violence. These
are volunteers that demonstrate the term "self help" and wno, over years of
societal ignorance and denial of anti-gay violence, are responsible for
creating a response to anti-gay violence thereby making he gay comminity a
"self help" community. Imagine the volunteers of CUAV here in spirit today.

And behind me please note the people of the City of San Francisco.
These are people who knod all too well that anti-g) violence is a
community -wide problem. These are people like Liam who know that
the victims of anti-gay violence are those who are PERCEIVED to be g v or
lesbian by the assailant(s). Liam knows all tco well that ,_nis is

true. He is a young heterosexual man who happened to be going hone from
work on the bus one day when he was called a faggot ana severely beaten.
Liam has had successive surgeries on his back and will forever have back
problems because of ihis attack. In spirit, the people of San Francisco who
understand that anti-ay violence is a societal problemnot Just a gay
problem--are here today.
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Chairman Conyers and Members of the Criminal Justice SubOommittee, on
bet If of the victims of anti-gay violence in San Francisco, CUAV's hundreds
oc volunteers, and the people in the City of San Francisco, I want to thank
you for holding these hearings. For listening to our stories and requests
for your help in finding solutions. Finally, I would like to thank you in
advance for continuing to take action. For surely when ycu learn today
that Americans, in American communities are being physically targeted for acts
of violent crimes and that they have no place to go for help, you will feel
comjelled to act against this domestic terrorism.

Overview

Anti-gay violence is an historical fact that has at best been ignored
and at worst encouraged in western societyfrom the burn.ngs of lesbians
and "faggots" at the stake in the middle ages to the killings of individuals
like John O'Connell on the streets of San Francisco in our own tine.
Attacks run the range from simple battery to murder. Harrassment in the
form of police abuse, shoddy or no prosecution, and government inaction
compound the problem. Life, liberty, and pursuit of happiness are not
inaliable rghts for lesbians and gay men in America. We live fearing for
our lives.

Organized in 1979 in respoP-7t to a rising wave of anti-gay violence in
San Francisco, Community United Against Violence (CUPA7) is the oldest
organized response from the lesbian and gay community to the problem of
anti-gay violence. CUAV's support is the exception rather than the norm in
the United States. The organization has a staff cf seven, 500 volunteers,
and is funded by grants from both the city of San Francisco and the United
Way of the By Area. It is a victim services organization that has records
Irrefutably demonstrating that the "hideen" crime of anti-gay violence
against lesbians and gay men not only exists---it's getting worse.

Statistical Review

Since 1984, CUAV has deal. v.ith over 800 victims involved in over 600
.ncidents of anti-gay hn6 this is only the tip of the iceberg.
Most incidents of anti -gay violence go unreported for fear of reprisal or
simply from historic mistrust on the part of lesbians and gay men of the
criminal or judicial systems. In 1983 the Mayor's office of San Francisco
conducted a study, The Mayor's Survey of Victims of Personal Crimes, that
concluded that 82% of the victims of anti-gay violence did not report their
assault to the police. CUAV's records show a 50% increase in tne number of
incidents of anti-gay violence from 1984 to 1985. Thirty-five percent of
all incident= involve the use of weapons. Thirty-five percent of all
victims require medical attention resulting from anti-gay attacks. Of those
requesting medical attention, half require hospitalization and/or surgery.
Were not talking about name-calling. We're talking about physical abuse:
stabbings, bratings, broken bones, slashed faces. In some cases were
,alking abut murder.
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In John O'Connell's case it was murder. Jonn O'Connell placed a pot
the oven that warm summer evening. He wasn't planning to be out long.
He met his friend Andy in a bar for a quick drink and then they began to
walk back to John's apartment. On the way home, four young teens from
Vallejo attacked Jonn and Andy. In the trial later on, we found out that
the teens came to San Francisco specifically to beat up gay people. cue of
the assailants lacer stated that they attacked John because he was a
homosexual and that homosexuality is wrong. (It was as though this young
man had never considered tnat violence is wrong.) The same group of teens
were involved in three other violent incidents that night. ''hey used anti-
gay epithets in each attack although not all of the victims were gay. The
outcome of it all is that John O'Connell is dead. friend Andy continues
to require psychological counselling. FOUL' young people are spending fifteen
years to life in California prisons.

Most victims of anti-c=y violence in San Francisco are whites male, and
in their late twenties. Most assailants are white, male, and under twenty
years of age. The majority of incidents involve more than one assailant
with an average assailant to victim ratio of 3 to 1. The notion that gay
men "provoke" tneir assailants is entirely unfoun d. It is difficult to
conceive of an individual provoking a an of ten youths with his back to
tnem!

Russell was attacked oy a group ui five high school students
directly i front of is own home. Each of R.issell's attackers played team
sports for their Catholic high school. Pussell stated later tr-it the last
thing he remembered before losing consciousness was tnat he re,ognizea he
was in the midst of a fight for his life. Although he sas undergone
multiple surgeries on his arm, he will never L.11y regain mo,ei7ent. As a
typesetter by profe=ssion, he will never be dble to work to the c>tent tat
he did before the attack.

:Jot ..1 of tne victims of art.-may violence are men. It is su,etimes
difficult in cases of a personal attack aaairst a lesbian to de terrine
whether or not the attach is 5ti-cay or wnether it is .rti-woman.
Barbara ,rew from the epithets tnat Jer attack Wdr; ant.-ga;.. T c
assailant saw her w,lking on the street at .bout 7 p.m. he ,..egan oy calling
her names. He ther nit her repeatedly in the cnest dnd fd-e. Iarbara's
attacker picked up the lid of a yarbage can that was laying nearby and began
beating her with it. The screams of tnree witnesses alLimately caused the
attacker to leave. Still, even af',r the assailant was later icrentified,
the three witnesseu--resimably o-t of fearrefused to rrafc rtat.r,nts to
the police.

Relation to AIDS

Is the incrrase in anti-gay violence an Indicator of an AITLI-relateo
backlash' Logicaily, we car. a-,L.Jme that the put,lic hnreria uvrr AIDS

7 S
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aggravates homophobic violence, but we can't say that it causes anti-gay
violence. One flash of graffiti from a recent newscast pas the issue of
AIDS and anti-gay violence in perspective for me:

AIDS Salvation: Murder Homosexuality

At this point, I oelieve that AIDS and homosexuality have become
synonymous in the American Public's nand. For the homophot_ rind, AIDS is
simply another justification for violence.

David was told, You faggots are killing us with AIDS" as
he was walking with his groceries though the ,permuket parking lot. He was
pushed, bashed in the head with a chain, kicked, and beaten to the ground
with a skateboard. The grocery store manager originally refused to call
the police or an ambulance. David's jaw was broken in the attack and he had
to have it wired shut for several months in order for it to heal.

Recommendations

*Recognition of anti-gay violence as a crime.

*Inclusion of lesbians and gay men in legislation protect.mg citizens
from "hate crimes:.

*Education of the public, and particularly you h, or homophobia as an
existing and unacceptable form of bigotry.

*Training of police and other law enforcement officals on extent,
severity, and unacceptability of anti-gay violence, as well as on proper
procedures to assist victims.

*Allocate fundino for services to victims of anti-gay violence.

*Oppose cuts to the victin of Crime Act (dOCA) funthng.

7 9
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Anti-Violence Project
SUMMARY SHEET

NEW YORK CITY GAY AND LESBIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE PROJECT, Inc.

SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY PRESENTED TO THE SUB-COMMITTEE ON CRiMINAL JUS.:CE
OF THE J" ICIARY COMMITTEE OF THE UNITED STATES MOUSE 01 REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, September 25, 1986

Serving crime victims since 1980, the New York City Gay and Lesbian
Anti-V.olence Project is New York City's primary service provider to
gay and lesbian survivors of homophobic attack, sexual assault, and
domestic violence. In the past three years, the Anti-Violence Project
has experienced a dramatic increase in its caseload: The 263 survivors
of violence served during the first seven months of 1986 represent a
91% caseload increase over the same period of 1485.

The Anti-Violence Project provides a broad range of services to
help lesbian and gay crime victims. Peer and professional counseling,
a police escort service and court monitors are all available to assist
men and women in dealing with the trauma of victimization and the fre-
quently unsympathetic, if not hostile, social welfare and criminal justice
systems. Anti-Violence Project staff and volunteers are trained
crisis intervention, advocacy and related support skills. A hotline is
available to assist clients in the midst of crisis.

The Anti-Violence Project also engages in community .ducation,
outreach and crime preve'tion activities with the lesbian and gay
community, the police and the criminal court system. Over the past
six years, models for effective intervention and education have been
developed that have been replicated in other communities elsewhere
in the United States.

Despite its successful history, the Anti-Violence Project efforts
have only begun to scratch the surface of a largely hidden and generally
ignm:ed form of hate crime that has reached epidemic proportions in
New York City. Most victims of anti-gay or anti-lesbian violence never
rzport essaults to anyone, facing the aftermath of victimization in
isolation from the support systems and services that might assist them.

In the testimony that follows, the Anti-Violence Project outlines the
various forms of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence, including harassment,
menacing, homophobic assault, AIDS-related violence, sexual assault and
homicide. The ways in which the Anti-Violence Project responds to help the
victims of these crimes is presented, as well as the ways in which Project
staff and volunteers interact kith the police and court systems. Statistical
material is presented. Recommendations for actions that could address
the problem of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence at the Congressional level
are offered.

Ten appe'dices provide relevant data and information related to the
testimony presented.
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INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, members of the House Subcommittee on Criminal Justice,

friends:

My name is David Max Wertheimer, and I am the Executive Director of the
New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Project, Inc., (see Appendix I)
I have come before this subcommittee today to testify about the work of the
Anti-Violence Project in assisting lesbian and gay victims of violence in
the New York City area.

Established in 1980, the Anti-Violence Project is an incorporated, non-
Of\ r"" profit so. 0 service agency providing counseling, advocacy and support ser-

vices to lesbian and gay survivors of homophobic violence, sexual assault,
domestic violence and other types of criminal victimisation. Obe Project
also engages in educational activities targeted to the lesbian and gay
communities and the criminal justice system; through these activities the
Anti-Violence Project seeks to alert individuals to the problem of anti-gay
and anti-lesbian violence and to facilitate an informed and sensitive re-
sponse to lesbians and gay men from he police, courts and victim service

providers, (see Appendices II and III). 4,/

The Anti-Violence Project grew out of a grass roots effort by leibliTgo

and gay men to address the issue of violence directed against therOatr
a small paid staff provides a measure of structure and supervisio o the

Project. it remains a prograr utilizing a broad range of expertise from a
large group of volunteers. Funding for the Pr,,ect is provided by t'a New
York State Crime Victims Board, the New York State Department of Social
Services, the New York State Department of Healti, as well as by private
foundations and individual contributions.

THE LESBIAN (ND GAY COMMUNITIES IN Nal YORK CITY

Lesbians and gay men are very much a part of the daily life of New York

City. Based on so?histicated studies of sexual orientation, it is reasonable
to estimate that gey people comprise roughly ten percent of the City's pop-

ulation. This percentage may in fact be considerably higher. New York City

is known throughout the nation as a major center of lesbian and gay life,
any men and women migrate to the City from around the nation precisely for

this reason. The lesbian and gay population of New York City may approach

800,000 to one million individuals. These men and women are found in all

walks of city life: iL every neighborhood of each borough, in every socio-

economic, racial, ethnic and religious group.

Like all New Yorkers, lesbians and gay men experience the joys as wel,

as the hazards of life in large metropolitan area. Criminal victimization

of many varieties is an unfortunate reality in the lives of too many New

Yorkers. Individuals who are perceived tn be lesbian or gay, however, f ce

Htttline (2121 807.0197
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additional trauma as part of daily life in the city: Victimization of people
simply because of who they are perceived to be locms as a constant threat
to the happiness, safety aad well-beiag of every lesbian and gay man in
the City.

ANTI ;AY AND ANTI-LESBIAN VIOLENCE

New York City is the midst of an epidemic of violence directed at
lesbians and gay men. A 1983 study by the National Gay and Lesbian Task
Force revealed the extent to which New York City r,sidents reported anti-
gay and anti-lesbian victimization, (see Appendix IV). This epidemic un-
ccvered in the 1983 study shows no signs of abating. In fact, the New York
City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Project

has documented P ste 411Y in-
creasing caseload over the last three years. The 247 victims sil ed in
198, represented a 41% clea4e over the 1984 caseload. These P...5 ;es
included 7 homicides, Ili at.lcks, 22 sexual assaults and 56 robberic,.
For the first seven months of 1986, the 263 crime victims served nut the
Project's caseload 912 ahead of the same time period of 1985. The caseload
during the first half of 1986 has included 14 homicides, 77 attacks, 17
sexual assaults and 28 robberies, (see Appendices V and VI).

The rapid growth in the Anti-Vio'e"ce
Project client population can be

attributed to se',ral fctors. Outreach efforts by the Project have in-
cre,,ed the gereral ibility of our work in the gay community and amon.'
social service agencies the'. refer cases to us. In addition, the impact
of a radically changing nationai

climate faced by Lesbians and gay men must
not be underestimated, statements by religious leaders, fedsrol courts ari
other responsible individuals, cron-ies and organizations t- can be in-
terpreted as condemr. my of lest h ano gay men are taker by some as a
license to hurt goy people. "he hiD6 crisis has also fueled anti-gay senti-
ment that takes the form of homophobic outbursts scapegoating t) gay
community for a problem that is not of its making; 28% of the Incoject's
1985 cases ircluded anti-gay and anti -let _a violence that was in some
way explicitly related to AIDS, (see Appendices VII, VIII an IX).

The Forms of Anti-Gay and Anti-Lesbian Violence

The statistics outlined above and in the appendices suggest that
violence ag-inst lesbians and gay men remains an expression of ',las and
bigotry that a large portion of New York City's non-gay populat on con-
siders socially acceptable behavior. In fact, lesuians and gay ;gin may
one of the few mir -.ty groups agains, which violence 4s still tolerated
without significant social sanction. In New York City this violent anti-
gai and anti-lesbian behavior manifests itsolf in a 'iriety of -ifferent
forms, outlined below,

1) Harassment: larassment is the most common form of illegal oehavior
directed at those perceived by others to be lesbian or

gay. Hara sment can occur on the street in the home, at the work-
place -- anywhere ai ail Verbal taunt: employing homophobic epi-
thets are the most cormion form of this crime.

2) Menacing: Anti-gay and anti - lesbian menacing is behavior that
threatens the safety and well-beng of men and women

in the hors, on the street or at the workplace. Numerous lesbians

3
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and gay men have reported being followed on foot or in cars, being

told by fellow employees, relatives,
neleAbors and strangers that

they will be beaten, mutilated, stabbed, shot or in some other way

injured.

1) Homophobic Assault. Anti-gay and anti-lesbian attacks often follw

acts of harassment or menacing. Assaults cal,

occur on the street, at the workplace and in the hone. Host typically,

a group of between one and three lesbian: cr gay men are assaulted

by e larger group of young males. Attacks nay be perpetrated with or

without weapons, and the injuries sustained by the victims include

psychological trauna and ph,sical wounds raaging from minor abraisons

to connound fractures, surface wounds and internal injuries requiring

extensive surgery and lengthy hosnitalizat.,on.

4) AIDS-Related Assault: IDS-related attacks are a form of homophobic
assault in which sneclfic verbal reference is

made to AIDS. The fear of AIDS and underlying homophobic attitudes

ambine in the assailant's min and pro ,ide a powerful, if misguided,

ationalizatton for attacks against gay men and, surprising11, lesbians.

These attacks most commonly occur on the street, although asbaCts can

be perpetrated by landlords, f.mily members
and neighbors in the home

as well.

5) Sexual Assault: Sexual assault of both lesbians and gay men confirms

a clinical understanding of rape as a ciime 'f dom-

ination, humiliat4on and violence as opposed to a crime of erotic

passion. Lesbians report attacks `'on heterosexual men who claim

that they hate lesbians and seek to ure" their lesb.anism through

forced heterosexual assault. Gay men also report sexual assaults

from heterosexual men; rape is often perceived by assailants as a

punishment for gay men, and can be part cf a larger attack which

includes harassment and homophobic assault.

6) Homicide: In more than a dozen cases since January of 1986, gay

nen have been found dead as the result of homophobic

assaults. In many of these cases, Lssailants posed as gay men in

bars and cruising areas, winning the confidence of t .ir victims and

returning with them to the ictins' homes. There, attack, murder and

in many cases robbery ensues, Bodies are often mutilated by scores

of stab "minds and removal of the genitals.

It should b' noted that not all victims of anti-gay and anti-lesbian viol-

ence are lesbian and gay. The motivation 'or the assault lies in the perpetrators

perception of Vie victim- the Anti-Violen'
'roject ha' served a number of letero-

sexual rt- and women victimized as a res' , of the mistaken assumption t: they

were lesbian ur gay.

THE RESPONSE OF THE ANTI-VIOLENCE PROJECT

Sine.. May of 1980, following a series of gang
attacks against gay men

in Man,attan's west side neighborhood known as
Chelsea, the New York City

Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Project has
been nroiding a va-iety of ser-

vices to victims of homophobic crimes. Starting is a telephone hotline run

R4
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entirely by gay volunteers from the Chelsea area, the Proje-c sought to doc-
ument the extent of the gang attacks id the neighborhood And convey informa-
tion from the victims of these assaults to the police. he hotline very quick-
ly began receiving calls and documenting incidents from other parts of the
City, and by 1983 the Project had incorporated as a agency servi,g crime
victims io all five boroughs of New York.

Anti-Violence Project services continue to be provided large',
, vol-

unteers; the Anti-Violence Project remains a proactive effort on the att of
the gay community to monitor the extent of anti-gay and Anti-lesbian violence,
convey important data to the police and other criminal justice service pro-
viders, and offer counseling, advocacy and support services to victims, (see
Appendix X).

Direct Services

Peer counselors offer a range of services to Anti-Violence Prcject
clients. Trained by Project staff and other professionals, tie volunteers
are able to offer supportive counseling following an incident, help victims
to sort out the emotional trauma ,nat follow! an attack, decier together with
victims what actions are t' taken in response to an assault, and determiee
what types of concrete s d entitlements are availabl_ help 1...An
the physical, psychol,gic. Ancial impacts of Jeine a crime victim.
Professional counseling is alau able from the Project, and utilized
in appropriate situations. All services are provided without charge.

Volunteers are also trained in police methodology, and are available
to escort crime victims o the police and to assist in collecting the nec-
essary data and filling out police forms. Should a perpetrators be appre-
hended, the volunteers are available to serve as court monitors, providing
supportive companionship for victims when court appearances are necessary
and monitoring the progress of cases Is t ay move through the complex crim-
inal court system.

Indirect Services

Volunteers also engage in indirect services through trim" prevention
presentations and community education programs. Materials about anti-g-y
and anti-lesbian violence aed Anti-Violence Project services are distributed
to bars, community organizations and social service agencies throughout the
metropolitan area. Speakers are available to address a variety of concerns
related to victimization and its aft-rmath. Monthly volunteer meetings pro-
v:Ae an opportunity for planning outreach activities, as well ar for case
supervision with the Anti-Violence Project staff professionals.

Working with the Police

The history of gay community-police relations in New York City is long
and checkered. Lesbians and gay nen, members of many other minority
groups in the United States, are largely suspicious of the police and un-
comfortable interacting directly with law .nforcement officers. Part of this
tension and discomfort is the result of the marginal status lesbians and gay
men still have in ene mainstream of American society. Yet police-gay co,Iranity
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problems are also rooted in a unique historical reality: In New York City,

until the state's sodomy statute was declared unconstitutional in 1981,
the police were given the responsibility for enforcing the laws often
used to persecute gay people. Although the law in New York State has
changed, old feelings and hostilities die hard, especially when one con-
siders that the police in almost half of the United States are still en-
gaged in enforcement of loca_ sodomy laws.

Although isolated incidents of homophobic harassment and assault
perpetrated by police officers are still re,orted to the Anti-Violence
Project on a regular basis, a broad range of efforts on many fronts has
brought the gay community and the New York City Police Department to a
new level. of mutual understanding that has helped to dissipate much of
the tension that leads both to abusive behavior by police and a wide-
spread unwillingness in the gay community to utilize police services.

At the local level, many lesbians and gay men in New York City have
eng.,ed in dialogues with the patrol officers in their precincts in an
effort to break down the stereotypes and address the myths and misinformation
that yield hostile interactions. These dialogues hate been the most eff-
ective way of reaching individual officers who, when on patrol, are the
representatives of the police department interacting most frequently with
they gay community.

On a city-wide level, the Police Department Bias Unit has, since '_he
simmer of 198, been available to investigate cases of violence based on
anti-gay and anti-lesbian bias. Established initially to investigate
crimes motivated by racial, ethnic and religious bigotry, the expansiin
of the Bias Unit's mandate represents an important step in acknowledging
the reality of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence and the need for a
coordinated response. Although cases of anti-gay and anti-lesbian viol-
ence are not yet being referred to the Bias Unit from the local precincts
with any regularity, the responses of the Bias Unit to those cases they
have investigated have been made in a careful, thorough, sensitive and
professional fashion.

At the command level, the Mayor's Police Counc.1 on Lesbian and Gay
Concerns has been an .xtremely useful forum for aduressing the problems and
concerns the gay community has encountered in dealing with the police de-

partment. Convened jointly by the Chief of Operations for the New York City
Police Department and the Mayor's Liaison to the Gay and Lesbian Community,
the Council's designated members meet monthly to adaress both general con-
cerns and specific questions and problems as they arise. The willingness of
the police command to hear and respond to the concerns of the lesbian and
gay community demonstrates in yet another nay the effort being expended to
improve what has been and in some ways still remains a problematic relation-
ship.

uay community-police relations have a long way to ga. Homophobic le-

havicc by officers at the precinct level is still regularly reported to
the Anti-Violence Project. The gay commuhi'y, in .act, still remains
largely distrustful o' the police and many lesbians and gay men continue
to refrain from reporting crimes agains em to the police. The Anti-Viol-

PG
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ce Project estimates that 80% of the crimes cormitted against lesbians and
ay men are never reported to the civil authorities. The Police Department

Bias Unit remains extremely unnorutilized for the investigating of "usbian
and gay bias crime cases. Local precincts need extensive education in the
nature of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence as a bias crime and in the pro-
cedures to follow to engage the Bias Unit in assisting local precinct efforts.
At the city -wide level, the function and work of the Mayor's Police Council
remains largely unknown among both the gay c-nnunity and the rank and file
of the city police department. Extensive outreach and education by this
group could do much to increase the level of trust, communication and coop-
eration that should be the hallmark of gay community-police nteraction.

Working with .he Cwirt System

The problems of the criminal court system in New York City are maay and
complex. Understaffed and overburdened with cases, the system is easy to
criticize ana hard to impact upon and change with even a limited degree of
success. Yet there are rather basic measures that could and in some cases
have been implemented to ease the problems and hostilities lesbians and gay
men face when they interface with the court system as witnesses and victims.

As with the police, corr'unication and dialogue
, an essential first

step. In two of the City's give District Attorney's offices, this type of
dialogue has begun. The Brooclyn District Attorney's Sex Crimes and Special
Victims Bureau has been designoted as the unit responsible for prosecuting
perpetrators of anti-gay ana ant: - lesbian violence, and the Bureau's leader-
ship has been receptive to cultivating a productive understanding of les-
bian and gay concerns and addressing he special ,ulnerability lesbian and
gay victims experience when they enter the court system subsequent to being
crime victims. The Manhattan District Attorney's office has taken their
responsibilities one step further:

, paralegal assistant in the Sex Crimes
and Special Victims Bureau functions as a full-time liaison to the lesbian and
gay community on beoalf of the District Attorney. An openly gay employee,
this liaison serves a variety of essential functions from interviewing and
processing witnesses to educating and assisting prosecutors. The liaison
creates an environment that makes ele District Attorney's office mon, re-
cey:ive and responsive to lesbian and gay victims and mori effective in
prosecuting cases and obtaining convictions.

The appointment of this liaison, however, is an iosufficient respor.e
from the courts and prosecutorial offices city-wide, riven the volume of
lesbian and gay cases moving through the criminal Justice system. Each
District Attorney should hire openly gay and lesbian staff to function as
community liaisons. Extensive trainines about anti-gay and anti-lesbian
violence, the experience of lesbian and gay victims, and the means to cour.ter-
ing homophobic defense strategies are badly neeeded both for prosecutors and
for court clerks, officers and Judges. Lesbian and Lay crime victims still
face a largely hostile criminal Justice -;siem that re-victimizes then in
a variety of ways, rather than providing the vpe of supportive and caring
environment that he.ps to heal the wounds of homophotic violence.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Reflection upon the work of the Anti-Violence Prclect as well as the
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efforts of the police department and the court system to develop supporit\e
services for lesbian and gay crime victims can produce an extensive list of
recommendations for useful interventions that can be made by gay organizations,
police and prosecutors at the local level in municipalities throughout the

nation. The limited success we've had in New York City in pro iding

assistance to survivors of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence shoidd,
however, not be overestimated. Even in New York, the Nast majority of
the victims of homophobic violence never report the crimes against then

and never get help -- from anyone. Most often, these victims suffer he

agony of victimization and its aftermath isolated from the support systems
that might, in a somewhat more perfect world, be available to help them.
We are, in short, barely scratching the surface.

Much can be done to facilitate a meaningful response to the problem
o. anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence at the local, state and federal
levels. W,thout addressing the potential foi change at the local and
state levels that are beyond the perview of this subcommittee, there are
two recommendations I would like this committee to consider that world have
a significant impact upon the problem of anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence.

I) Passage of National Gay Rights Legislation: Legislation that pro-

tects the civil rights of lesbians and gay men throughout the United States
aa essential step towards the curbing of anti-gay violence. Legislation

is need-d that prohibits iiscr4mination against lesbians and gay nen in the
areas of housing, employment, public accomodation and public services. The

enactment of a law of this tyoe will have two distinct impacts on the problem
of ant -gay and anti-lesbian violence. First, it will increase the willingness

among lesbian and gay victims to report crimes to the police. At present,

without these rights secured in most parts or the nation, lesbians and gay
men fear acts of discrimination that could folios, 'lisclosure of a homo-

sexual orientation in public police or court records. Where no laws protecting

the rights of gay people exist, such a disclosure could result in loss of
employment, residence or access to public services. A natioral gay sights

bill prohibiting such hiscrimination would lead to less fear of negative

consequences to the persuit of justice when victimization occurs. Second, a

national gay rights bill will send an unequivocal message tc al' Americans

that the country's u.nhest legislative authorities do not condone acts of
discrimination, naras--ent or violence again Pt lesbians and gay men. Those

who interpret the preset lack of such legislation as license to attack gay
and lesbian people will no longet have this excuse to rationalize their vicious-

ness. B, acting on legislation protecting the civil rights of lesbians and gay
men, anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence will become an un- American actiity.

2) Further Study of Anti-Gav and Anti-Lesbian Violence a-ni Develozment

of Concrete Proposals for Intervention: The Criminal Justic Subcommittee is

to be commended for scheduling th.se hearings and gathering this testinony.
This effort represents an Important first step in addressing the problem of
anti-gay and anti-lesbian violence at the national level. I would line to

encourage Congress to continue this work, and I recommend that committe, staff
or othet designated professionals be emp'oyed to study the issue in greater

detail. Hearings of this type could be conducted at locations throughout

the country. Sophisticated research studies could be funded and implemented.
Such work by Congress would not only help to uncover the true extent of anti-

R
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gay and anti-lesbian violence thiou,iout the United States, but it would also
11o4 for the development of a series of concrete interventions upon which
Cc.gress could act. These interventions could include: National hate
crime legislation addressing the problem of anti-gay and anti-lesbian
%iolence, increased funling for anti-violence work at the local and state
levels; and coordinated data collection and anal'sis of crimes against
lesbians and gay men.

CONCLUSION

Anti-gay and anti' sbian violence remains one of the most under-
reported, hidden crime oblems in the United States of America. These
hearings are an it slua e first step in examining this problem at the
national level and moving towards constructive soluti,,ns. I hope that
tho testimony presented today will lead towards further concrete actions
by the Criminal Justice Sub-Committee, the House Judiciary Committee and
the Congress as a whole.

I would like to thank the Committee or providin, the opporturity co
present this testimnny.

David May Wertheimer, M.Liv. M.S.W., C.S.W.
Executive Director

New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Poject
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DAVID MAX WERTHEIMER, M.Div., M.S.W., C.S.W.
Biographical Information

David Max Wertheimer is r.e Ececntive Director of the New York

City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Violence Project. A native of Manhattan's

Lower Eastside, Mr. Wertheimer is a graduate of Haverford College,

Yale University Divinity School and the University of Connecticut

School of Social Work. He has made presentations throughout the

country on the subject of anti-vv violence, sexual assault and

domestic' violence. Between 1984 z d 1986, Mr. Wertheimer was a

Lecturer in Pastoral Theology at Yale University. Mr. Wertheimer

has also been employed by the Victim Services Ahency of New York

City to enhance agency services tor lesbian and gay survivors of

violence.

Mr. Wertheimer is a member of tne uay and Lesbian Mental hPalih

Needs Advisor) Committee of tne NEW York City Department of Mental Health,

the Mayor's rolice Council cn L.sb.an and Gay Concerns, the National

Association of Social Workers, the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force,

the National Organization for Victims Assistance, and the New York City

Task Force Against Sexual Assault. We is also a member of the Corporation

of Pavetford College.
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AVP
NYC Gay & Lesbian
Anti - Violence Project

(212) 807-0197

The New York City Gay & Lesbian Anti-Violence Project was
established in 1980 to address the problem of anti-gay and anti-
lesbian violence awl to meet the needs of lesbian and gay crimevictims.

The Anti-Violence Project offers counselingand general assis-
tance to lesbians and gal, men who have experienced homophobic
violence, sexual assault. domegtic violence, and other types of
criminal victimization.

The Project operates a hotline staffed largely by volunteers
from the comr ;unity. Court monitoring and advncacy services are
also provided.

The N luntexs and staff of the Anti -Violence Projectengage in
educational activities to familiarize the c ommunity with the
nature and patterns of anti-gay and anti lesbian violence, and to
increase the sensitivity of other crime victim serviceproviders to
the needs ui lesbian and gay crime victims.

The Anti Violence Project publishes a newsletter which ad-
dresses fames of concern to the lesbian and gay community.

..71=1.1111,
Cail the project at (212) 807-0197 to:

Erport incidents or victimization
Obtain counseling anc referrals
Volunteer as a peer counwior or court monitor
Be added to our =Ming list

Ytix-deductible cor.cributions are needed to supportour activi-
ties. Checks can be made out to NYCGLAVP and sent to:

Now York City Gay & Lesbian
Anti-Violonoe Prole t

80 Eighth Ave
Suite 1107

New York. NY 10011

91.
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sh 114111W AVI NI I M 111 11117
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01 Ill 1 I 1 1..121211407-6761

E\1Atils1-011411-11*1
Y.L.Ttltomer )I LA% C

Avri-1.1,E.mt.INAI con
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STATEMENT OF JURPOSE

The New York City Gay and Lesbien Anti-V lence

Projec- provides counseling and general assistance to

lesbians and gay men who have experienced homophobic

violence, serial assault, domestic violence and other

t,pes of criminal victimization.

The Project operates a hotline staffed largely by

vslinsteers, and offers victims of violence and their

lovers. ...Allies and friends a variety of services,

including:

Tzlephone peer counseling

In-person professional counseling (by appointment'

Assistance in reporting incidents to the police

Advocacy with criminal justice agencies

Mouitoring of cases in the criminul court system

Referrals to legal, medical sad sociel services

Assistance in filirg for crime victim ompensation

The Project also engages in communir outreach and

public education on the nature and patterns of anti-gay

and lesbian violence in New York City and the psychological,

financial, legal, medical and other traumas experienced by

gay and lesbian victims of violence. Through these efforts

the Project seeks to red _e the ine_Jence of anti-gay and

lesbian violence and to increase the sensit-city of non-gay

service providers to the needs of lesbian and gay victims.

Hothne: (212) 807-0197
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NEW YORK CITY ANTI - GAY /LESBIAN VICTIMIZATION STATISTICS
As culled from the National Gay Task Force
national study: Anti-Gay/Lesbian Victimization

Sample Size for New York City: 259 Males (54.6%)
215 Females (45.4%)

Survey requested responses for victimizevion related explicitly
to a homosexual orientation.

TYPE OF VICTIMIZATION % Males % Females Average %

Name Calling 91.1 80.0 85.5
Threatened with Viol- a 47.1 34.0 40.5
Objects Thrown At 36.6 19.2 27.9
Chased or Followed 34.9 29.2 32.0
Spit At 15.4 15.6 15.5
Punched, hit, kicked, beaten 22.2 8.1 15.1
Assault with a weapon 12.9 4.3 8.6
Arson or vandalism to property 1/.1 12.3 14.'
Sexual Harassment or assault 32.3 36.7 34.5

Harassed, threatened or
attacked by police 12.1 10.5 11.3

Taunted or harassed
by Family Member:

Father 11.7 17.5 14.6
Mother 10.9 20.7 15.8
Sister 8.3 10.6 9.7
Brother 12.3 14.4 13.3
Other Relative 13.1 18.1 15.6

Acts of Violence
by Family Member:

Father 3.3 2.7 3.0
Mother 1.3 3.7 2.5
Sister 1.3 0.6 0.9
Brother 3.1 3.3 3.2
Other Relative 0.4 3 2 1.8

(See NGTF Study for additional details on nature of questionnaire,
Sampling techniques and breakdo'' of number of time., each incident
reported above was experienced by individual respondents.)
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NEWYORK Cr ri GAY AND 1.11:NIIIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE PB,13E:rr
MI HUN nnIAVENI W.. SIR ni 1107

NPM1UKk.NEW iof M NMIII

1/11:1,112. 710.12121 mom hra

VIOLENCE IN THE LIVES OF LESBIANS AND GAY MEN

South Bronx, New York: A lesbian couple is evicted by a landlady who "discovers"
their relationship after peering through a ground floor

window. In the course of attempting to serve the .andlady with a Housing Court
summons, the two women are attacked by the landlady's son and several of his
friends. One of the victims is beaten and stabbed with a knife; she faces
months of reconstructive surgery.

Greenwich Village, New York: Three gay teenagers are harassed with anti-gay
epithets by five young men driving in a station

wagon. As the car makes a second pass by the youths, one of the passengers
leans out a rear window and strikes one of the youths in the back of the head
with a golf club. The blom fractures the victim's skull; he spends the next
four hours on an operating table at Saint Vincent's Hospital.

In a 1983 survey of lesbians and gay nen in New York City, the
following statistics of violent acts specifically related to
sexual orientation were reported:

22% of the nen had been punched, hit, kicked or beaten

16% of the women had been sexually harassed or Assaulted

32% of the men and women had been chased or ftalowed

40% of the men and women had been threatened wit. violence

85% of the men and women had been verbally harassed

It is estimated that 80% of the crimes against lesbians and gay
men are never reported to the police. Victims are both fearful
of an unsympathetic response from tne authorities, as well as
worried about' acts of discrimination that could result from
disclosure of thei, sexual orientation.

The New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Vioience Project, Inc., founded in 1980,
provides counseling and general assistance to lesbians and gay men who have
experienced homophobic violence, sexual assault, doestic violence and other
types of criminal victimization. The Project also naintains formal liaison
with local police precincts, the Police Bias Unit, the Mayor's Police Council,
various district attorney's offices and other service provides .n the criminal
justice system.

In 1985, the 249 crime victims served by the An.i-violence Project represented
a 41% increase in the Project's caseload from the previous year.

28% of the Anti-violente Project's 1985 ca>es invol\ed violence against
persons with AIDS or explicit use of AIDS-relateu epith.tr by assailants.

During the first 7 months of 1986, the Anti-Violence Project provided direct
services to 263 lesbian and gay crime victims. This represents a 91% increase
in the Project's .aseload when compared to the first 7 months of 1985.

For additional infcrmation, contact the Anti - Violence Project at the telephone
nunbers listed on this page.

September, 1986

Hotline: (212) 807-0197

9 1
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Manhattan West was attacked by a use VIP Ohereetee
who thottglit:the Iltree.hed .AWS, The nu was
hapitased rarf

m
in Su rivicleac. a youth who ednaed beating up

AIDSgay .ualKcalled a Say criole hot line hours toter and
whether Sur, Were ley COMM 4, bredcontracted

AWS In the IttaCk. "
In October, Mem*. of the city's Clay and 1;eihian-

Big Apple bead were Pelted with 'eggs during 'a '-
110-minetkontdoor concert la Queue by About 30 youths
who, one said, (eared tbi bend was %%paging AIDS Into
our parte. fi

Gay rights activists point to Widgets like these u
symbolic otcep Increasing warts of violence triggered by
AIDS fait. lire York Police Department I-1 July
expended it; Wm MOW ilichithrbirofitigtithr Voris
of attacks al ItompexUals.

'R
. .t

. oar and Baranaole; .;:-.
'Gay men and women ati bei4 beaten up, harassed,

find from their jobs and evicted from their homes in
lucreaelni numbers because"oil the fear and paranoia
caused by the AIDS issue, said David Westhelmv.
director of the Manhatlahesett 9AY sail
Anti-Violence ?reject .

Last year, 249 acts of violence against gays in the city
-were reported to the groupa 41% increase from.the
176 reported the previous year. The incidents ranged
from simple namecalling to unprovoked assaults.

About 29% of AIDS rotated and most of
them occurred toward Abe end of summer and early fall
whew the lass' heavily .eintered lb he press,'
Westhelmer aeld..71.bre Imp: Audit Pr Wolter
incidents in 11/4-":5--'
Unreported edam:

Surveys rootokteoln gay organizations in New York
and several other U.. cities phew, that about 00% of
anti-gay incidents never are reported to polka or gay
advocacy groups. rued possible public ruction and
traditional reluctance to report crimes to law enforce-
ment officials were cited In the survey' as the main
reasons gay slain remain silent, according to Ravin
Sundt, a coordinator for the Gay and Lesbian Anti-
Violence Project.

A national survey ut 2,074 liomouxualsconducted
by the project two years ago found that 33% had been
physically assaulted at least once because of their
sexual orientation, Burrill said.

The victimizen, like those police have nabbed in
anti-Semitic or racially motivated crimes, often are
bighechool dropouts and teens from troubled homes
But )we've MO 'well-healed types and people from all

walks of life Involved: said Ron Neiman, director of
media for thirNationat Gay Alliance.

Homosexuals also fall prey to pressures from family
members that can lord to violent confrontations.

Dr. Martin Damien,. director of the Institute for the
Protection 'of Gay and Lesbian Youths, said about 50%
of the 200 persons who sought counseling last year
reported being physically ussulted by family members.
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Mr. Chairman, neuters of the Subccunittee, I in Dr.

Gregory M. Herek, Assistant Professor of Psychology in the

Graduate Sabool of the City University of New York. I have

conducted extensive empirical research on the social

psychological bases of hostility toward lesbians and gay men, and

I am also a umber of the American Psychological Association's

(APA) Committee on Lesbian and Gay Concerns. I am pleased to

testify today on behalf of the APA's 87,000 umbers on the

subject of violence against lesbians and gay men.

Since 1974, the APA has been strangly committed to removing

the stigma that has long been associated with homosexual

orientations in our society, and to eradicating discrimination

against lesbians and gay men. Our view is that, aside from the

gender of their life partners, lesbians and gay men are not

fundamentally different fry heterosexual women and men. They

are as capable as heterosexuals of leading normal, well-adjusted,

happy lives. The most significant difference between homosexual

and heterosexual persons is that lesbians and gay men continue to

be the targets of hostility, discrimination, persecution, and

violence solely because of their sexual orientation.

While the topic of homosexuality often generates

considerable coati-wean, in our society, we feel that the topic

of violence against lesbians and gay men Should not be

controversial. As citizens of this country and human beings,

lesbians and gay men deserve all of the rights and privileges

enjoyed by h terosexual Americans. No one in our country has the

right to brutalize another human being or group cf human beings,
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to assault them, to cause them injury. lien we become aware of

such violence. it is our duty as responsible citizens to do what

we can to prevent it and to minirlize its effects. In my

testimony today, I will offer the views of the American

Psydhological Association on how we can best achie,a this goal.

Faipirica, Research an Violence Against Lesbians are Gay Men

The available data on violent: against lesbians and gay men

come primarily from two sources. The first source is surveys

conducted by community and state organizations concerredwith

preventing such violence; the National Gay and Ledbian Ttek Force

has done an admirable jab of collecting many of these reports and

summarizing their results. The second soave ft data is

scholarly investigations by criminologists and other social

scientists, which have been published in amdemic journals.

Using data from both sources, we can form a preliminary

impression of anti-gay violJnce.

First, the violence is surprisingly common across the United

States. Statewide surveys in New Jersey, New York, Maine, and

Wisconsin, and comernity surveys in Philadelphia, Atlanta,

Dallas, St. Louis, Los Angeles, Denver, and other cities all

indicate that a significant minority of lesbian and gay

responderft have been pundhed, kicked, or beaten because of their

sexual orientation; the proportions range from 15t. to 25%. It

also appears that violence takes different forms with men and

women; gay men may be the targets of physical assault more

1 2
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frequently, while lesbiars may more often be the target of sup

harassment and assault. Most attacks seem to be perpetrated by

young males in groups. The asssailants usually do not mow their

victims personally; they are often armed, very frequently wi'l

knives. Attacks against gay people often are characterized by an

intense rage an the part of the attackers; thus they tend to be

more violent than other physical assaults. Commenting on this

phemmenon, sociologists Brian Mil.7er and Laud HUmphreys

observed, "Seldom is a homosexual [murder] victim simply shot.

He is more apt to be stabbed a dozen times, mutilated,

strangled" (Qualitative Sociology, 1980, v3 (#3), p.179). The

frequency of attacks seems to have increased during the last few

years, apparently fueled by public reaction to Acquired Immune

Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS). Many attacks since the beginning of

the AIDS epidemic have included spoken references to AILS by the

attackers, usually accusing the victim of spreading AIDE to

others. AIDS may thus be providing a convenient excuse for

violent expressions of hostility against gay people.

My statements about research findings have necessarily been

phrased in very tentative terms. Because .duds for research in

this area have been minimal, past studies have been on a

relatively small scale and so have been inconclusive. They have

not been able to use systematic sampling techniques;

oonsewently, we do not know whether their findings

under-estimate or ove stimate the scope of the problem.

Sometimes different investigators have asked different questions

of their respondents with the consequence that results cannot

1 1)3
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always be compared across studies.

Tf our knowledge about actual attacks on lesbians and gay

men is sparse, our data on the aftermath of violence--the

problars faced by lesbian and gay survivors of assaults--is even

more sketchy. Clearly they must cope with medical, legal, and

police personnel who often themselves hold many prejudices

against gay people. In this sense, survivors of anti-gay

violence car find themselves in
a situation comparable to that of

women who have been raped. They are likely to be blamed by

others for their assault, accused of inviting the attack or

deserving it. 3ecause most people are psychologically vulnerable

after an assault, such responses from others can significantly

lower self-esteem and evoke strong feelings of guilt, Shame, or

depression in the lesbian or gay survivor. Another frequent

cone.equenoe of assault is unique to lesbians and gay men: If the

attack happens to be reported in the local news media, the

survivor's sexual orientation may become public knowledge and she

or he may experience subsequent
harassment ur discrimination from

a variety of sources. Lesbians ane gay men in mast jurisdictions

today can legally be fired from their jobs, evicted from their

hr as, and denied services simply because they ale gay.

Anticipating all of these negative
consequences, many lesbians

and gay men probably never report their assaults to law

enforcement officials; community violence surveys suggest that as

many as 80# of attacks go unreported.

1 n4
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As I mentioned earlier, the paucity of empirical data

requires that we be extramely cautious in drawing conc3usions

abaft the frequency of anti-gay violence, its f^rni, or its

corsequences One inescapable conclusion, however, is that

violence against gay people is a serious national problem,

sufficiently widespread to warrant close scrutiny and government

intervention. But until more extensive and systematic empirical

research has been conducted with national samples, we will be in

the frustrating position of not knowing the full scope of the

problem nor how best to solve it.

Social Psychological Bases of Anti -Gay Violence

Why does anti-gay violence occur? lb answer this question

requires understanding that violence against lesbians and g% men

is only one manifestation of a larger problem: that of

prejudice, discrimination, and hostility directed against the

estimated 20 million homosexual persons in American society. The

term homophobia has come to be used to describe this phenomenon.

While scientific research on homophobia is at an early stage, my

own empirical work and that of other social scientists suggests

numerous social and psychological sources for the prejudice.

Most heterosexuals who are homophobic have not develoted

their attitudes on the basis of interacting with gay people.

National public opinion polls show that only 25-30% of Americans

know an openly gay man or lesbian woman, and the majority of them

have formed poeitive feelings as a result of those contacts.

1 n5
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Instead, most Americans' hostility, fear, and ignorance

reflect onr society's institutional homophobia the anti-gay

ideologies prevalent in our government, our schools, our

churthes, and our mass media. These societal institutions

effectively create a cultural climate in whith individual

expressions of homophobia are tolerated or even encouraged.

Unfortunately, actions by the Federal govertmenthaNe

contributed significantly to this climate of prejudice, most

recently in connection with AIDS and with state sodomy laws.

Earlier I mentioned that fear of AIDS has become 'Wad to

anti -gay violence. A growing body of scientific data, including

my own empirical researth, shows that individuals' irrational

fears surrounding AIDS (i.e., fears that medical research has

Shown to be unwarranted, suds as fear of transmission through

casual contact) are highly correlated with their level of

horophdbia. I interpret this finding to mean that reducing AIDS

hysteria requires confronting its roots in homophobia, and that

eliminating homophobia will require education about AIDS.

Unfortunately, the United States Ji..ioe Department has fueled

fears about AIDS (thereby probably contributing to public

horopheibia) by sanctioning discrimination bar9d an fears of

AIDS-cortagion. This ruling condones persecution of peop]a who

are perceived as having AIMS; gay people are the most likely

targets for such persecution.
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The cultural climate of homphObia was intensified when the

Supreme Court recently ruled that statas can legally prohibit

sexual intimacy between persons of the same sex in the privacy or

their own homes. Lesbians and gay men, in other words, can be

declared criminals simply for sexually expressing love for their

partners. It is not difficult to sae how such a ruling can be

interpreted as legitimating hostility toward gay people.

Within this cultural climate of prejudice, homophobic

violence and even murder are condoned throuOt

indifference, blaming of the victim ra+ler than, the perpet..Lator,

lack of serious attention by police and prosemtors, and minimal

sentencing if offenders are convicted. One of the most dramatic

recent examples was that of Dan White, Who was convicted of

killing San Francisoo's openly gay Supervisor, Harvey Milk, by

shooting him repeatedly in the head. For his crime, White

received only a seven-year jail sentence.

Hoopphdbia appears to be particularly acute among

adolescents and young adults. There are many possible

explanations for this pattern, including the need for adolescents

to establish a sense of adult identity, which includes sexual and

gender issues. For sone, suds an identity is elusive and they

try to affirm who they are by physically attacking a s Jail of

whit they are not or don't want to be. Young adults also have

particularly strong needs for acceptance by peers; attacking an

outsider (such as a gay man or lesbian) can be a way of proving

ma's loyalty to the in- group. Adolescent perpetr4:ors of

homophobic violence are typically tried as juveniles and
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consequently receive light sentences, if they are sentenced at

all. For example, four young males who freely admitted that they

beat a Tucson man to death because he was gay were not punished;

the judge dismissed the charges against the four, calling them

"model athletes." Pour teenage boys who drowned a gay man in

Bangor, Maine, have been or will be released from jail on their

21st birthdays. The effect of such minimal responses by the

state is to give tacit permisrion for attacking gay people.

In order to reduce violence against wimple, we must

attack the underlying txxorchobia expressed through the violence.

Thus, any interventicm strategies must include public education

concerning gay men and lesbians. Stereotypes and misconceptions

about homosexual persons must be eliminated from our culture.

Suds education is particularly important in middle and semmdary

sdhools, where information about gay people should be coupled

with inculcation of traditional American values concerting

respect for individual rights and recognition of the basic

humanity and worth of all meders of society.

An important strategy for educational programs is to permit

heterosexual persons an opportunity to interact freely with their

gay and lesbian friends, family members, neighbors, and

coworkers. This sort of personal contact appears to be the most

effective remedy for homophobia. It requires, however, a social

climate in Which gay people can comfortably disclose their sexual

orientation without fears of reprisal This cannot or while

discrimination based an sexual orientation remains legal. Until

protective legislation is enacted, the majority of lesbians and
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gay men afe likely co hide their orientation, and Sic the

eliminatInn of homophobia an( onseguent violence will be

delayed.

Recommendation...,

Based upon these Observations, the ARA makes the fO.lowing

recorlendations concerning violence against lesbians and gay men.

1. Funding for Research. The Fedoral government should develop

a body of knowledge an homophobic violence by providing

adequate funding for scientific reheard h through agencies

such as the National Institute of JUstice and the National

Institute of Mental Health. This research should describe

both the violence and its consequences.

a) The scope of homophobic violence should be documented at

the national level, along with the proportion of lesbian

and gay men nationally who have been the targets of

violence. The characteristics of perpetrators, the forms

taken by the violence, the conditions wide" which

violence most often occurs, and regional variations in

violence should also docutented.

b) Survivors' problems should , do:-.Amented, including those

they encounter while Obtaining emergency medical care,

and interr-ting 4th law enforcement and court .Aficials,

and the psychological stresses they experience after the

attad..
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2. implementation of neseardh Findings. Once data are

available, effective intervention strategies Should be

developed and evaluated. These Should include the following:

a) programs for directly reducing violence, including

collaborations between police and community groups to

monitor neighborhoods;

bq programs for reducing the homophobia that underlies the

viable3e among the general public and especially in

edhools.

c) programs for providing adequate medical, social, and

legal services to survivors of violence.

3. L..gislation directly addressing homophobic violence. The

CoLgress Should enact legislation that identifies homophobic

violence as repugnant and unequivocally unacceptable. The

areas that should be addressed by such legislation include

the following:

a) establishing criminal penalties specifically for

homophobic violence;

b) authorizing the victims of sudh violence, or their

survivors, to file civil suits against their assailants.

Legislators should also address the problem that many

perpetrators of anti-gay violence are juveniles, and

re,hcw.i...ently face minimal punisre...st ur rehabilitates -.a.

11



101

Page 11

4. Legislation addressing the institutional antecedents of

violence. The Congress should take action to thange the

current cultural climate, which fosters homophobia in general

arl anti-gay violence in particular. There are at least

three steps that Should be taken with all possibl speed.

a) Congress should protect the civil rights of persons with

AIDS and persons perceived as having AIDS by explicitly

including them in existing legislation that safeguards

the rights of disabled Americans.

b) Congress Should protect all Americans from state

regulation of their private, consenting sexual conduct.

c) Congress Should protect all Americans from discrimination

in employment, housing, and services based on sexual

orientation.

Federal legislation in these areas will not in itself

eliminate homaphooia or anti-gay violence any more than laws

against racial discrimination have eliminated racism. But

such laws can help to create a climate of openness in which

lesbians and gay men can cooperate with the criminal justice

system to confront the problem of homophobic violence, and in

which American society can confront its own homophobia.
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Mr. CONYERS. Now we call Jacqueline Schafer, the liaison to tne
gay and lesbian community for the district attorney for the County
of New York; Chief Robert J. Johnston, Jr., New York City Police
Department; Joyce Hunter, director, Institute for Gay and Lesbian
Youth; and Donald J. Bromberg, captain, New York City Police De-
partment.

TESTIMONY OF JACQUELINE SCHAFER, LIAISON TO THE GAY
AND LESBIAN COMMUNITY, NEW YORK COUNTY DISTRICT AT-
TORNEY, ON BEHALF OF NEW YORK COUNTY DISTRICT ATTOR-
NEY ROBERT M. MORGENTHAU; CHIEF ROBERT J. JOHNSTON,
JR., NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT, ACCOMPANIED BY
CAPTAIN DONALD J. BROMBERG, CAPTAIN, NEW YORK CITY
POLICE DEPARTMENT: AND JOYCE HUNTER, DIRECTOrt, INSTI-
TUTE FOR GAY AND LESBIAN YOUTH

Mr. CONYERS. Those of you that have prepared statements, they
will be printed in their entirety in the record. We begin with Ms.
Schafer.

Ms. SCHAFER. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, I am
Jacqueline Schafer. I am bn.h pleased and honored to be here
today to testify on behalf of the New York County District Attor-
ney's Office, where I am the liaison to the gay and lesbian commu-
nity.

Robert M. Morgenthau, ,,he district attorney, is sorry that his
schedule did not permit itim to testify in person, but I will read a
statement from him which outlines his approach to the problem of
violence directed against the lesbian and gay population of New
York City.

I will then elaborate upon his remarks by explaining the pro-
gram which we have implemented at the New York County Dis-
trict Attorney's Office in order to provide a more supportive envi-
ronment for gay and lesbian crime victims.

Mr. CONYERS. Excuse me, ma'am. Could you just read the cogent
portions of your statement?

Ms. SCHAFER Yes, I can do that.
As District Attorney for New York County, it is my job to protect the public

through just enforcement of the criminal law. New York City is made up of many
diverse populations, which induct,: among them a sizeable lesbian and gay communi-
ty; it has been estimated that up to 1 million gay men and lesbians reside in the
New York metropolitan area.

I feel that as district attorney, it is my duty to ensure that gay and lesbian New
Yorkers have full and equal access, through my office, to their rights under the law,
to prosecute the ;erpetrators of crimes against gay men and lesbians, and to see to
it that gay and lesbian crime victims aren't further victimized by the court process

The criminal justice system is often difficult to negotiate for a victim of crime, but
it can be even more difficult if the victim is gay or lesbian. Historically, gay and
lesbian crime victims have not been taken seriously by law enforcement personnel

At times, they have been, and in many areas of the country continue to be, taunt-
ed, harassed, and even physically assaulted by the very people whose job it is to pro-
tect them Once in court, they may have to face painful and embarrassing cross ex-
amination from a defense attorney who wants to play upon the homophobic reac-
tions of judges and jurors The fact is that a lesbian or gay crime victim is often
victimized all over again by the criminal justice system.

During my many years in law enforcement, I have seen many serious crimes com-
mitted against gay men and lesbians by persons motivated by a contempt or hatred

1 1 2
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for homosexuals The current hysteria about A1DSand the misguided notion that
homosexual men are responsible for the disease has only added to a social climate
which tends to condone violent acts directed against gay men and lesbians

Because they are often reluctant to turn to the authorities to report a crime or to
prosecute their cases, gay men and lesbians are targeted by criminals as "easy
marks " During my tenure as district attorney, my office has prosecuted numerous
cases involving victims who have been harassed, beaten, robbed, sexually r-saulted,
and murderedonly because they were gay or lesbian.

Given the obvious and pressing need to address the problems faced by lesbian and
gay crime victims, 1 developed a project in my office which is designed to encourage
gay and lesbian victims to exercise their rights under the law and allow the office to
prosecute their cases more effectively I assigned one of my senior trial assistants to
oversee the handling of such cases by the office.

I also hired a paralegal to serve as liaison to the gay and lesbian community for
the office. The liaison, Jacqueline Schafer, has helped to implement this model pro-
gram which assists lesbian and gay crime victims. She will discuss tl details of the
program.

I believe that this program, which features the close monitoring of cases involving
lesbian and gay victims, the training of our assistants to be responsive to these vic
tims' particular concerns, and the development of a positive and trusting relation-
ship between my office and the gay and lesbian community of New York City, rep-
resents a serious and unique effort to address the problem of violence against gay
men and lesbians.

I also believe that the program is working. We have prosecuted a number of cases
involving lesbian and gay victims which hitherto would not have come to our atten
tion.

Lesbian and gay victims have been getting through "the system" with greater
confidence that my office is on their side and is sensitive to their concerns as lesbi-
ans and gay men. I have received a significant amount of positive feedback from the
gay and lesbian community in New York City which demonstrates that lesbian and
gay crime victims are approaching my office more readily, with more assurance that
their cases will be taken seriously, and with a sense that they will be treated with
respectwhich is, after all, what every victim of crime deserves

I call upon other prosecutors' offices around the country to make a similar com-
mitment to the gay and lesbian citizens they serve by designating someone on their
staff to act as a liaison to the gay and lesbian community, and by allocating some of
their resources to examine and develop solutions to the problem of violence against
lesbians and gay men in our society.

Mr. SCHAFER. Now, I as the liaison, will comment on what I have
actually been doing in the office.

I was hired by the Office of the District Attorney for New York
County as liaison to the gay and lesbian community to implement
a program aimed at helping lesbian and gay victims of crime more
effectively prosecute their cases through the office. Mr. Morgen-
thau has illuminated the historical necessity for such a program. I
will now explain how the program works.

The program operates on several different levels.
To begin with, the office, through the work of the liaison, has

conducted an ongoing public outreach campaign aimed at the lesbi-
an and gay community of Manhattan to let the community know
that the liaison is available to lesbian and gay crime victims as
they make their way thrcugh the criminal justice system.

The liaison, who is a trained paralegal, can explain the court
process, help gather documentation for a case, accompany the
victim to an interview with an assistant district attorney or to
court, and perhaps most importantly, provide reassurance and sup-
port for a lesbian or gay victim of crime.

The liaison is available to speak to community groups about her
role in the office, and has developed a pamphlet to be distributed
at such meetings.

1 3
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The liaison also works closely with various gay and lesbian
groups, including the New York City Gay and Lesbian Anti-Vio-
lence project, the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force's Anti-Vio-
lence project, and the Mayor's Police Council, to coordinate efforts
on behalf of gay and lesbian crime victims and to help educate law
enforcement personnel and the public on the issue of violence di-
rected against gay men and lesbians.

Within the office, a senior assistant district attorney, who has
had many years experience dealing with sex crimes cases, with the
help of the liaison, monitors cases involving lesbian and gay crime
victims by reviewing the work of the assistants assigned to them
and by making her expertise in the handling of sensitive cases
available to the assistants who report to her.

Additionally, in following the progress of these cases, the liaison
is able to collect and disseminate useful prosecution strategies to
assistants in the office, particularly to the end o ounteracting ho-
mophobia on the part of defense attorneys, judges, and juries

The liaison is in the process of developing a training we ;shop
for new assistants which will address the issues which arise in
prosecuting cases involving gay and lesbian victims. The workshop,
to be inaugurated with this year's class of rookies, will be a manda-
tory part of the regular training program for new assistants in the
office.

In addition to sensitizing assistants to the concerns of lesbian
and gay crime victims, the liaison, by her presence, also provides
implicit reassurance and support for lesbian and gay staff at the
office.

Having held the position since 1985, I, like the district attorney,
believe in the efficacy of the program we have established in our
office. I, too, feel strongly that it is imperative that other prosecu-
tors' offices join with us to remove the obstacles which for so long
have impeded lesbians and gay men from stepping fork turd to ask
that justice be done.

I also want to underscore the recommendations made by several
other witnesses today that Congress enact legislation to make it
clear violence against gay men and lesbians is illegal and unaccept-
able in American society.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much, Ms. Schafer. Chief John-

ston.
Chief JOHNSTON. My name is Robert J. Johnston, Jr., and I am

the chief of the New York City Police Department.
I would like to thank the chairman of the House of Represe-.ta-

tives Committee on the Judiciary for inviting me to appear as a
witness concerning antigay violence.

In December 1980, the New York City Police Department estab-
lished the bias incident investigating unit to strengthen the capa-
bility of the department to prevent and respond to criminal inci-
dents and acts which were racially, ethnically or religiously moti-
vated.

In July 1985, that mandate was expanded to include persons who
became victims of crimes because of an animosity toward their
sexual orientation.

1 1 4
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The unit consists of 1 captain, the commanding officer; 1 ser-
geant, the executive officer; 12 detective investigators; and 2 civil-
ian police administrative aides.

The commanding office of the bias unit reports directly to the
chief of department, in this instance, myself. This unique position
in the department's organizational structure streamlines adminis-
trative procedures by preventing any intervening command levels
between the unit and the highest level of this department and fur-
ther emphasizes the importance attached to the unit's mission.

The bias unit has the ultimate responsibility for the investiga-
tion of all incidents that have been confirmed as bias motivated by
the commanding officer of the precinct in which they occur. The
procedure used, which has been reduced to writing and distributed
to each and every member of the department, is as follows:

Any police officer who becomes aware that a crime has occurred
and suspects that the crime was generated because of prejudice
against the victim's race, religion, ethnicity, or sexual orientation,
is required to notify the patrol supervisor immediately.

The supervisor in turn must notify the precinct commander, or,
in his absence, a designated duty captain.

It becomes that captain's responsibility to conduct a preliminary
investigation, and based upon the facts as ascertained, to make a
determination whether the crime was bias motivated or not.

Mr. Commas. Excuse me for interrupting, but the two bells indi-
cate there is a vote taking place on the floor of the House. Accord-
ingly, we will have to recess for just a few moments and we will be
right back.

[Recess.]
Mr. CONYERS. The subcommittee will come to order.
Chief Johnston, you may proceed.
Chief JOHNSTON. The packet of papers before each of you, contain

an appendix of the different criteria used to determine whether an
incident is designated bias motivated, as well as our relevant patrol
guide provisions. Therefore I will not read them.

If the captain deems the incident to be bias motivated, he makes
an immediate telephone notification to the police operations unit
which notifies the bias unit. The bias unit then assumes responsi-
bility for the investigation of the case.

Since the unit has been given the responsibility of investigating
crimes committed against individuals because of their sexual orien-
tation or perceived sexual orientation, there have been 13 such
cases reported to the police.

With such a small statistical base to work with, it is difficult tc
make an accurate assessment or analysis of the problem, but cer-
tain things do become evident.

One, crimes committed against the gay-lesbian community are
probably severely underreported. This conclusion is based upon the
fact that 50 percent of the incidents that the bias unit has investi-
gated were not originally reported to the police at all.

The complaints came to our attention informally through the
bias unit's relationship with the New York City Gay-Lesbian
Anti-Violence project, a private organization active in the gay com-
munity.
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Possible reasons for this apparent underreporting may be a fear
that the gay victim's family may find out, causing embarrassment
or domestic problems, a fear that landlords or employers may find
out, generating other forms of discrimination, or possibly a general
fear and mistrust of the police.

Recognizing that the latter conditions are one over which my de-
partment exerts a certain amount of control, we have engaged in a
program to foster a spirit of mutual respect and cooperation be-
tween the police and the gay and lesbian community.

The broadening of the definition of "bias incident" to include vic-
tims chosen because of sexual orientation was one step in our pro-
gram. Others include: the establishment of the Mayor's Police
Council. A group consisting of delegates from the mayor's office,
executives from both the New York City Police Department and
the New York City Transit Police Department, members of the
city's victims service agency, as well as men and women from over
a dozen different gay and lesbian associations.

Revfesentatives from groups such as the New York City Gay and
Lesbian Anti-Violence project, Men of All Colors Together, The Coa-
lition for Lesbian and Gay Rights, and others, meet regularly every
6 weeks in my conference room at police headquartErs.

At this meeting, which I cochair with a personal representative
from Mayor Koch's office, we discuss issues that are of common in-
terest tA. the police and to the gay and lesbian community in order
to resolve problems that left unresolved could result in conflict and
tension.

In addition, in order to provide police personnel with Fin insight
into the feelings of members of the gay and lesbian comn .pity and
vice versa, speakers from the gay community often addrass groups
of police officers in the local precincts during "sensitivity training"
sessions.

These sessions take place in precincts whose jurisdiction encom-
pass areas frequented by members of the gay community, and have
proven to be helpful in promoting better attitudes on the part of
both the police and gay citizens toward each other, although admit-
tedly there is much work still to be done in that area.

Furthermore, the spirit of cooperation between many of the gay
and lesbian community groups and the police are at such a level
that neither feels obligated to wait for the scheduled meetings to
discuss problems that may crop up in interim periods.

For instance, frequent phone contact is made between the bias
unit and the Gay-Lesbian Anti-Violence project, a relationship that
has proven professionally rewarding for both groups.

Returning to the analysis of the statistics, another conclusion
which has important consequences concerns the nature of the
crimes committed against gay victims.

At present, actual assaults against the individual are th3 most
prevalent type of incident. The ratio of crimes committed against
the person versus crimes committed against property is 2.3 to 1.

This is twice as high as the ratio of persons versus property
crimes as the other minority groups suffer, with one exception: the
black community. Blacks suffer the highest such ratio. That ratio
stands at 10 to I.
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'm conclusion, we must all realize that a bias-motivated crime af-
fects not only the crime victim and their immediate family, as all
crimes do, but affects each and every member of the group the
victim identifies with.

Each member of that group may lose confidence in the ability or
even the desire of their government to ensure their safety. There-
fore, it is important for police departments, which are the most
visible symbol of government, to establish procedures for the han-
dling of hate-motivated crimes, so they may be dealt with profes-
sionally and properly.

As a first step toward that goal, I recommend that Congress initi-
ate a study into the feasibility of collecting and collating bias-relat-
ed crime statistics on a national level. This is in the hope that one
day, bias incident crime figures will be as readily available to
police administrators and other interested parties as national
crime statistics are now.

Thank you very much.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. We appreciate your testimo-

ny.
Ms. Joyce Hunter.
Ms. HUNTER. I would first like to thank you for letting me speak

today. My name is Joyce Hunter, director of social work services at
the Institute for the Protection of Lesbian and Gay Youth.

I also serve on the mayor's police council, and I do a lot of the
training at the local precincts. I am also a member of the Gover-
nor's task force on lesbian and gay issues, and I serve as a Commis-
sioner on the New York City Ccmmission on Human Rights.

Today, I am here to talk about violence toward lesbian and gay
adolescents.

Gordon Allport, in his famous work, "The Nature of Prejudice,"
points out that systematic violence against a group occurs only
after systematic stigmatization of that group.

The sociologist Erving Goffman puts it another way. He says
By definition, of course, we believe the person with a stigma is not quite human.

On this assumption, we exercise varieties of discrimination, through which we effec-
tively, if often unthinkingly, reduce his life chances. We construct a stigma theory,
an ideology to explain his inferiority and account for the danger he represents.

Given all of this, and the best example of this is the Holocaust in
Europe, and in this country, the lynching of blacks and other tor-
tures that were done during the thirties, as a good example.

The same process is seen in the slandering of the homosexually
oriented that results in violence. The so-called dangers of the ha
mosexual range from a danger to the family to a danger to civiliza-
tion.

Homosexuals are repeatedly held up as dangers to children, de-
spite the repeated evidence that heterosexual child abuse and het-
erosexual sexual molestation is endemic in our society, and we
have the statistics to prove that.

We have recently had the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court
suggest that homosexual behavior between consenting adults is
worse than violent rape.

Often the violence against gay people is defended as somehow
caused by the victim. Tim LaHaye, a right-wing evangelist, argues
that "much of the 'hassle' homosexuals complain about from the
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straight community is caused as much by their display of hostile
feelings as by society's reaction to their homosexuality."

Again, like the Jews in Europe and the blacks in this country,
homosexuals are accused of the very violence that is perpetrated
against them. Kenneth Gangel, a fundamentalist minister, accuses
homosexuals of gang rape as a regular occurrence. We all know it
is the opposite.

All homosexuals suffer from 41..is systematic lying. But perhaps
those who suffer the most are gay and lesbian adolescents and
their families. Because of the lack of access to appropriate informs-

the discovery of the homosexuality of a child often triggers do-
mescic violence and expulsion of the child from the home.

The systematic slandering also sets the young people up as ap-
propriate targets in their schools, encouraging other children to de-
spise and often to attack them. Isolated within their families,
within their schools and neighborhoods, they often end up in places
like Times Square or the piers in New York, victim to the violence
and danger of all kinds.

We, at the Institute for the Protection of Lesbian and Gay
Youth, Inc., IPLGY, have tried to address these and many of the
problems faced by gay and lesbian adolescents. The IPLGY is a
social service agency that offers a full range of services free of
charge to gay and lesbian adolescents and their families.

The age range for adolescent clients is from 12 to 21 years of age,
with 17.1 the median age of those presenting themselves at the
agency; 15.4 the median age of those availing themselves of tele-
phone counseling.

Forty percent of the youth are black; 35 percent are white; 20
percent Hispanic; 2 percent Asian; and 3 percent other; 60 percent
are male; 40 percent are female. The socio-economic status ranges
from homeless poverty-stricken youth to the children of wealthy
families.

Twenty percent of the young people who come to us are home-
less, 78 percent are of tne working or mAdle class, and 2 percent of
the wealthy class. It should be stressed, however, that of the 20
percent who are homeless and thus classified in the lowest socio-
economic level, approximately half, about 5 percent of them, are
from families in the upper ranges. They have often been pushed
out of their homes onto the streets after their homosexuality has
been discovered.

We have collected some figures on violence from our clients. The
figures presented 1-ere are taken from the presenting problems re-
corded for the firs, 809 adolescent clients who actually registered
in programs at the institute.

Thus, the figures are on the conservative side; 41 percent of ado-
lescent clients who applied for social services had suffered violence
of some kind because of their sexual orientation before they had
come to the agency. That is, of the 809 clients who presented at the
institute, 328 reported violence of some kind.

Thirty-five percent of the violence came from family members,
especially parents or step-parents, but sometimes brothers or sis-
ters. Seven percent of the violence originated from adults on the
streets; 58 percent of the violence was from peers.
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It should be noted that 29 percent of our clients attempted sui-
cide before they came to us. This accords with other research
which indicates that gay and lesbian adolescents are at high risk
for suicide, but that the suicide rate falls dramatically after theteens.

The figures, as striking as they are, do not tell the whole story.
The following anecdotes are only meant to be illustrative of the
range of violence suffered by these young people.

I will not read all of them, but take three as an example. Kathy,
a 16-year-old black female, her mother threatened to kill her when
she discovered Ce was having a lesbian relationship; mother's boy-
friend raped her.

Xavier, a 15-year-old Hispanic male, was hospitalized after he
was beaten severely with baseball bats by "fag bashers because hewas sissy."

Arthur, a 15-year-old white male, was harassed physically and
verbally by his classmates in a Catholic high school in Manhattan.
Despite frequent complaints by the boy's parents and by the young
man himself, nothing was done to the boys who beat him up, tore
his clothes, threw his books down on the floor, humiliated him, et
cetera.

Finally, the father took him out of the school when the discipli-
narian said that it was the boy's responsibility to fight back, even
if he got his legs broken.

As a response to a lot of the violence in the public schools, we set
up, along with the board of education, the Harvey Milk School as
an alternative high school for those youngsters who have been
physically and verbally harassed in their traditional schools.

We have only touched on the problem of violence against gay
and lesbian youth. Most cases are not reported. Many of the young
people who drop out of school do so because of the violence against
them.

Schools, although aware of the problem, refuse to do anything
about it because of the fear of reaction by antihomosexual religious
and community groups. Hopefully, this committee represents a be-
ginning step to dealing with this problem.

I would like to reinforce what everybody else before me has said,and that is to recommend civil rights legislation to protect the
rights of lesbian and gay people and to really consider doing more
studies on the violence toward not only the adult lesbian and gay
population, but on the adolescent population, and I thank you
again for letting me speak.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much.
I have a number of questions to put to you. Before I do, I want to

ask Captain Bromberg, have you ever appeared on the television
series, Kojak?

Captain BROMBERG. No, I haven't.
Mr. Commas. Or any other police series?
Captain BROMBERG. No, I haven't. Are you making a suggestion,sir?
Mr. CONYERS. Your face looks familiar, and that is in the police

stations I have seen on television.
But anyway, I would like to ask, how many other police jurisdic-

tions have similar policies and programs to those in New York?
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Are you consulted with any frequency by other cities? How can
that program be strengthened?

How can we deal with the problem of improving police relation-
ships with the gay and lesbian community in smaller cities, and
what kind of training goes on in police academies?

Captain BROMBERG. That is quite a number of questions. Regard-
ing other police departments, there are other departments at
present that have similar type units, although they may be called
something different.

The Boston Police Department, for instance, has a very similar
type unit that is in effect as long as ours is. The Philadelphia
Police Department is presently starting a unit. In fact, my execu-
tive officer right now is sitting down with them in my office, they
have sent a number of representatives to see how we conduct our
operations, so they don't make the same errors that we did.

The State of Maryland, of course, is, I would say, the pioneer in
this area. The National Institute Against Prejudice and Violence is
a forerunner, and they are the only State right now in the Nation
that mandates the collation of bias type crimes throughout the
State, which is something the New York City Police Department
does, albeit city-wide only.

That is one of our recommendations. As to the other questions, I
will let Chief Johnston handle them.

Chief JOHNSTON. We have a 5-month training period in the police
academy, and we have asked the members of the mayor's council
to sit down with the commanding officer of the police academy,
analyze our training, and hopefully get involved.

In addition, at key precincts, we have rap sessions with members
of the gay-lesbian community. We have the gays come down and sit
down, shut the doors, and take their boxing gloves off. That is how
it starts off, and after a while, both sides come to recognize the
other side's positions, and generally speaking, after one or two
meetings very fruitful relationships develop.

How should smaller police departments improve relationships?
The same way a precinct does Our precinct cover approximately
100,000 people and have a minimum of 100 to 250 police officers
assigned. So they are the size of many of our smaller police depart-
ments throughout the Nation. They can sit down with the constitu-
ent communities, all different minority communities, and I am not
suggesting all at a time.

Generally, it is more productive if you sit down with members of
one community at a time. The precinct commander should do it,
and if there are problems with the different members of the de-
partment, sitting down and having these rap sessions often clears
the air.

Mr. CONYERS. Who are these different communities that you sug-
gest we set down with?

Chief JOHNSTON. In New York City, almost every precinct ha: a
different ethnic or religious makeup. You could go into Brooklyn
and sit down with the Hassidics and with a black West Indian pop-
ulation with Reverend Norman on the other side, and eventually,
you try to bring them together when they start meeting face to
face.
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I am not going to say you will relieve all tensions, but at least
they are talking; anc that is a critical thing to anything, to start
talking to each ether.

Mr. CONYERS. OK. Any other observations?
Ms. HUNTER. I could comment, because I have been doing the

training for a long time, but in local precincts. I am a member of
the police council, and we meet every 6 weeks, but for those of us
who have been going out through the Human Rights Commission
to speak to the police, we notice once we start getting to talk to
each other, there is a demystification of what homosexual people
are like, and also the demystification of homosexuality, because I
think we grow up in a society that says that gay people are, you
know, sinful abominations, and we have the stereotype and we be-
lieve all the myths about this.

I might add, for the young people, they internalize this, so there
is a lack of information about what it means to be gay and who gay
and lesbian people are, and when you start this dialog, they realize,
while there may be some differences, we have much more in
common than we have differences, and so it starts a dialog, and
you see changes in the community gradually.

You see that in the precinct in Greenwich Village, where over a
period of years, it is not going to take a day, you are not going to
change attitudes even in a month or so.

It will take time. We have to continue to do this dialog, because
it brings about social change.

Chief JOHNSTON. In Greenwich Village, we hand-select precinct
commanders who are assigned there, for their sensitivity to that
particular community. One of the previous commanding officers
who has been promoted since is the bureau liaison with the gay
community. That is very helpful when you do have a demonstra-
tion that takes place, and we send him down.

He has the confidence of the police, on the one hand, and the
confidence of the community, on the other hand.

Not too long ago, we had a police captain, a member of the gay
community, and we do have a precinct sergeant who is a member
of our Manhattan South, Task Force as well as e member of the
gay community. In fact, we have a police officers' gay organization
called GOAL in the police department.

Ms. HUNTER. The institute has a good working relationship with
the runaway unit, and we had not had that prior to this kind of
training going on where they know they can refer youngsters who
are on the street to our agency, whereas before, people didn't want
youngsters to go to professionals in the lesbian and gay community
because of the whole myth around child molestation, and exploita-
tion.

Mr. CONYERS. I feel very, very strongly about the importance and
the value of police intervention and the policies that are comirF
out of the police force in New York.

The police had a frontline in all of this, representing law en-
forcement. Before you ever see the prosecutor's office or the courts
of corrections or prisons, you see the police. Of course, Chief John-
ston, and Captain Bromberg, you know the history of police rela-
tions in this country where at one time in many places, the police

_1 21;



118

were the legal system. They dispensed the justice, period, that was
it.

That was your court, jury, trial, prosecutor, the whole bit, de-
pending on what the particular officer's attitude was. Frequently,
in many jurisdictions, where we have no policy or a policy on
paper, and every officer is on his own, that meant those in the
force who were inclined to take it out violently on gays or blacks or
anybody else they didn't like had a silent license to do so, and for-
tunately, in many jurisdictions, and I think this is one of the lead-
ing police jurisdictions in the country, that is being turned around.

This is not a matter of how every police officer personally feels
about it, and these rules and regulations to the extent that they
are made real, and they have to be enforced by the municipal au-
thority, if the mayor and the municipal political leaders don't en-
dorse it, it never gets to the police community.

I have been reading on this literature for a number of years, and
one of my political heroes in New York was Fiorello LaGuardia,
and I was shocked to come across language where he said, bring
them in bloody, not referring to homosexuals, but to people arrest-
ed, period.

I couldn't believe this fellow who had this political, religious rep-
utation would be giving these instructions to a police force. That
goes back in time to when the standard was understood around the
country. If I checked with other mayors in other cities, they were
probably saying the same thing, and even licensing it, if that is
possible, so we are moving forward and the idea of us making sure
that this record reflects the positive gains that have been made, as
little as they are, is very important.

The big hole is at the Federal level. Now, until we get the Presi-
dent of the United States and the Attorney General and the De-
partment of Justice and the Federal agencies to even begin to ac-
knowledge the importance of the work that is being done like your-
selves, we here in Washington have an incredible responsibility
that s' i'1 awaits some resolution, and I thank you for your work.

And I recognize the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Frank.
Mr. FRANK. I apologize for having to be off, but the immigration

bill was up, and I wanted to express my appreciation to all the wit-
nesses for coming. I hope that you all at the District Attorney's
Office in New York County, and the police department will be
models to others.

The hearings will be printed up, and made available, and I hope
that others will benefit from the hearing, so I want to thank some
very busy people for taking the time to come and join us.

Ms. PUNTER. I am not with the Attorney General's Task Force.
Mr. FRANK. I understand that.
Chief JOHNSTON. Might I make an observation? I want to let ev-

erybody know the position the members of the gay and lesbian
community are in when they start cooperating with the police,
they e in between, they are ostracized by many parts of the com-
m-,..r.4, and they are trying to do right for the community, and
they are treated with distrust.

For them to come forward takes a lot of guts and determination
to do what is right.
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Mr. FRANK. I appreciate that. The more cooperation they get
from you and the people under you, the easier it will be.

Mr. CONYERS. This has been some very important testimony, and
we value your appearance here before the subcommittee. Thank
you all very much.

[The prepared statements of Mr. Morgenthau, Ms. Schafer, Chief
Johnston, Ms. Hunter, and Dammeir Martin follow:]
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STATEMENTS OF ROBERT N. MORGENTHAU,
DISTRICT ATTORNEY OF NEW YORK COUNTY,

AND JACQUELINE C. SCHAFER,
LIAISON TO THE GAY AND LESBIAN COMMUNITY FOR THE
OFFICE OF THE DISTRICT ATTORNEY OF NEW YORK COUNTY

STATEMENT OF JACQUELINE C. SCHAFER

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee:

I am Jacqueline Schafer. I am both pleas,:d and honored
to be here today to testify on behalf of *he New York
County District Attorney's Office, where I am tho Liaison
to the Gay ano Lesbian Community.

Robert M. Morgenthau, the District Attorney, is sorry
that his schedule did not permit him to testify in person,
but I will read a statement from him which outlines his
approach to the problem of violence directed against
the lesbian and gay population of New York City. I will
then elaborate upon his remarks by explaining the program
which we have implemented at the New York County District
Attorney's Office in order to provide a more supportive
environment for gay and lesbian crime victims, to prosecute
their cases more effectively, and, ultimately, to help
fight this heinous and too frequent form of violence
in our society.

STATEMENT OP ROBERT M. MORGENTHAU

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee:

As District Attorney for New York County, it is my job
to protect the public through just enforcement of the
criminal law. New York City is made up of many diverse
populations, which include among them a sizeable lesbian
and gay community: it has been estimated that up to one
million gay men and lesbians reside in the New York metropolitan
area. I feel that as District Attorney, it is my duty
to ensure that gay and lesbian New Yorkers have full
and equal access, through my Office, to their rights
under the law, to prosecute the perpetrators of crimes
against gay men and lesbians, and to see to it that gay
and lesbian crime victims aren't further victimized by
the court process.

The criminal justire system is often difficult to negotiate
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for a victim of crime, but it -:an be even more difficult
if the victim is gr/ or lesbian. Historically, gay and
lesbian crime victims have not been taken seriously by
law enforcement personnel. At times they have been,
and in many areas of the country continue to be, taunted,
haras.1d, and even physically assaulted by the vcn: people
whose ob it is to protect them. Once in court, they
may have to face painful arA embarrassing cross-examination
from a defense attorney who wants to play upon the homophobic
reactions of judges and jurors. The fact is that a lesbian
or gay crime victim is often victimized all over again
L1 the criminal justice system.

It is no wonder, then, that violence against gay men
and lesbians, like rape, often goes unreported. This
fact is well illustrated by a recent case which did,
ultimately, come to be prosecuted by my Office. The
case, which is still pending, involves a 25-year-old
gay man who allegedly was held captive, whipped, and
sexually abused by a prominent New York City businessman
and his assistant. The young man fel', happy ...o escape
with his life, but did not report the incident to the
authorities because he felt he would not be taken seriously.
Five months later, the body of another young gay man
was found on the property of the businessman's assistant.
The man had been whipped, sexually abused and shot twice
in the head; then the body had been doused with gasoline
and set on fire. After the first young man saw the story
in the newspaper, he finally decided to r irt his own
experience to my Office, and the businessman and his
assistant were indicted for the crime. Had the victim
felt able to report the crime in the first place, a tragedy
might have been averted.

During my many years in law enforcement I have seen many
serious crimes committed against gay men and lesbians
by persons motivated by a contempt or hatred for homosexuals.
The current hysteria about AIDS -- and the misguided
notion that homosexual men are responsible for the disease
-- has only added to a social climate which tends to
condone violent acts directed against gad men and lesbians.
Because they are often reluctant to turn to the authorities
to report a crime or to prosecute their cases, gay men
and lesbians are targeted by criminals as "easy marks."
During my tenure as District Attorney, my Office has
prosecuted numerous cases involving victims who have
been harassed, beaten, robbed, sexually assaulted, and
murdered -- only because they were gay or lesbian.

Despite the reluctance of gay men and lesbians to report
the crimes against them, at any given time, there are
approximately fifteen to twenty-five pending cases involving
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lesbian and gay victims being handled by my Office that
the Office is aware of; approximately half of these cases
involve victims who were apparently targeted by the perpetrators
because they are gay or lesbian. Additionally, there
are presumably many cases involving lesbian and gay victims
the Office does not know about since many victims would
have no reason to divulge their sexual orientation in
the course of dis:ussing a crime unrelated to that aspect
of their lives

Given the obvious and pressing need to address the problems
faced by lesbian and gay crime victims I developed a
propu,t in my Office wnich is designed to encourage gay
and lesLian victims t- exercise their rights under the
law and allow the Of,ice to prosecute their cases more
effectively. I assigned one of my senior trial assistants
to oversee the handling of such cases by the Office.
I also hired a paralegal to serve as Liaison to the Gay
and Lesbian Community for the Office. The Liaison, Jacqueline
Schafer, has helped to implement this model program which
assists lesbian and gay crime victims. She will discuss
the details of the program.

I believe that this program, which features the :lose
monitoring of cases involving lesbian and gay victims,
the training of our assistants to be responsive to these
victims' particular concerns, and the development of
a positive and trusting relationship between my Office
and the gay and lesbian community of New York City, represents
a serious and unique effort to address the problem of
violence against gay men and lesbians. I also believe
that the program is working: we have prosecuted a number
of cases involvng lesbian and gay victims which hitherto

would not have come to our attention. Lesbian and gay
victims have been getting through "the system" with greater
confidence that my Office is on their side and is sensitive
to their concerns as lesbians and gay men. I have received
a significant amount of positive feedback from the gay
and lesbian community in New York City which demonstrates
that lesbian and gay crime victims are approaching my
Office more readily, with more assurance that their cases
will be taken seriously, and with a sense that they will
be treated with respect which is, after all, what
every victim of crime deserves.

I call upon other prosecutors' offices around the country
to make a similar commitment to the gay and lesbian citizens
they serve by designating someone on their staff to act
as a liaison to the gay and lesbian community, and by
allocating some of their resources to examine and develop

solutions to the problem of violence again!: lesbians

and gay men in our society.
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STATEMENT OF JACQUELINE C. SCRAPER (continued)

I was hir.:,d by the Office of the District Attorney for
New York County as Liaison to the Gay and Lesbian Community
to implement a program aimed at helping lesbian and gay
victims of crime more effectively prosecute their cases
through the Office. Mr. Morgenthau, in his statement,
has illuminated the historical necessity for such a program.
I will now explain how the program works.

The program operates on several different levels. To
begin with, the Office, through the work of the Liaison,
has conducted an ongoing public outreach campaign aimed
at th lesbian and gay community of Manhattan to let
the community know that the Liaison is available to lesbian
and gay crime victims as they make their way through
the criminal justice system. The Liaison, who 's a trained
paralegal, can explain the court process, help gather
documentation for a case, accompany the victim to an
interview with an assistant district attorney or to court,
and perhaps most importantly, provide reassurance and
pport for a lesbian or gay victim of crime. The Liaison
available to speak to community groups about her role

in the Office, and has developed a pamphlet to be distributed
at such meetings. The Liaison also works closely ith
various gay and lesbian groups, including the New York
City Gay and esbian Anti-Violence Project, the National
Gay and Lesbian Task Force's Anti Violer Project, and
the Mayor's Police Council, to coordinate -forts on
behalf of gay and lesbian crime victims and to help educate
law enforcement personnel and the public on the issue
of violence directed against gay men and lesbians.

Within the Office, a senior assistant district attorney,
who has had many years experience dealing with sex crimes
cases, with the help of the Liaison, monitors cases involving
lesbian and gay crime victims by reviewing the work of
the assistants assigned to them and by making her expertise
in the handling of sensitive cases available to the assistants
who report to her. Additionally, in following the progress
of these cases, the Liaison is able to collect and disseminate
useful prosecution strategies to assistants in the Office,
particularly to the end of counteracting homophobia on
the part of defense attorneys, judges, and juries. The
Liaison is in the process of developing a training workshop
for new assistants which will address the issues which
arise in prosecuting cases involving gay and lesbian
victims. The workshop, to be inaugurated with this year's
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class of "rookies," will be a mandatory part of the
regular training program for new assistants in the Office.
In addition to sensitizing assistants to the concerns
of lesbian and gay crime victims, the Liaison, by her
presence, also provides implicit reassurance and support
for lesbian and gay staff at the Office.

Having held the position of Liaison since 1985, I, like
the District Attorney, believe in the efficacy of the
program we have established in our Office. I, too, feel
strongly that it is imperative that other prosecutors'
offices join with us to remove the obstacles which for
so long have impeded lasbians and gay men from stepping
forward to ask that justice be done.
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MY NAME IS ROBERT J. JOHNSTON, JR. AND I AM THE

CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT FOR THE NEW YORK CITY POLICE DEPARTMENT.

I WOULD LIKE TO THANK THE CHAIRMAN OF THE HOUSE OF

REPRESENTATIVES COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY FOR INVITING ME TO

APPEAR AS A WITNESS CONCERNING ANTI-GAY VIOLENCE.

IN DECEMBER OF 1980, THE N.Y.C. POLICE DEPARTMENT

ESTABLISHED THE BIAS INCIDENT INVESTIGATING UNIT, TO STRENGTHEN

THE CAPABILITY OF THE DEPARTMENT TO PREVENT, AND RESPOND TO

CRIMINAL INCIDENTS AND ACTS WHICH WERE RACIALLY, ETHNICALLY,

OR RELIGIOUSLY MOTIVATED. IN JULY OF 1985, THAT MANDATE WAS

6A-0A, n _ g7
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EXPANDED TO INCLUDE PERSONS WHO BECAME VICTIMS OF CRIMES BECAUSE

OF AN ANIMOSITY TOWARD THEIR "SEXUAL-ORIENTATION".

THE UNIT CONSISTS OF 1 CAPTAIN - THE COMMANDING OFFICER,

1 SERGEANT - THE EXECUTIVE OFFICER, 12 DETECTIVE INVESTIGATORS,

AND 2 CIVILIAN POLICE ADMINISTRATIVE AIDES. THE COMMANDING OFFICER

OF THE BIAS UNIT REPORTS DIRECTLY TO THE CHIEF OF DEPARTMENT, IN

THIS INSTANCE, MYSELF. THU' UNIQUE POSITION IN THE DEPARTMENT'S

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE STREAMLINES ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES

BY PREVENTING ANY INTERVENING COMMAND LEVELS BETWEEN THE UNIT

60
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AND THE HIGHEST LEVEL OF THIS CEPARTMENT AND FURTHER EMPHASIZES

THE IMPORTANCE ATTACHED TO THE UNIT'S MISSION.

THE BIAS UNIT HAS THE ULTIMATE RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE

INVESTIGATION OF ALL INCIDENTS THAT HAVE BEEN CONFIRMED AS BIAS

MOTIVATED BY THE COMMANDING OFFICER OF T,E PRECINCT IN WHICH THEY

OCCUF THE PROCEDURE USED, WHICH HAS BEEN REDUCED TO WRITING AND

DISTRIBUTED TO EACH AND EVERY MEMBER OF THE DEPARTMENT, IS AS

FOLLOWS:

ANY POLICE OFFICER WHO BECOMES A. THAT A CRIME HAS
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OCCURRED AND SUSPECTS THAT THE CRIME WAS GENERATED BECAUSE OF

PREJUDICE AGAINST THE VICTIM'S RACE, RELIGION, ETHNICITY OR

SEXUAL ORIENTATION, IS REQUIRED TO NOTIFY THE PATROL SUPERVISOR

IMMEDIATELY. THE SUPERVISOR IN TURN MUST NOTIFY THE PRECINCT

COMMANDER OR, IN HIS ABSENCE, A DESIGNATED DUTY CAPTAIN. IT

BECOMES THAT CAPTAIN'S RESPONSIBILITY TO CONDUCT A PRELIMINARV

INVESTIGATION, AND BASED UPON THE FACTS AS ASCERTAINED, TO MAKE

A DETERMINATION WHETHER THE CRIME WAS BIAS MOTIVATED OR NOT.

A LIST OF SOME OF THE CRITERIA USED TO MAKE THAT

:J q2
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DETERMINATION IS ATTACHED IN YOUR PACKET OF PAPERS TITLED

APPENDIX A.

IF THE CAPTAIN DEEMS THE INCIDENT TO BE BIAS MOTIVATED,

HE MAKES AN IMMEDIATE TELEPHONE NOTIFICATION TO THE POLICE

OPERATIONS UNIT WHICH NOTIFIES THE BIAS UNIT. THE BIAS UNIT THEN

ASSUMES RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE INVESTIGATION OF THE CASE.

SINCE THE UNIT HAS BEEN GIVEN THE RESPONSIBILITY OF

INVESTIGATING CRIIES COMMITTED AGAINST INDIVIDUALS BECAUSE OF

THEIR SEXUAL-ORIENTATION OR PERCEIVED SEXUAL-ORIENTATION, THERE

3 :43,
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HAVE BEEN THIRTEEN (13) SUCH CASES REPORTED TO THE POLICE.

WITH SUCH A SMALL STATISTICAL BASE TO WORK WITH, IT

II,DIFFICULT TO MAKE AN ACCURATE ASSESSMENT OR ANALYSIS OF THE

PROBLEM, BUT CERTAIN THINGS DO BECOME EVIDENT.

1, CRIMES CCMMITTED AGAINST THE GAY/LESBIAN COMMUNITY ARE

PROBABLY SEVERELY UNDER-REPORTED. THIS CONCLUSION IS BASED UPON

THE FACT THAT 50% OF THE INCIDENTS THAT 'E BIAS UNIT HAS

INVESTIGATED WERE NOT ORGINALLY REPORTED TO THE POLICE AT ALL.

THE COMPLAINTS CAME TO OUR ATTENTION INFORMALLY THROUGH THE BIAS

V.44



UNIT'S RELATIONSHIP WITH THE N.Y.C. GAY/LESBIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE

PROJECT, A PRIVATE ORGANIZATION ACTIVE IN THE GAY COMMUNITY.

POSSIBLE REASONS FOR THIS APPARENT UNDER-REPORTING MAY

BE A FEAR THAT THE GAY VICTIM'S FAMILY MAY FIND OUT CAUSING

EMBARRASSMENT OR DOMESTIC PROBLEMS; A FEAR THAT LANDLORDS OR

EMPLOYERS MAY FIND OUT GENERATING OTHER FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION;

OR POSSIBLY A GENERAL FEAR AND MISTRUST OF THE POLICE.

RECOGNIZING THAT THE LATTER CONDITION IS ONE OVER

WHICH MY DEPARTMENT EXERTS A CERTAIN AMOUNT OF CONTROL, WE HAVE

I' 5
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ENGAGED IN A PROGRAM TO FOSTER A SPIRIT CF MUTUAL RESPECT

AND COOPERATION BETWEEN THE POLICE AND THE GAY AND LESBIAN

C611MUNITY.

THE BROADENING OF THE DEFINITION OF "PIAS INCIDENT" TO

INCLUDE VICTIMS CHOSEN BECAUSE OF SEXUAL ORIENTATION WAS ONE

STEP IN OUR PROGRAM. OTHERS INCLUDE:

THE ESTABLISHMENT OF THE MAYOR'S POLICE COUNCIL. A

GROUP CONSISTING OF DELEGATES FROM THE MAYOR'S OFFICE, EXECUTIVES

FROM BOTH THE NYC POLICE DEPARTMENT AND THE NYC TRANSIT POLICE

G: ;
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LOARTMENT, MEMBERS OF THE CITY'S VICTIMS SERVICE AGENCY. AS

WELL AS MEN AND WOMEN FROM OVER A DOZEN DIFFERENT GAY AND

LESBIAN ASSOCIATIONS. REPRESENTATIVES FROM GROUPS SUCH AS

THE "N.Y.C. GAY AND LESBIAN ANTI-' _OLENCE PROJECT ", "MEN OF

ALL COLORS TOGETHER ", "THE COALITION FOR LESBIAN a ',AY RIGHTS",

AND OTHERS, MEET REGULARLY EVFRY 6 WEEKS IN MY CONFERENCE ROOM

AT POLICE HEADQUARTERS. AT THIS MEETING, WITCH I CO-CI-MR WITH

A PERSONAL REPRESENTATIVE FROM MAYOR KOCH'S OFFICE, WE DISCUSS

ISSUES THAT ARE OF COMMON INTEREST TO THE POLICE AND TO THE GAY

1:47
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AND LESBIAN COMMUNITY IN ORDER TO RESOLVE PROBLEMS THAT LEFT

UNRESOLVED COULD RESULT IN CONFLICT AND TENSION.

IN ADDITION, IN ORDER TO PROVIDE POLICE PERSONNEL WITH
:.-

AN INSIGHT INTO THE FEELINGS OF tIEMB '-; OF THE GAY AND LESBIAN

COMMUNITY AND VICE-VERSA, SPEAKERS FROM THE GAY COMMUNITY OFTEN

ADDRESS GROUPS OF POLICE OFFICERS IN THE LOCAL PRECINCTS DURING

"SENSITIVITY 'RAINING" SESSIONS. THESE SESSIONS, TAKE PLACE IN

PRECINCTS WHOSE JURISDICTION ENCOMPASS AREAS FREQUENTED BY MEMBEkS

OF THE GAY COMMUNITY, AND HAVE PROVEN TO BE HELPFUL IN PROMOTING

1 1 S
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BETTER ATTITUDES ON THE PART OF BOTH THE POLICE AND GAY CITIZENS

TOWARD EACH OTHER. ALTHOUGH ADMITTEDLY THERE IS MUCH WORK STILL

Tb BE DONE IN THAT AREA.

FURTHERMORE, THE SPIRIT OF COOPERATION BETWEEN MANY OF

THE GAY AND LESBIAN COMMUNITY GROUPS AND THE POLICE ARE AT SUCH

A LEVEL THAI NEITHER FEELS OBLIGATED TO WAIT FOR THE SCHEDULED

MEETINGS TO DISCUSS PROBLEMS THAT MAY CROP UP IN INTERIM PERIODS.

FOR INSTANCE, FREQUENT PHONE CONTACT IS MADE BETWEEN THE BIAS

UNIT AND THE GAY/LESBIAN ANTI-VIOLENCE PROJECT, A RELATIONSHIP
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THAT HAS PROVEN PROFESSIONALLY REWARDING FOR BOTH GROUPS.

RETURNING TO THE ANALYSIS OF THE STATISTICS,

ANTHER CONCLUSION, WHICH HAS IMPOR1ANT CONSEQUENCES CONCERNS

THE NATURE OF THE CRIMES COMMITTED AGAINST GAY VICTIMS. AT

PRESENT, AC1UA ASSAULTS AGAINST THE INDIVIDUAL ARE THE MOST

PREVALENT TYPE OF IEIDENT. THE RA IO OF CR.MES COMMITTED

AGAINST -4E PERSON, VERSUS CRIMES COMMITTED 1GAINST PROPERTY

IS 2.7 ' THIS IS TWICE AS HIGH AS ThE RATIO OF PERSONS

VEPSHe PROPERTY CRIMES AS THE OTHER MINORITY GROUPS SUFFER,

146
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WITH ONE EXCEPTION THE BLACK COMMUNITY, BLACKS SUFFER THE

HIGHEST SUCH RATIO. (THAT RATIO STANDS AT 10 TO 1.)

IN CONCLUSION, WE MUST ALL REALIZE THAT A BIAS MOTIVATED

CRIME AFFECTS NOT ONLY THE CRIME VICTIM AND THEIR IMMEDIATE

FAMILY AS ALL Cr,,MES DO, BUT AFFECTS EACH AND EVERY MEMBER OF

THE GROUP THE VICTIM IDENTIFIES WITH. EACH MEMBER OF THAT

GROUP MAY LOSE CONFIDENCE IN THE ABILITY OR EVEN THE DESIRE,

OF THEIR GOVERNMENT TO ENSURE THEIR SAFETY. THEREFORE, IT IS

WORTANT FOR POLICE DEPARTMENTS, WHI; ARE THE MOST VISIBLE
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SYMBOL OF GOVERNMENT, TO ESTABLISH PROCEDURES FOR THE HANDLING

OF "HMI MOTIVATED" CRIMES. SO THEY MAY BE DEALT WITH PROFESSIONALLY

AND PROPERLY.

AS A FIRST STEP TOWARD THAT GOAL, I RECOMMEND THAI CONGRESS

INITIATE' A STUDY INTO THE FEASIBILITY OF COLLECTING AND COLLATING

BIAS WILATED CRIME STATISTICS ON A NATIONAL LEVEL. THIS IS IN THE

HOPE THAT ONE DAY, BIAS INCIDENT CRIME FIGURES WILL BE AS READILY

AVAILABLE TO POLICE ADMINISTRATORS AND OTHER INTERESTED PARTIES

AS NATIONAL CRIME STATISTICS ARE NOW.

THANK YOU VrRY MUCH.
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GUIDE TO CONFIRMING BIAS INCIDENTS

TO ASSIST PRECINCT COMMANDERS AND DUTY CAPTAINS IN

DETERMINING WHETHER A SUSPECTED BIAS INCIDENT IS ACTUALLY A

CONFIRMED BIAS MOTIVATED INCIDENT, THE FOLLOWING CRITERIA MAY

BE APPLIED. THESE CRITERIA ARE NCI ALL INCLUSIVE; ThE

DUTY CAPTAIN'S "COMMON SENSE" JUDGEMENT MUST ALSO BE APPLIED

IN THE FINAL DETERMINATION,

MOTIVE

THE ABSENCE OF ANY OTHER APPARENT MOTIVE FOR THE

RACIAL, RELIGIOUS, ETHNIC, OR ANTI-GPY ACT.

DISPLAY OF ANY OFFENSIVE SYMPOLS, WORDS, OR ACTS.

.1 .13
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E.G., SWASTIKA, KKK, "NIGGER", "KIKE", "SPIC",

"WOP",

A COMMON-SENSE REVIEW OF THE CIRCUMSTANCc

SURROUNDING THE INCIDENT, (CONSIDER THE TOTALITY

OF CIRCUMSTANCES.)

HOW THE VICTIM FEELS ABOUT THE INCIDENT.

STATEMENTS MADE BY THE SUSPECTS.

PRIOR HISTORY OF SIMILAR INCIDENTS IN THE SAME AREA

AFFECTING THE SAME VICTIM GROUP.

WHEN THE ABOVE CRITERIA IS APPLIED, IT MAY BE HELPFUL

TO ASK THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS.

1. IS THE VICTIM FROM ONE RACIAL, RELIGIOUS, ETHNIC, OR
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D. WAS GROUP INVOLVEMENT ACTUALLY PRESENT OR MERELY

A SCARE TACTIC?

10, WERE THE REAL MENTIONS OF THE RESPONSIBLE PERSON

RACIAL, RELIGIOUS, ETHNIC, OR ANTI-GAY ORIENTED, OR

WERE THERE OTHER REASONS SUCH AS CHILDISH PRANKS,

UNRELATED VANDALISM, ETC.?

11. DOES THE PERSON RESPONSIBLE HAVE A TRUE UNDERSTANDING

OF THE IMPACT OF THE INCIDENT ON THE RACIAL, RELIGIOUS,

ETHNIC, OR SEXUAL ORIENTATION OF THE VICTIM?

NOTE: IF AFTER, APPLYING THE CRITERIA LISTED AND ACKING THE

APPROPRIATE QUESTIONS, A SUSPECTEI RACIAL, RELIGIOUS,

ETHNIC, OR ANTI-GAY INCIDENT CAN NOT BE DEFINITELY

I d 5
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DETERMINED TO BE ANY OTHER TYPES OF PROBLEM (OR IS A

"BORDERLINE" CASE), IT SHOULD BE CONFIRMED AS BIAS FOF

INVESTIGATIVE AND STATISTICAL PURPOSE.

1 4 6
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PATROL GUIDE ROCEL.JRE ha 108 26

PURPOSE

BIAS MnTIVATED INCIDENTS

DATE ISSUED DATE EFFECTIVE REVISION NUMBER
9-21-84 9-28-84 1 84-7

PAGE
1 of 3

To ensure a coordinated police response and a thorough
investigation and analysis of all bias motivated incidents.

DEFTWTION BIAS INCIDENT - Any Offense or unlawful act that is racially.
e thnically or religiously motivated.

PROCEDURE When a uniformed member of the mtrvice is dispatched to the eceneof a reported bias incident:

- UNIFORM= 1. Evaluate ..- edition and take police action appropriate forMEER OF stabilisation of the area, if necessary.
TEC SERVICE 2. Determine if possibility atilt* that incident is reci.11y,

ethnically or religiously motivated.
3. Request patrol supervisor to respond if bias incident is

suspected.

PATROL 4. Determine if additional personnel are required to stabilizeSUPERVISOR the situation.
5. Notify desk officer of incident.
6. Request commanding officer/duty captain to respond if bias

incident is suspected.
7. Direct that a COMPLAINT REPORT (PD313-152)

be prepared.

PRECINCT 8. Ascertain if occurrence is a bias incident.
COIMANDER/
DOTE CAPTAIN

TP CONFIRMED AS BIAS PET/VATED INCIDENT

9. Request additional resources, if required, to stabilize the
location or defuse the incident (Community Affairs, Anti-Crime, Crime Prevention Officers, additional precinctpersonnel, Neighborhood Stabilization Unit, Borough Paso
Force, if available, or others, as appropriate).

10. Request precinct detective unit personnel to respond.
11. Notify Operations Unit of CONFIRMED bias incident and obtain

bias incident log number.
12. Prepare Unusual Occurrence Report AFTER CONFERIML WITH

PRECINCT DETECTIVE COMMANDER.
a. Subject of Report will be "CONFIRMED BIAS IkEICENT - LCG

NO.
13. Forward Unusual Occurrence Report to Chief of Operations,

Dies Incident Investigating Unit (DIRECT) and forwardadditional cony through channels.
14. Forward duplicated copy of report to Deputy Cciamissioner-Camaunity Affairs.
15. Direct Crime Prevention Officer to personally contact and

advise complainant concerning actions to take to preventrecurrence.

J17
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PATROL GUIDE PROCEDURE No

NOTE

BIAS MOTIVATED INCIDENTS

DATE ISSUED DATE EFFECTWE REVISION NUMBER PAGE

9-21-84 9-28-84 84-7 2 of 3

108-26

Operations Unit personnel will notify patrol borough command,
Patrol Services Bureau chrty phief, Detective Zone and Detective
Borough commander, Intelligence Division, Commanding Officer, Bias

Incident Investigating Unit, Police Commissioner and Deputy

Commissioner-Community Affairs (during business hours).

PRECINCT 16. Conduct an immediate investigation and confer with Bias

DETECTIVE Incident Investigating Unit personnel.

UNIT MEMBER 17. Forward duplicated copy of ODMPLAINT REPORT and COMPLAINT

FOLLOW-UP (PD313-081) to Canmanding Officer, Riau Incident

Investigating Unit (DIRECT) within ten (10) days after

incident.

NOTE The precinct detective unit member is responsible 'Sr the conduct

of the investigation unless relieved by ...as incident

Investigating Unit personnel. However, the Commanding Officer.
Bias Incident Investigating Unit may, at his discretion, retain
sufficient Detective Bureau personnel to conduct a comprehensive
preliminary investigation and canvass of the area.

BIAS INCIDENT 18. Evaluate situation and make determination AFTER conferral

INVEST/GATING with Commanding Officer, Bias Incident Investigating Unit

UNIT MENBERS tom

a. Assume complete control of Investigation, .

b. Participate jointly with Detect.ve Bureau personnel' OR

c. Have precinct detective unit .srsonne/ assume full

responsibility for the investigation.

BOROUGH 19. Visit and personally interview victims of bias incident.

COMMANDER . In appropriate cases, the borough Executive Officer G.
Zone Commander may be designated to interview victims.

PRECINCT 20. Visit and personally interview victims of bias incident.

COMMANDER 21. Prepare and forward comprehensive follow-up report within ten
(10) days of irm.dent including post-incident actions of all
departmental units and the current statL of investigation to

Chief of Operations, Bias Incident Investigating Unit,

through channels.

CRIME
PREVENTION
OFFICER

22. Prepare and forward a report within ten (10) days of the

incident to Commanding Officer, Bias Incident Investigating
Unit indicating action taken concerning incident and whether
a security survey was conducted.

J S
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PATROL GUIDE PROCEDURE No 108.26

BIAS MOTIVATED INCIDENTS

DATE ISSUED DATEEPFECTIVE MPASIONNUMSEP
9-21-84 1 9.28 -84 1 847

PAGE

3 of 3

EVEN PRECINCT COMENDER/DUTY CAPTAIN CETaNNINES INC/CENT IS NOT
NIES 1131TVAITO

PRECINCT 23. Notify Precinct Detective Unit.
CONMANDEA/ 24. Ratify Operations Unit that offense is not a bias incident
DUTY CAPTAIN (no log number necessary).

23. Direct Crier Prevention Officer to personally contact std
advise cosplainant concerning actions to take to prevent
recurrence, if offense was caamitted at a religious
institution or a sensitive location.

PRECINCT 26. Conduct appropriate investigation.
DETECTIVE 27. Forward copy of COMPLAINT REPORT and comPuawr rnaxm-rm to

Chief of Operations, Bias Incident Investigating Unit within
ten (10) days after incident.

=NB 28. Prepare and forward a report within ten (10) days to
PRIVINTIOW Commanding Officer, Sias Incident Investigating Unit if
OFFICER offense was cassitted at a religious institution or OODAitiVO

location indicating action taken and whether security survey
was conducted.

X19
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POLICE DEPARTMENT

CITY OF NEW YORK

TO ALL COMMANDS

I 4TERI I ORDER NO 54

July 30, 1985

Subject: EVPANSION OF BIAS INCIDENT INVESTIGATING UNIT'S JURISDICTION

1. Criminal acts that are motivated by prejudice against people because of
their race, ethnicity or religion nay also be motivated against people because
of their sexual orientation. Therefore, the jurisdiction of the Bias Incident
twestigating Unit has been expanded to include bias incidents involving gays or
lesbians.

2. Accordingly, pertinent provisions of Patrol Guide procedure 108-26,
entitled "Bias Motivated Incidents" are amended:

a. The "Definition" statement will read as follows

DEFINITION Bias Incident - Any offense or unlawful act that is motivated by
bias or prejudice based on the victim's rect., ethnicity, religion
or sexual orientation.

b. The "Procedure" statement will read as follows

PROCEDURE When a uniformed member of the service is dispatched to the scene
of a reported bias incident or ,r incident %.hich trey be a bias
incident:

c. Step 2 will read as follows:

2. Determine if possibility exists that offense or unlawful act
is motivated by bias or prejudice based on the victim's race,
ethnicity, religion or sexual orientation.

3. The remaining provisions of Patrol Guide procedure 108-26 are
unchanged.

4. Any provisions of the Department Manual or other department directives
in conflict with this order are suspended.

BY DIRECTION OF THE POLICE COMMISSIONER

DISTRIBUTION
All Commands

J50



This testimony has been prepared and delivered by Dr. A.
Damien Martin, Co-Founder and Executive Director of The
Institute for the Protection of Lesbian and Gay Youth, Inc.
(IPLGY) and Joyce Hunter, CSW, Director of Social Work
Services at IPLGY and Human Rights Commislioner of New York.
DI. Martin is also an Associate Professor at New York
Univ:rsity's School of Education, Health, ,Nursing, and Arts
Professions. He is a member of tht New 1" rk State Council
For the Prevention of Teenage Suicict whi The Mayor's
Advisory Cc 311 on AIDS. Ms. Hunter is a member of the New
York State Governor's Task Force on Gay Issues.

Gordon Allport, in his famous work The Nature 21
Eteaudiaa points out that systematic violence against a
group occurs only after systematic stigmatization of that
group. The sociologist, Erving Goffman puts it another way

By definition, of course, we believe the person with a
.igma is not quite human. On this assumption we

.../ercise varieties of discrimination, through which we
effectively, if -ften unthinkingly, reduce his life
chance:. Wk. construct a stigma theory, an ideology to
explain his inferiority and account for the danger he
represents.

The most obvious examples of this relationship between
the slandering of groups and the exercise of systematic
violence against those groups are, of course, the Holocaust
and our own lynAings and other violence against bla-ks.
Both groups were pictu'e s dangers to the country, to the
family, to childrP , to civilization, evolutionary progress,
etc., etc. They were pictured as fomenters of violence,
rapists, and otherwise the perpetrators of the very acts
vested on them.

The same process is seen in the slandering of the
homosexually oriented that results in violence. The so-
called dangers of the homos al range from a danger to the
family to a danger to civilization. Homosexuals are
repeatedly held up as dangers to children despite the
repeated evidence tn._t heterosexual child abuse and
heterosexual sexual molestation is endemic in our society.
Enmosexuals have even been accused of causing crime in the
strc-,cs (Christian anti-communist crucarle, 1981), the second
World War (Podhoretz, 1977), the Holcauset (Jackman, 197.;)
and Lowered SAT scores (Falwell, 1984). We have recently had
the "lief Justice of the Supreme Court suggest that
honosexual behavior between consenting adults is worse than
violent rape.

Religious leaders seem at t:me to defend if not to
encourage violence against the homosexually oriented. Jimmy
Swaggert states that

God is saying here that not only is the homosexual

1
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worthy of death, but (perhaps) also those who
Dnbroea(sic) of homosexuality. (p. 21)

Father Enrique Rueda, a Roman Catholic priest, defends
those wiz', physically attack and beat up hogosexuals "...as

social agents of the majority of the population." (p.14)

Often the violence against gay people is defended as

somehow caused by the victim. Tim LaHaye, a right wing

evangelist, argues that

Much of the "hass,e" homosexuals complain about from

the straight community is caused as much by their
display of hostile feelings as by society's reaction to
their homosexuality'(p. 52)

Noach Dear, an orthodox Jewish councilman in New York

cla'med, on television, that homosexuals wouldn't be beaten
if they didn't wear pink triangles or otherwise show their

romos,xuality. When asked how he would respond to a similar
statement about the beating of an orthodox Jew, that is, he

would not have peen beaten up if he did not publicly wear a

yarmulke, Mr. Dear did not respond.

Again like the Jews in Europe and Blacks in this
country, homosexuals are accused of the very violence that is

perpetrated against them. Kenneth Gang11, a fundamentalist

minister, accuses homosexuals of gan; rape as a regular

occurrence.

All homosexuals suffer from this systematic lying. But

perhaps those who suffer the most are gay and lesbian

adolescents and their families. Because 9f the lack of

access to appropriate information, the discovery of the

homosexuality of a child often triggers dometic violence and

expulsion of the child from the home. The systemati

slandering also sets the young people up as appropriate

targets in their schools, encouraging other children to

despise and often to attack them. Isolated within their

families, within their schools and neighborhoods, they often
end in places like Times Square or the piers in New York,
victim to the violence and danger of all kinds.

We at the Institute for the Protection of Lesbian and

Gay Youth, Inc. (IPLGY) have tried to address these and many

of the problems faced by gay and lesbian adolescents. The

IPLGY is a social service agency that offers a full range of

services free of charge to gay and lesbian adolescents and

their families. The age range for adolescent clients is from
12 to 21 years of age with 17.1 the median age of those

presenting themselves at the agency; 15.4 the median age of

those availing themselves of telephone counseling. Forty

percent of the youth are black, 35% are white, 20 % Hispanic,

2 % Asian, and 3% other; sixty % are male, 40 % female. The

socio-economic status ranges from homeless poverty stricken

2
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youth to the children of wealthy families. Twenty percent of
thu young people who come to us are homeless, seventy eight
percent are of the working or middle class, and two percent
of the wealthy class. It should be stressed, however, that
of the twenty percent who are homeless and thus classified in
the lowest socio-economic level, approximately, half are from
families in the upper ranges. They have often been pushed
out of their homes on to the streets after their
homosexuality has been discovered.

We have collected some figures on violence from o.fr
clients. The figures presented here are taken from the
presenting problems recorded for the first 809 adolescent
clients who actually registered in programs at the Institute.
Thus the figures are on the conservative side. Forty one
percent of adolescent clients who applied for social
services, had suffered violence of some kind because of their
sexual orientation before they had come to the agency. That
is, of the 809 clients who presented at the Institute, 328
reported violence of some kind.

Of those who reported violence, 89, or 27% are white,
109 or 33% are black, 123 or 38% are Hispanic and 6, or 1.8%
belonged to other racial or ethnic classifications.

Two hundred and forty three males and 85 females reported
violence connected with their sexual orientation.

Thirty five percent o,... the violence came from family
members, especially parents or step-parents, but sometimes
brothers or sisters. Seven percent of the violence
originated from adults on the streets. Fifty eight percent of
the violence was from peers.

It should be noted that 29% of our clients attempted
suicide before they came to us. This accords with other
research which ndicates that gay and lesbian adolescents are
at high risk for suicide, but that the suicide rate falls
dramatically after the teens.

The figures, as striking as they are, do not tell the
whole story. The following anecdotes are only meant to be
ilustrative of thQ range of violence suffered by these young
people.

Tommy, a fifteen year old white male was dis(o"ered to be
homosexual. His mother threatened to shoot him; his father
threw him against the wall and beat him regol,,li. He
finally ran away.

Brian, a seventeen year old white male from an Irish
Catholic fv,ily, beaten severe); by his father when he was
discovered; ran away anu now WO.AS as juvenile prostitute.

Kathy,a sixteen year old black female, her mother

3
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threatened to kill her when The discovered she was having a

lesbian relationship; mother's boy friend raped her.

Jose' a 14 year old "Ispanic male, effeminate, had
clohing ripped off by gan- of boys in school and was gang
raped by those boys. Was subjected to repeated sexual
attacks afterwards. Became school phobic and dropped out.

Jesus, a 14 year old Hispanic male brought to the agency
by his father. He was repeatedly taunted and attacked by the
uoys in the neighborhood and at school. Situation was
exacerbated by verbal abuse by teacher in the school. Father
was afraid for his life and was looking for placement where
he would be safe.

Shirley, a fifteen year white girl, discovered by her
class mates, was threatened and physically harassed by her

male classmates.

Michael, a sixteen year old Italian male, told his
mother he was gay because he thought she would understand.
She came into his bedroom that night with a knife because she
had to "cut the evil out of him." Ran away and now lives in

a group residence.

Anthony, a fourteen year old caucasian male, had been
raped several times by his priest. He was afraid to tell
because he thought he would not be believed.

Xavier, a fifteen year cld Hispanic male, was
hospitalized after he was beaten severely with baseball bats
by fag basher because he was sissy.

Joshua, a seventeen year old white male; child of

wealthy parents. Had been beaten repeatedly by his

classmates in his very expensive private school on the East

Coast. The prinirtpal expelled him, seating that, since he
was the only one who was being beaten up, it was obviously
his fault. The parents supported the teacher. Joshu ran

away at the age of fifteen and had been supporting him:-elf

through prostitution for two years when he finally came to

IPLGY.

One final word about the violence against these young

people. It is often the result of the actions of adults who
are supposedly in positions of caretakers. The following two
examples are ilustrative of the encouraging of violence by

teachers.

Jimmy, a 13 year old white male, was slightly

effeminate. The gym teacher told him in front of the whole
class that since he wanted to act like a girl, he could stay
in the girls section. After being singled out like this by
the gym teacher, he was verbally and physically harassed by

his classmateF to the point that he dropped out of school.

4
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Arthur, a 15 year old white male, was harassed physically
and verbally by his classmates in a Catholic school in
Manhattan. Despite frequent complaints by the boys parents
and by the young elan himself, nothing was done to the boys
who beat him up, tore his clothes, threw his books done on
the floor, humiliated him, etc. Finally Vie father took him
out of the school when the disciplinarian said that it was
the boys repsonsibility to fight back even if he got his legs
broker

We have only touched on the problem of violence against
gay and lesbian youth. Most cases are not reported. Many of
the young people who drop out of school do so because of the
violence against them. Schools, although aware of the
rpoblem, refuse to do anything about it because of the fear
of reaction by anti-homosexual rel'^ious and community
groups. Hopefully, this committee rtoresents a beginning
step to dealing with this problem.
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Mr CONYERS. Panel 3 consists of Kathleen Sarris of Indianapolis,
Robert Gravel of Lewiston, M. William Edward Hassell, Washing-
ton, D.C. Mrs. Kathleen Sarris.

TESTIMONY OF KATHLEEN SARRIS, INDIANAPOLIS, IN: ROBERT
GRAVEL, LEWISTON, ME; WILLIAM EDWARD HASSELL,
WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. SARRIE. Good afternoon, my name is Kathleen Sarris, I am
from Indianapolis, IN; president of Justice, Inc., which is a State
gay advocacy organization, and I am here to testify as a victim.

Four years ago, I appeared in a series of radio and television pro-
grams, primarily debates with members of fundamentalist Chris-
tian sects. Over the course of these debates, there were a lot of in-
flammatory statements being made on both sides.

We are also in the middle of getting a bill introduced in Cie Indi-
ana Legislature, which would amend the Indiana Civil Rights Code
to include sexual orientation.

We found that tensions were running very, very high. It began in
July, the beginning part of July, I began to receive telephone calls
and threats by letter that were of a religious nature, but also
threats against my sexual orientation.

They came so frequently that I felt compelled to leave my home,
and I moved in with a friend on the other side of the county.
Within 3 days, the letters and the telephone calls followed me to
this friend's house. We decided to go to the Indianapolis Police De-
partment, report, take the letters down and see what they could do
to help us.

We talked with the detective in the department. We were told
that there was nothing that they could do. They took some of the
letters and put them in a file, and we were told that if we couldn't
stand the heat, we should get out of the kitchen.

After a few weeks, the letters stopped, forit was about a 3-week
period that went by, and I felt relatively comfortable that whoever
it was was just a crackpot, and I was one evening coming out of my
office, and my office was located in a complex that was busy from 8
in the morning until generally 11 or 12 at night.

As I turned to lock the door to my office, I felt a gun at the back
of my head, and I was asked to go back into my office.

For the next 3% hours I was beaten. I was assaulted sexually,
and I was raped. Throughout the incident the man kept saying
over and over again that the reason he was doing it was to put an
end to what was happening in Indiana, and that somebody had to
stop it, somebody had to stop the gays and the lesbians, and that
he, in essence, was going to either kill me or i would walk out of
there heterosexual.

When he realized that he was ri , going to .,.axe me a heterosex-
ual, he put the gun back to the tack of my head, and I could hear
the chamber click into place. It ' as at that point that I realized I
had absolutely nothing to lose and flu t he fully intended to kill
me, that I picked up something from my secretary's desk, and I
swung around and hit him with it.

We struggled for several minutes. The gun was lost and he
knocked me out cold.

I came to before a half an hour later when I telephoned using
the emergency 911 number and reported the assault, and was told
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by the operator that I, in fact, cane(' he wrong number, and that I
wanted the Marion County Sheriff's Depaement, not the Indianap-
olis Police Department.

I was unable to dial, and the operator refused to dial for me. Ihad to wait several mu: s until I could get together enough to
dial the Marion County Sheriff's Department.

They were there within a few minutes. They were very good in
that they did the best possible job I believe they could in investigat-
ing this assault.

It was at that point that I found out that the Indianapolis Police
Department did, in fact, have alternatives to what had happened,
that they could, in fact, have tested the paper for fingerprints and
to see if there was anything unique about the ink or the paper that
was being used and ordered a telephone, or my friend's phone, to
try to track this individual.

They did none of those things, and I feel very strongly if the
police department had worked with us that the assault would not
have taken place, but that is not uncommon in States like Indiana
and Illinois, Chicago, Ohio, Michigan, Wisconsin.

Police departments don't necessarily want to work with gay corn-
: .anities. I commerd the New York City Police Department for thework they are doing and in Philadelphia, and in Boston, but I
know for years attempts have been made to get the Indianapolis
Police Department to work with the gay community in resolution
of crimes and to try to relieve tension, and it has gone for naught.

In 1983, Justice started a program of cataloging calls that involve
violence against gays and lesbians, and we also started cataloging
calls that were r :Torts about police brutality and police harass-
ment against gays and lesbians, and what we found was that it was
significantly high, a lot higher than we had thought it would be.

We also began to look at rIlice cases Ind discovered that over aperiod of 2 years in Indiar at least 14 young gay men had been
murdered systematically in the same method.

We went to the police department and we were told, in fact,
these were not committed by the same person, and they were
random acts of violence and had nothing whatsoever to do with thefact these young men were gay.

We went to the Indianapolis Star and presented them with the evi-dence, and they published a series of articles and continued to in-
vestigate the crimes, and the total number of people dead was 22
over a 2-year period of time.

The State police enacted a special task force to investigate. They
linked the crimes together or they linked the crimes with murders
in Kentucky, Chicago, and Ohio, and an arrest was made by the
Indianapolis Police Department.

The person arrested had to be released because the police depart-
ment violated his civil rights and had not sought proper warrants
for search and seizure.

The gentleman who was arrested in Indianapolis and .eleased
was arrested 6 weeks later in the city of Chicago, and a month agohe was convicted, and 2 days ago was sentenced to the electric
chair for a series of murders in Chicago.

We worked better with the Chicago Police Department than wecould work with the Indianapolis Police Department, but that is
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very common in areas of the country that are of the size like the
State of Indiana or in southern Illinois where you have problems.

Throughout 1985 we cataloged antigay violence, and we discov-
ered that we had 67 calls to our office of reports throughout the
State of Indiana from gays and lesbians who felt they had been at-
tacked physically because they were gay and lesbian, but so far
this year we have 83 calls that have been logged with the vast ma-
jority of those telephone calls coming in within 4 weeks of the Su-
preme Court's decision on sodomy.

Indiana doesn't have a sodomy law, but there is tremendous fear
and tremendous backlash effect on the gay community because of
AIDS and because of other incidents that have occurred in the
State.

The Supreme Court's decision made it open season on gays and
lesbians throughout the Midwest, and I think that is something
that needs to be considered by this committee.

The Supreme Court's decision was one of the most ludicrous, im-
moral decisions I have ever read from the Supreme Court.

I would like to t.rge the committee to work more openly and to
try to get the Federal Government to be much more open in com-
batting antigay/lesbian violence.

I think that the Federal Government can take the lead and begin
to look at what types of programs are working around the country,
and try to assist local communities in putting those things into
effect in their communities.

It is very difficult, like I said, to work with a police department
who refuses to acknowledge publicly that they have ever met with
a community, and whose response to repeated reports of violence
is, "If you were not so blatant, you wouldn't be attacked."

That doesn't just come from a lack of political involvement, be-
cause gays and lesbians in Indiana are involved politically and
work with both parties and have done a tremendous amount of po-
litical work at the local level and in the legislature.

It comes from just plain ignorance and an unwillingness on the
part of many, many police departments to move forward.

When you look at the middle of the country, that you look at
police departments as being really the last bastions of public bigo-
try, and that is not going to go away without some lead from the
Federal Government.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much.
I appreciate the courage it took for you to come forward here and

put this on the public record. I admire the persistence and your de-
termination to have your rights like everyone else in the United
States.

I will address the question of how we politically deal wit!. this
matter a little bit later.

It calls for more continued political activism rather than writing
that off as an unsuccessful group.

z . CONYERS. Mr. Robert Gravel.
Mr. GRAVEL. I am Bob Gravel from Lewiston, ME, and I am here

to tell you about my ordeal as a gay man.
My ordeal started in March 1985 and lasted for 8 months. My

toramentors followed me, threw objects at me. I went to the police
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department on 15 occasions and went to the court system, had
papers served on these people. Nothing stopped them.

These people decided on November 1, 1985, to get me. They had
earlier said they would, "kill this faggot." What I did, I borrowed a
gun. I never used a gun before, but I kuew in my heart that these
people were going to kill me.

So, on November 3, 2 days after the severe attack, they came,
surrounded my house, and started to kick the door in. I called the
police. Apparently they were busy.

I informed them, "I will take care of it myself." I figure by
saying that, the police would get there in a hurry. I live a minute
and a half from the police station.

The kicking continued. I grabbed the gun. I called the police
again. I ran to the front )f my apartment where I have another
exit, and there were °the: people out front. Then I decided, "There
is no way I can get out of this apartment except to jump from a
third floor window." I decided to face the men who were kicking in
my door. These guys ran down the stairs before I got to the door.
At first I thought, perhaps they are setting the building on fire to
flush me out.

I went downstairs. I opened the door that enters into the build-
ing. One of them saw me and he said, "He is out here." Then they
proceeded to cone after me.

I fired in the air. It didn't stop them. Then I brought the gun
down, and due to the fact that I never shot a gun, one of the men
was hit. He fell to the ground. And then I shot at the other man,
but toward his feet, toward the ground, and what happened, the
bullet hit the man I had hit the first time again.

I recall that I was picked up, brought to the police station, but
never arrested. In Maine, when there is a shooting and someone
dies, the State police take over. And the State police saw the com-
plaints I had, the court order for these people to stay away from
me, and nothing was done.

This had a lot to do with my not being put in jail.
Three weeks after the shooting, I went to the man's grave who

had decided he wanted to kill rtie. I knelt in prayer, put my hand
over his grave, and I told him I forgave him for his hatred and
wanting to kill me.

Five weeks later I was brought in front of a grand jury, and after
hearing my testimony they decided not to indict me because they
found me innocent by self-defense.

Mr. CONYERS. Thank you very much. Mr. Edward Hasse!.
Mr. HASSEL. Yes, sir. Thank you for having me here.
I apologize for being marginally unprepared. I found out last

night that I was to testify today.
My story is sort of in two parts. One of tham got a lot of public

exposure several years ago. The other has never gotten any expo-sure at all.
I am going to start with the one that didn't get exposure first.
When I first moved to Washington, I worked at a liquor store in

Northwest Washington, and I knew a number of people who were
in the shopping center across the street. And I am somewhat of an
accomplished amateur photographer. One of the people asked me
to photograph her daughter's wedding.
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So, went out to Fairfax with another person who worked across
the street at the shopping mall, midafternoon on a Sunday after-
noon, and as we were entering the apartment building where the
family, whose daughter was being married, lived, a man came
across and told me I couldn't park where I had parked the car I
was driving. And he made comments: You know, "We don't allow
faggots to park in our parking lot."

At one point, he grabbed the wrist of the woman I was with hard
enough that the bracelet that she was wearing broke and fell to
the ground, and he pushed her aside and then into me. At that
point, I swung a camera at him hoping if I did that he would let go
of her. Instead, he came after me with both fists. He put me in a
holdand I am not much of a sports person; I have never been
active in sportsbut I am told afterward tins was called a half-
nelson. It involves putting an arm under your chin and locking
your head back so you are essentially immobile.

Well, he missed. Instead of going under my chin, his arm went
right across my mouth, and I bit a chunk of flesh out of his arm,
apparently a big chunk. That is what ended the fight.

I went on to the wedding. I was a bit shaken, but I am supposed
to be the photographer at this wedding. You have got to do what
you have got to do.

The next morning, I got a phone call from the Fairfax County
Police wanting me to come clear ur a little problem. The man had
apparently gone to a hospital and had his arm sewn up, which re-
quired 10 or 12 stitches, and had then gone to the police and had
me charged with assault. I was finger-printed, handcuffed, left in a
room for about 4 hours. The police officer thereI can't say-

Mr. CONYERS. This was in Washington, DC?
Mr. HASSELL. This was in Fairfax County.
I can't say they were really bad to me, but they were certainly

inconsiderate. I had explained to them over the phone, when they
called me Labor Day morningthis was Labor Day weekendthat,
"It wasn't me who did the assaulting; it was the other guy." They
said, "Well, you know, we are going to be watching for you. If you
cross the border into Virginia, we are going to arrest you. Come
over here and clear this up."

So, finally, they let me call somebody. The long and short of it is
the man who had made the charges against me, the man I had
bitten the arm of, was a retired Air Force Colonel. By the way, he
was about 6 foot 2, and weighed about 215 pounds, and was a physi-
cal fitness nut. I am 5 foot 9 and weigh about 150.

And it went to court. By accident, I carried a friend of mine, who
happens to be lesbian, with me. The judge perceived her to be my
girlfriend and berated the prosecuting attorney for ever allowing
this thing to come to court. J don't know if the judge had not
thought that my friend was my girlfriend, what would have hap-
pened. I really don't know. It worries me.

At any rate, was thrown out of court. The charges were
dropped.

The second incident occurred just a few years ago. I had gone to
a bar on Wisconsin Avenue that is not the stereotypical gay bar,
the stereotypical gay bar being somewhat like some of the straight
bars that are pickup places. C s on Wisconsin Avenue was sort of a

J60-.
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watering hole that a large number of gays frequented, large being
25 or 40 people. That is about how many would fit into it. Every-
body knew everybody.

I noticed two people who entered a few minutes afterward be-
cause one of them was an unfamiliar face. The other one I had
seen there before, but I didn't know him. Other than telling the
two how to sign up to play pool on the pool table, I did not speak to
them at all.

I was not drinking that night. To my knowledge, they had only
one beer.

When I left the bar, they followed me outside. They approached
me on the street in a very friendly manner. One of them had been
making overt passt 4 at me in the bar that I had been ignoring. In
fact, I had been laughing about it to another person I knew there.

Out on the street, they were very friendly. One of them was sex-
ually aggressive toward me. They said they were American Univer-
sity students. They asked me if I wanted to go over to a party at
American University that was going on that night Well, I had also
been a student at American University. I knew the gay group on
American University's campus.

I perceived these two to be lovers. I didn't suspect that there
would be a problem. And, like a fool, I agreed to go with them to a
party on American University's campus.

Instead, they took me to Battery Kimball Par17. which is over
behind Georgetown University off Chain Bridge 1-voad in the Dis-
trict. They forced me at knife-point to strip. They beat me. One of
them stood on my wrists leaning over my face holding a knife point
at my throat so that any way I moved would dislodge him and he
would fall into me, forcing the knife through my throat, while the
other one systematically kicked me in the groin, in the side.

They made me address them as "Sir." They made me beg to be
made into a real woman. They threatened to castrate me. They
threatened to emasculate me. They called me "Queer," "Faggot."
One of them urinated on me. They threatened me with sodomy.

They kept me this way for about an hour. And there is an old
southern expression called "playing possum." I kept trying, but
they were hurting me so badly that I couldn't help but cry out in
pain.

Finally, I think I probably Has close to passing outI don't
knowbut finally I fooled them. They thought I had passed out.
They relaxed a little bit. They stopped kicking me around for a few
moments while thej talked.

One of them said to the other one, "Let's finish him off and get
out of here." The one holding the knife raised the knife over his
head and swung it at my throat. I reached up and grabbed the
blade of the knife to avoid it going through my throat and man-
aged to roll my body into his legs. He fell across me. I managed to
get out from under him, and I ran for my life.

One of them chased me on foot. The other one went back and got
in the truck they had been driving and went out to the road wait-
ing to run me down when I came across the road. Luckily, the path
I chose out of the park didn't cross the road where he thought I
would j 1, or I probably would have not lived.



158

Also, luckily, even completely nude, bleeding and badly hurtI
guess adrenalin or whateverit managed to enable me to outrun
the one pursuing me on foot. He followed me about 400 yards
through the park, across Chain Bridge Road and into a woman's
yard. He only quit following me when the woman awakened at 2 in
the morningthis whole thing had started at 12:30turned on
light... 'n the house, and let me in.

I was trying to break my way into her back doorher back door
because he had followed me to her front door and I had finally, fig-
uring I couldn't get through a solid front door, had gone around to
the rear, and it had a glass panel. I was trying to put a piece of
tree limb through the glass panel in the door. She took me in. She
called the police and an ambulance.

The police arrested the one who had been following me on foot
within minutes. The two young men were seniors at St. John's Col-
lege High School here in Washington. It is a prestigious Catholic
military prep school.

I identified the one they arrested while I was in the hospital.
They brought him into the hospital rather than waiting for me to
come out and view him in a lineup, because they didn't know that
night whether I would live.

I spent 5 days in the hospital. My condition was bad enough
those 5 days that they chose not to operate to repair the damage in
my hand until I had recovered physically.

A month later, I went back to the hospital again for 5 days to
repair damage to my hand. I went in again a month and a half
later for 1 day to repair further damage to my hand.

I remained under medical observation for about 5 months for
damage to my groin. One of my testicles has what amounts to a
cyst and blood clot in it because of the attack, that the doctors con-
sider serious enough to warrant suggesting that I get a sonogram
about every 6 months for the rest of my life to monitor its progress.
They con.' .:ered operating to remove that testicle, but they decided
not to; it stabilized. The swelling in my groin took 3 months to
return to normal.

The boys were at school the next day. That is how long they
stayed in police custody. They were charged by a grand jury with
11 felonies. There was a plea bargaining session that reduced it to
assault with a deadly weapon, a knife The charges originally in-
cluded intent to commit murder, mayhem, assault with intent to
kill, and armed robbery.

I don't fault the police department here. The police department,
in my caseI think I was very lucky to have had this happen in
DCthe police department were exemplary during and after the
incident. The U.S. Attorney's Office I think carried through with it
at all because some of the clients in my business are important in
the legal system in the Washington area. I am a computer consult-
ant, and my clients are many of the area's top law firms.

When the thing went to the original hearing, at which the two
pled guilty, the judge presiding was Judge Fred Ugast. He had chil-
dren at St. John's College. So the defense attorney's tactic was to
have the school write the judge letters containing essentially state-
ments that, surely you, as the father of students at St. John's High
School, understand the importance of keeping these boys in a con-
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trolled high school environment. That is what is best for them. So,
Judge Ugast resigned from the case, and it was taken over by
Judge Nunzio.

Judge Nunzio put off sentencing at the convenience of the boys'
high school graduation. After they graduated, he held a sentencing
hearing. He had the prosecuting attorney make a statement. He
asked me if I wanted to make a statement, and I said a little bit
about what had happened.

Then he asked the defense attorney co make a closing statement,
and in that statement the defense attorney invented two new wit-
nesses as to my sexual behavior. They were members of a local
drug rehabilitation group called the Young Dillingers. They were
essentially street toughs. I had never seen either of them before in
my life. The defense attorney described explicitly the kinds of
things I liked to do with these people in the most gross and de-
based terms imaginable.

There was a reporter sitting next to me who turned to me and
asked what this was, if I had ever heard of this before, and I
turned to him and shook my head and said no.

The Judge stood up and said, "Young man, you have had your
chance to speak in this court. If you say another word, I will hold
you in contempt." Then he proceeded to give the two boys unsuper-
vised probation for a period of 3 years, and 400 hours of community
service in a soup kitchen, on the grounds they were intoxicated
when it occurrednot to my knowledge, they weren'tand it was
a homosexual provocation on my part and an overreaction on their
part.

Subsequently, I pursued the thing through civil court. I spent 2
days being cross-examined during which they accused my doc 3rs
of being gay, they accused me again of situations that I was .iot
involved in, they accused me of going to the bar specifically to pick
up young men.

I suppose "married" is not the right term, but I am a happily
married man. My other half happens to be in the military, and
that is a problem, too, a very serious problem.

At any rate, I managed to gu through 9 days of court. At one
point, one of the defense attorneys, quote, unquote, "hurt his toe"
to the point where he could not be in court the next day. This was
immediately after me describing what had happened to me the
night of the attack. So, he createdI can't say that; I can't prove
he didn't hurt his toebut he stubbed his toe and went to the hos-
pital and had it bandaged, showed up 2 days later with a cane and
a bandage about the size of your average, whatever, in order, at
least in my opinion, to--

Mr. FRANK. Can I suggest it probably would be best if you
skipped over that and get right to you? I think you are going to
confuse the issue in ways that won't be helpful.

Mr. HASSELL. OK, sir.
The outcome was, I got a settlement of $28,400, of which $8,030

was punitive damages. That doesn't cover my medical expenses,
much less the legal expenses involved in pursuing it. And it is
highly unlikely that I will ever be able to collect that.
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The boys have nothing themselves. One of their parents is a mul-
timillionaire in the Washington area. The other's are probably not
considered affluent, but certainly well to do.

One of them's continent on leaving the room was that he certain-
ly wasn't going to pay some faggot for getting his son in trouble

Mr. CONYERS. I can understand your feelings.
If you don't have anything further, I would like to thank you ana

all of the witnesses for joining tis here. It is important that the ex-
cruciating, embarrassments of this kind of personal involvement be
put on thin record. It is not the best part of this hearing, but I do
think that this committee and this Congress, in bringing this
matter to the public, can't overlook or ignore the kind of personal
testimony that each of you have put upon the record.

It is not an easy matter, obviously. And you have my under-
standing and sympathy, and I think that it will have some positive
benefit to many Americans who have no idea, except through dis-
torted myth, of what this experience is like.

I think we have moved an important step forward today, and
your testimony is part of the record.

I would like to suggest to Ms Sarris that she not discount the
importance of the political process. I say it for this reason: If politi-
cal progress moved on a straight, upward line, it would be very
nice; it would be very predictable. You do this, you do that, and the
yield should be this and should be that. Unfortunately, social and
political progress and understanding is very, very limited, and it
sometimes slides forward; it sometimes sliaes backwards.

What someone else can do in another jurisdiction with the same
amount of energy, or even less than yours, might be a much more
pc Jitive result.

So, all I am saying is that sometimes, because of the circum-
stances in your areawhich I think you already understandit is
going to take more work and continued work in the political arena
to bring about the kind of change. You are working in a very diffi-
cult environment. I fully appreciate that.

Ms. SARRE. Just a clarificati Congressman Conyers.
I have not abandoned the political process. I am very heavily in-

volved in the political process in Indiana. My statement was that
political progr a within the gay and 1 sbian movement does not
necessarily correspond with progress relative to police depart-
ments; -lid that in some areas of this country, the police depart-
ments are, in fact, the last entities to give way.

It just continues to be a battering of people who continue to try
to break down those walls. We have a number of areas in the State
where the mayors ,of cities have thrown up their hands and said
there is little that they can do other than to continue trying to
make progress with their owr. police departments.

Mr. CONYERS. I am happy to know that your views about staying
active are in no way diminished.

Let me add to that, then, that the police are in the political proc-
ess. The problem is that they are indirectly involved in the political
process. You can't vote a policeman out of office. As a matter of
fact, there have been some suggestions that policemen ought to be
elected, or at least their chief, since they discharge some of the
more important functions in municipal government.
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But, even though you can't reach then_ directly, they work Alder
people who are elected, and the real measure of your effectiveness
is when the people that are subject to the electoral process begin to
force that change. That is the history of how things happen.

So the fact that the police haven't responded is, to me, perfectly
understandable. "ou can't select them. We have to see and per-
ceive this:: connection, because in the end, as remote as it mu be,
they are a part of this political process. That is the nature of police

the municipal system.
So, I er:ourage you, and I am glad to know that you apparently

are not discouraged by the difficulty that you .ad in bringing
change in your jurisdiction.

I recognize the gentleman from Massachusetts.
Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As we come to a close, I want to express my appreciation again. I

think this has been very, very important.
I also want to express not just my Eypreciation, but my admira-

tion, both in my official and personal capacity, to all three of the
witnesses, not, simply fcr coming here and publicly discussing what
you have II through, but for having had the courage to go
through it .std to have responded as you did, to have pursued this
through the courts, to have exercised your rights of self - defense.
Those are verb importc t, and I think t' e3 E important models
for people, that victims of this kind of violence who are able to
fight backand everyone isare deserving of a great deal of
praise.

Just to repeat what I have said in the t)ongressional Record,
Tudge Nunzio's behavior in your case was a disgrace. He does not
belong on th, bench. I would invite Judge Nunzio, if I could call his
chambers this afternoon, add see if he wants to respond to this,
Mr. Chairman, if you would keep the record open. But I have al-
ready done that in the record.

I haven't been as familiar as must residents of the city wit' what
happened to you, and I think it was a disgrace.

You mentioned the U.S. attorney's office. I will say there was a
case a little while ago of a very serious assault outside of a gay bar,
and there was some questionthe police responded quite well, as
they clIcl in your casethere was some question about the U.S. at-
torney's willingness to prosecute.

I called Mr. DeGenc at the time and found him to be fairly re-
sponsive. It got some attention. I think at the upper levels, at least,
there is a willingness to prosecute Ciat may have been helped by
your doing what you did. But your willingness to endure the tray-
a--).1 after civil suit was t :ally quite important, and I appreciate it.

All three of you, I appreciato it. We all apologize that you still
live in a society where there is that kind of bigotry and where you
are subjected to that. You all desk rye better of the system. But
your willingness to come forward :..ay 1,elp us minimize the
number r;1-. other people who are victimized.

I you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CONY. You have our contin.g cooperation. We will keep

the record open in the event that arybody whose name was men-
tioned chooses to respond.
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Of course, we will be working together in the struggle to bring
justice to everybody in our society.

Again, you have the committee's thanks.
[The prepared statements of Ms. Safris and Mr. Gravol fo11'var:1



163

Testimony

SubCommittee

Criminal Justice

from

Kathleen A. $arris

President, Justice, Inc.

1537 North Central Avenue

Indianapolis, Indiana 46202



164

In dune of 1982, I appeared in a press conference as the representative
of Justice, Inc. The news conference was covered by alI print and television
media. The gay/lesbian community was embroiled in conflict and controversy
with members of several right-wing ministries because Justice, Inc., had
thwarted attempts by these individuals to block several of our speaking
engagements and our annu 1 Brunch. The press conference was convened to

delineate our success over the past year, outline our future pians, and to
counter the inflamatory statements being made about our community.

Within 24-hours of the aforementioned press conference, I began receiving
threa,ening telephone calls and letters. The phone calls and letters were
religious in nature; they spoke of acting in the name of God or Jesus and
exacting retribution. They also spoke of my leadi-c people to become sodomites,
and that this person would put an end to my work. My initial response was
that it was an annoying hoax, and it would die down and g ,sway. Instead,

the letters and telephone calls continued with systematic regularity. I

decided to move out, of my home; I moved in with a friend, and fellow Justice
Board member, John Tofaute,, Within days, the letters and phone calls resumed.
It was very apparent that I was being tracked. John decided that. needed
help from the police. We took the most recent letter with us and went to
talk with the Indianapolis police. Their response was there was nothing
they could do, and if I couldn't stand the heat, I should get out of the
kitchen,: After a couple of r,2eks, the letters and phone calls stopped. !

ussumed the person got tired of playing the game.

Then, approximately two (2) weeKs after the letters stopped, I was

leaving my office and as I turned to lock he door, I felt the barrel of

a gun in the back of my head. He pushed me back into the reception area:
Fcr the next three (3) hours, he beat me with his fists, his gun, and his
belt. was sexually molested and ultimat'ly, I wds raped. Throughout the

assaul he talked about now he was acting for God; that what he was doing
to me was God's revenge on me because I was a "queer" and getting rid of me
would save children and put an end to t',e movement in Indiana.

At the end of his torture, he had me stand up; I was facing the desk

in the reception area, and he again put his gun to the back of my head.
I heard him draw back the hammer, and the chamber clicked into position.
It was at that point it occurred to m- that I had nothing to lose. I

picked up an object from the desk and ,wung around and hit him in the head.
While he was stunned, I kicked him and he lost the gun, We struggled
for about ten (10) minutes until he finally knocked me unconscious. When

I reydined consciuubiless, about an hour later, he .as gone. I called

the Marion County Sheriff's department and then a frieno. The deputies

could not find the gun. Tney assumed that my attacker thought he had
killed me with a blow to the head. One (1) of the deputies took me to
the hospital where I was net by detectives from the Sheriff's department.
I was in the Emergency room for eight (8) hours; I suffered a concussion,

hair line fracture of my right cheek bone, dislocation of my jao, and
damage to my left knee.
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While I was in the Emerger,:y rim., the detectives were :ble to piece
together the whose scenario of the past few months. It was then that I

learned the Indianapolis Police department could have attempted to get
fingerp-ints and conducted a paper and ink analysis on the letters; also,
they could have ordered a tracer on my telephone. The Indianapolis Police
chose not to give me any help.

I spent four (4) weeks healirg physically. For several months
after the attack, I gradually isolated myself by choosing to work 16 -hours
per day. I lost 20-pounds and refused to see friends and family.

Eventually; I learned to cope with th- pain, anxiety and confusion,
but i had damaged my relationships with pe,ple and had to spend time
re-building my life.

It has been four (4) years since the assault, and the pain is still
very real.

I still do have un-restricted freedom: my significant other and
I live with constant fear that it will happen again. I also live with
the knowledge tnat because of my orientation, I chose to exercise what
helieve are my constitutional rights - that my life has no value to
certain people.

Justice, Inc., became involved in the violence .ssue in 1983,
when a member pointed out that over a two (2) year period of time at
least 14 gay men, from Indianapolis, had been murdered. The local
police chose to look at these murders as separate, un-connected, cases

unsolved. We had to utilize public pressure to get the police to
investigate these cases. A suspect was arrested aid eventually released
because the police had violated his civil rights; that same man was
recently convicted of murder in CooK County, Illinois!.

In 1984, we had another confrontation with the Indianapolis Police
lepartment. We received complaints that gays were being physically
and verbally harassed. We researched the allegations and discovered
there were some police officers who were self-appointed vigilantes and
wanted downtown Indianapolis cleaned up. Again, we could not get
anywhere wit-J, the police until we brought pressure on the Mayor's office.

In 1985, we as',ed our affiliates to tally the number of calls
they received regarding physical harassment. During 1985, we totalled
67 calls. 3y the end of August, 1986, we were able ti. total 83 calls -
52 of these 83 calls were received within four (4) weeks after the
Supreme Court's decision on the Georg'. Sodomy law.

-2-
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Anti gay/lesbian violence is a form of terrorism. It is used by
some people in an effort to squelch what they believe is anti-Chri3tian
and; therefore, un-American. The violence, although publicly condemned
by the spokespersons of the right, is, 1 fact, fuelled by their
rhetoric and their perpetuation of mis-information about our community.

Respectfully submitted by:

Kathleen A. Sams. President
Justice, Inc.

17
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Representative Conyers and members of the House Judiciary Committee's

Subcommittee on Criminal Justice. Ms name is Bob G-avel and my family

has lived in Lewiston, Maine's second lirgcst city for 75 years Intel

last year I had lied there all my life, working for ' last fourteen

years as a shipping clerk for a shoe manufacturer

In April 1985 three young men whom I'd seen around the neighborhood

began to call we names. At first they called me "faggot" and "queer."

By summer the harassment had escallated. One night they threw a bottle

at me, on another they chased me in *near van. One night in July I noticed

this van on tie street and left a note on the uindshielc We all live in

the same neighborhood. You live your life I'll live mine. I esen called

the mothers of two of the men and asked them to tell their sons to stop

bothering me

It did no good. On August 14 the same guys 51 'peel me I was

taking groceries out of my car. The', chased me, knocled me eo.m and licked

The One said, "I'm going to kill 'ou, faggot, I don't care how long it takes."

he said it with such hatred that I knew he meant it.

On Nov. 1, 1985 after 8 months of harassment and th.cats, these people

waited for me to come home. I -notted them in the alle' near rn, home and

stayed in my car. They pelted in car With rocks and bottle, but I was able

to escape. I saw a nonce car and informsd them of the attack.

The police were getting impatient with me icraiss this was m; fifteenth

complaint against this group I was getting no positive rcsionsc from the_

police They sccmcd upset at me. One o'ficcr told me to sta. fate. Another

told mc I should move, but 1 didn't feel I shnole have to leave mi home

I vent ,o a low:cr and had a harassment notice scricd on the leader of the

group and I continued to plead with the police to stun these_ pc(ple from

harassing mc.

.J71
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Gravel testimony--mg,

I then borrowed a gun I'd never had a gin and I don't lit. them. I

was scared that these guys veers going to come to my hnu,e, At 9pm on

Nov 3, 1985 they d,d come to my Lome I looted nut the window and saw

one of tncin in the drivewa- 1 collect t',e pollee. One of them tne:ked

at the front door and yelled obscenities at me I was fr ghtencd Suddent.

another one began kictimg the hart uou- They ktrk,d and bided at my door

until tLe door began to break start. I went to the bedroom and got the gun

and culled the police again. I could them all outside I felt cornered

I lost it. I ran downstairs and when one of thtm me at re, I tired one ,not into

the -sir He kept coming I shot again and killed him

I became a different_ man. I became very ill, was unatle to function,

and lost my self-esteem. It's a terrible thing to have tailed a man I

have spoken with his family and vicittd his grave, but this fitting continues

I cannot enjoy life again.

The came guys came to my home again in March of 1986, just four months

fter the shooting. Again they hollered and threw objects in my apartment

windows. 1 called the police. The co, told me, "Cravel, you'll have to

understand that these guys will go out and get drunk and start thinking about

that you did to their friend."

My lindlo-d askeu me to move because he was scared of this group.

Where :as I to go' If I moved to anothe street, these people would just

trace me down again I couldn't go c, I couldn't Even go to the market

So the best solution was to move far I had to lease most of my furnishings

I lost my job. I lost the comfort 01 bearg with my family and friends I was

forced from my home.

My life now is hell I had to beEin at the bottom and take a lanator job.
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I am earning $100 less a week than at my former job. I have $4000 in

attcrney's feet. I paid for damages around m) former home, damages to my

car, hospita, and psycniatrist bills. The most severe damage to me was emotional;

I cannot believe I ha.: to kill to live free.

The le'der of this group finally went to court. He recieved a $35 fine.

The court told me they plea bargained because the court didn't have time for

a trial. One man lost his life, another an lost the will to live; the

court assessed $35.

66-983 0 - 87 - 7
173



170

Mr. CONYERS. This hearing stands adjourned
[Whereupon, at 1:25 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned, sub-

ject to the cril of the Chair.]



APPENDIXES

APPENDIX 1

September 12, 1986

Representative John Conyers, Chairman
Criminal Justice Subcommittee
House Annex II
Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Representative Conyers:

Please accept this letter as testimony regarding the nature and
extent of harassment and violence against lesbians and gay men in our immediate
area.

In reviering this information, I remind
the Subcommittee that North

Carolina Criminal Code does contain a "Crime-Against-Nature"
law (NCGS 14-177).

While this statute applies to any person, any time, any place, it has historically
been miscontstrued by the general public, by lawyers, and even by some judges
as to stipulate that it is illegal to to homosexual.

It has teen our experience
that this misconception is perpetuated by

ministers, by teachers, and by jourhallsts.
The AIDS crisis is now frequently pointed

up as justification for such laws, while
at the sage time, it is the very law which impedes the needed education and
awareness with which the AIDS crisis must be met.

I. THE NATURE AND EXTENT OF HARASSMENT AND VIOLENCE.
Note: We have been gathering data in this regard only since 1984. Most

instances go ur.reported.

In April, 1984, five men were convicted of
two incidents of robbery, conspiracy

to commit robbery, and assault hemming
from their "operation" between July 19,

1983 and August 29, 1983, in which "he two victims were gay men wha had been
lured to a remote area. (This is commonly called "fag - bashing ".) Three other

' /ma of separate incidents refur-e to
press charges, even though one of the

itins was hospitalized for a pe 1 of five days. While sentences rangec
as high as 25 years, all five men a, currently

out of prison and back in thecommunity. At the conclusion of the trials, the father of one of the convicted
men was reportee as having said that he did

not believe that his son had
done anything wrong.

In April, 1984, charges of manslaughter
were dismissed against a Wilmington

man in the death of a gay man because a judge erred in declaring a mistrial.
The cast stemmed from an incident in

which a 26-year-old man was found
beaten and unconscious, and who had teen raped. He subsequently died due
to internal hemorrhaging, blood loss and exposure. A co -defendent in the case
was sentenced to eight years on a charge on involuntary manslaughter.
On April 21, 1984, a 35-year-old Wilmington man was found on a deserted roadwho had teen shot five times, had suffered

a knife wound in the neck, and hadbeen robbed. According to reports the man had picked up his assailants in
the downtwon area of Wilmington.

Two men (a 19-year-old and a 16 year-old)
were subsequently arrested. However, they were released on bond before the

Post Office Boa 4535 Wilmington, North Carolina 18406 Phone 919b75-9222
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victim was released from the hospital. Upon his release from the hospital,

the victim not only refused to press charges, but also refused to talk any
further about the incident with anyone despite several attempts. It was later
learned that the victim was a co-worker of one of the nen char6ed in the

incident.

In April, 1984, the University at North Carolina at Wilmington newspaper reported
that in 1979, a UNC-W student had left school after recei%Ing repeated beatings

in his dormitory. The report also related the incident of a student in the

1984 school year who was considering leaving UNC -b after being berated by one
of his professors who had discovered that the student was gay.

In July, 1984, a Wilmington lawyer who was representing a man who had been
charge with so'icitation for prostitution, plead his client not guilty before

a judge who is well known as being homophobic. Despite tLe fact that a
solicitation for prostitution charge must involve an offer of mmle -female
intercourse, the accused was found guilty and fined an unusual $500. During
a recess following the case, the attorney was overheard saying that thin
case "was so funny that I had to plead it not gui ty so that we all could get
a good laugh out of it."

In July, 1984, two gay in who were shopping in a large grocery store, were
followed by five store employees and tauntee with such words as "faggots ",

"home", etc. When a swrfle ensued, a poll( officer was called, who told

the two men that they could take out a 'carnet if they wanted to, but that
it probably wouldn't do any good. A subsequent complaint to the store's
district manager was responded to with the suggestion that the two men shop
elsewhere.

In February, 1985, a Wilmington business man (age 29) war found shot to death
in his office. Reports indicated that he had been murdered between 4 and 8 M.
that a small amount of money was missing, but that there were no signs of
forced entry. A profile of the victim has been interpreted as that of a very
closeted gay man, and several gay men have indicated that he was gay. The

case is unsolved.

In Narch, 1985, a 48-year-old Wilmington buiinessman was found dead in his

office as the result of 9 stab wounds. There were no indications of a forced

entry or of a struggle. It is believed that the murder took place betwwen
1 and 4 AM. Though married, the victim was well-known to be gay. The case

is unsolved.

In January, 1986, the nude body of a gay an was found close to a public park.

The man had been bludgeoned to death and had been sexually assaulted. It is

indicated that more than one assailant was involved. Bo, kublished and
unpublished reports indicate that police have mishandled evidence in the case.
The victim was well-knov-, and well-liked in the community, and had reported
an attack by a "gang" a week prior to his death. The case remains unsolved.

In February, 1986, an 18-year-old restaurant employee was found drowned in
a nearby river, after having been missing for eve:: a week. While known as a
"troubled youth," there was no evidence of suicide nor was there any evidence
of foul play. While it is not known that the man was gay, some gay men to
the community did report having seen him in areas frequented by gay men.

Between December, 1985 and June, 1986, we have received 26 reports of harassment
and attempted assaults on gay men in or around the parking area close to two
establishments with a gay clientele. One of these assaults resulted in a
successful lawsuit to recover medical costs. Another was reported to the police,
but was mishandled in that the victim was never notified of the court date
for the individual who was arrested. Consequently, the assailant was fined
$10 and the victim was unable to recover damages for medical expenses. The

remaining cases were never reported to the police by the victim.

1 7
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In the summer of 1986, the Wilmington Police Dept. carried out an undercover

operation resulting in the arrest of some 20 men charged with soliciting for
crime - against- nature. None of these individuals chose to contest the charges
even though there were several reports of inappropriate behavior on the part
of the undercover office:. Published ar4icles in the local newspaper indicated
that the operation was as a result of cow.vlaints of men engaging in public
sexual activity and of men soliciting young boys. However, none of those
arrested were involved in or charged with anything relating to those complaints.
Sentencing in the cases was uneven, ranging from active jail sentences to
a suspended sentence plus a fine. Most of the cases were listed on the
court calendar as "crime against nature" (a felony) rather than "solicitation
for crime-against-nature" (a misdeamoner), and were thus reported that way
in the local paper. One case involving a prominent businessman was dismissed
without explanation by the district attorney. Another case Involving a
prominant media personality was given special headlines

Beginning in November of 19C5, The Gay and Lesbian Switchboard of Wilmington
began receiving a large number of harassing and obscene calls -- a situation
which continues to this day. Currently the Switchboard receives 80 to 90
calls perday, of which only 10 to 20 are legitimate. On August 21, 1986, the
Switchboard logged a total of 334 calls, of which 288 left no message or
made any response when answered. It was subsequently reported that the calls
had been rude by a computer located within a governmental agency, but the
report could not be verified inasmuch as it only occurred on that one day.

Throughout 1985, a gay man was involved in a custody case seeking custody of
or visitation with his daughter. During this time, he received a call from
a man who identified himself as be in, leader of the White Patriots Party (KKK),
and threatening him with "extermination" if he continued to press the case.
Even though the call was recorded, police officials were unable to follow-up
on the incident. In settling the case, the judge described the man as a
"felon on hoof," but did awari him visitation rights. However, since that
time the mother has refused co honor that decision, and local sherriff's
deputies are unwilling to assist the man in carrying out the orders.

In September, 1986, a gay man who was charged with first degree murder in
the strangulation death of a 44-year-old woman at first pleaded not guilty
by reason of self-defense. Half-way through the trLI, his court - appointed

attoney agreed to a plea-bargain of second-iegree murder. However, it is
noticeable that during the jury selection process none of the prospective
jurors were questioned as to their attitudes towards homosexuals.

There are currently three cases involving assaults on gay men which cannot be
discussed inasmuch as they are now either being investigated or are working their
way through the court system.

It is remarkable to point out that none of the situations discussed above pertain
to lesbians. Such instances do occur, but, particularly in this area, are rarely
reported. Being a female victim has its own burden -- being a lesbian victim
would be a double whammy. Most of the cases involving lesbians that do come to
our attention involve women who have been "found out"and are being harassed by
husbands and, frequently, by employers. They seldom stay in the area long enough
to follow through on a complaint.

THE RESPONSE TO ANTI-GAY VIOTENCEs

Some of the response to anti-gay violence in our area has been mentioned in
the above material. Within the district court level of our judicial system,
especially, there are judges who are, indeed, by their own statements from the
bench, insnesitive and often openly hostile to gay individuals who come before
them. On the Superior Court level, we generally find judges who are more willing
to allow each case to be decided on its own mer.t.
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rho only victim service agency in our area is the Rana Task Force. While they
aro dedicated people, and are sympathetic to P- concerns, they readily Watt
that they have neither the training nor ream'. ,s to deal with assaults on
gay men. Social Service agencies in the community are morally helpful to.
victims when called upon, providing we can connect with cer.ain individuals
within the agency who have the understanding and the willingness to deal with
the situation. Because moor of the helping professions now have tasks forces
within their professional organizations that deal with gay and lesbian concerns,
ma find that they have a high level of awareness. Some of the clerical (or
intake) people, however, are ill-informed, unaware, and sometimes crudely
insensitive.

Our biggest problem in dealing with anti-gay violence, however, comes from
local law enforcement agencies. Despite the fact that I an often an outspoken
critic of the Wilmington Police Department in particular, I do have considerable
respect for our police officers. I realise, however, that they come from the
community which they serve, and they bring with thee both the test and the worst
attitudes of that community. Those particular officers who know a gay person on
a personal level SOON to treat gay vicitins with the same courtesy as they would
anyone else. Those particular officers who coati to the police force with a
bigoted viewpoint will he either disinterested or outright hostile to a gay
victim. Some upper level officers have a textbook knowledge of gay people, but
little understanding of the issues which gay peopl: confront. Many have the
!misconception that the gay calamity "polices itself," and many believe that
crimes against gays are perpetrated by other gays, so why sot involved. Few
understand that a gay man who is attached while leaving a gay bar has more to
lose if he reports the crime than does his assailant. It is exceptional when
such Cringe are reported to the polio*. Any subsequent arrest and prosecution
of his attacker could result in loss of family relatiohship and loss of job
for himself. As long as our state has a law which says that a person's private,
adult sexual activity is a felony, then gay men and women are going to be
distrustful of those who are charged with upholding that law. Not only will
gay people continue to refuel' to report crimes on tiller own person, neither
will they be willing to assist police officer in the resolution of crimes
against others -- as we have noted in some of the aurdur investigations here
in Wilmington. On the top level, we have a very fine man as Chief of Police
who, by the structure of position,must concentrate more on politics than on
performance. Dy and large answerable to the City Council, he must be ever
aware of the political climate that elected them -- a climate that too often
is contolled 1r religious influence that finds homosexuality incompatible with
their belief. Complaints about abusive or negligent officers are made to
the Chief of Pairs, who then "investigates" the complaint, and them routinely
finds that "no inapprDpriate behavior on the part of the officer is indicated."
In other words, the police department investigates itself and finds nothing
wrong. Complaints are dispatched with a form letter. It is certainly not a
situation which inspires faith in the authority of the police.

RECOPPEMDATIONS1

1.) Elimination of "crimes- against- nature" and "sodomy" Laws. The fact that,
anyone is only rarely convicted of these crimes today should be sufficient
reason to justify deleting them from our criminal code as antiquated. It
is unlikely that these lams ever prevelted anyone frost being gay or lesbian.
Other statutes (first and second-degree sexual offense and public sex laws)
are more easily enforced and can carry stiffer penalties. Such laws -- as
is indicated in the above material -- are more likely to be a hindrance to
public safety than a help.

2.) Approval of federal legislation aimed at protecting civil rights of people
on the basis of "affectional preference" oesexual orientation." Such
legislation would work down on a local level to empower our local Human
Relations Commission to investigate complaints, isle bored-tamped community
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community recommendctIons toward understanding and alleviating such
discrimination, and could provide a "buffer acme" between individual
victims and complainants and various governmental agencies such as the
local police department, (Ow Human Relations Commission is empowered
only to act in areas specified by federal legislation.)

).) Wilmington, N. C. .rith a metropolitan population of 112,000111e a
fast-growing community with a very large summertime tourist population.
It is unlikely that a police laison to the gay community could be jusuiiied.
Wwever, it is equally unjustifiable that local police agencies have nc
gay awareness training for police officers (especially in view of the high
turn-over rate among entry -level officers). Such training programs need
to be developed so as to incorporate participation from local gay and
lesbian individuals. Beyond that, even small police departments have one
individual who is a community laison and that individual should receive
some training in matters dealing with he gay community and should be
encourage to openly and visibly commu. rat- with that community.

Submitted byi

Leo J. Teachout
Director of "nrcgrams

enc.

P. S. I am taking the liberty of enc:n-ing a cassete type of messages
been left ca The Gay and bias Switchboard of Wilaington'4 .,nswering
e. Naturally, negative attitudes are more likely to be expressed

t an are positive attitudes. Howe-er, I believe this will provide you --
as it has us -- with a realistic widow of homopiobia.
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IPPENDII *),

September 18, 1986

MwdScorliiNts
ommcts
7:64h5

Representative John Conyers
Chairman, Criminal Justice Subcommittee
House Annex II
Washington, DC 2051S

De, Representative Ccnyers,

Kevin Herrin of the National (ay and Lesbian Task Force
infIrmed me that you are accepting, testimony ccncerning
anti-gay violence for hearings later this month.

Unfortunately, anti-gay v'olc.ce is all too timely a topic here
in Boston. Attacks, both veroal and physical, definitely seem
to be on the increase. This summer we have seen a number of
murders Ad brutal assaults against gay men ano transexuals.
(See encAised news clippings.) While such violence has always
been with us, I believe the recent increase could be related to
AIDS hysteria and the Supreme Court's decision to allow gay sex
to be criminalized.

I routinely hear from friends and constituents of harassment in
the workplace, much of it regarding AIDS. My office recently
handled J case in whcih a young man was being threatened with
eviction unless he submitted to an HTLV-III test. This man
i'ew enough to protect his 'fights against this sort of illegal
practice, but I fear many others are being harassed and
intimidated out of housing or jobs by similar tactics.

Similarly, verbal taunts and threats directed at men perceived
to be gay are increasing. A gay candidate for State Senate had
calls t- his office saying, "1 hope you all die of AIDS," and
was w, aed anonymously that he sii.ild leave events in a
different car from the one he arrived in (implicitly
threatening a car bombing).

But the most frightening phenomeh.n has been the series of gay
men and transexuals murdered and visciously attacked. One
dedicated volunteer on My last campaign was beaten by a gang of
youths in an outdoor cruising area last montL. He spent twc
weeks in in-.nsive care, still cannot walk or speak (his jaw
was broken Ili several places), and hms lost one eye. Others

New City Hall One City Hall Square Aston Massachusetts 02201
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have been stabbed, mutilated, and apparently murdered because
they are gay. At least one transexual was found drowned in the
Charles River six weeks ago. Authorities seem willing to have
the death be considered suicide dut word on the street was that
it was clearly a homocide.

Response by loCal law enforcement . . criminal justice
authorities has been spotty at best. I have monthly meetings
with Boston's Police Commissioner Francis Roache and believe
that his concern is genuine. Three weeks ago he assigned two
undercover detectives to go wit me and tw., members of my staff
into the bushes of a popular night time cruising ar'a to talk
with people about the increase IA violence. We not only talked
with dozens of people who told the same stories of gangs of
youths terrorizing gay men, but the detectives actually
apprehended a sixteen year old kid carrying an eight Inch knife
through a secluded area-- he claimed the knife was to protect
himself "from the fags."

No, all police response has be,tn so professional, however.
'his spring a transexual person haA her purse snatched and

!I the police. Upon arr ,':.4, tn,, eriicers, instead of
'ing her as a robbery victim, taented her and took her

ihe. 'otective custody.

In the jail cell the officers continued to speculate as to her
sex and finally decided to satisfy their curiousity by
violently pinning her to the floor and stripping her. She
subsequently sought medical treatirent for an injured fact and a
foot long cut on her arm. Although she was held for the better
part of a day, she was never charged with anything.

In another incident, a transexual was called "maricon,"
("faggo ' :n Spanish), treated abusively, ani denied access to
public records she nee: I to verify information required for
public assistance. Becaes,e a member of my stiff was present,
her complaint was heard and the officer was reprimanded.
Nonetheless, she reports officers on the street still hara-
her because she dared to comp.ain.

This sort of police behavior creates a severe credibility
problem in the gay and transexual communities. Again and agian
I hear of peotle not reporting violence, or doing so
inaccurately so as to digulse the nature of the attack, not
only to avoid job, housing, or 'wilily difficulties, but alsc
because they are afraid oi the police response.

1 have three suggestions on ways to comb-t anti -gay violence.

C
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First, laws branding gay people, transexuals, or people with
AIDS second-class citizens must be abolished and fall civil
rights protections inacted. Justice cannot be realized while
social apartheid is tolera(ed or encouraged.

Second, police departments and criminal justice agencies must
conduct aggr -ssive affirmative action outreach efforts to
insure that openly gay anu lesbian people are hired. I am
convinced that if we could have openly gay or lesbian officers
patroling heavily gay and lesbian areas of the city we could no
far in estaolishing the trust and community cooperation key tt
crime prevention.

And third, violence against gay and lesbian people should be
vigorously prosecuted as a violation of those peoples' civil
rights. When we tolerate violence against a person beceuse of
race or sex or sexual preference we invite violence against an
entire class of people. When a gay man is knifed because he is
gay, or a lesbian raped because she is a lesbian, we need to
recognize that the attack is not simply directed against the
individual.

Thank you for your concern and work around anti-gay violence.
The groups and indiv'duals to whom I have sent copies Jf this
letter igh, be of use to the committee; if you would like more
information about any of them, or if I can be of further help,
please 'eel free to contact me.

Yours tr 1

IconDa"id dras

cc Kevin Berrill, National Gay and Lesbian Task Force,;:"
Ralph Chella, Boston Ramrod
Nancy Grantham, Gay and Lesbian Counseling Services
Ed Hougen, The Guide
Will Hutchinscn, Boston Lesbian and Gay Poltical Alliance
Dede Ketover, StreetSafe
Ann Maguire, Mayor's Gay and Lesbian Liaison
Fred Mendel, Boston Human Rights Commission
Francis Roache, Boston Police Commissioner
Candace Van Auken, Bay Windows
Kim Westheimer, Gay Community News
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APPENDIX 3

Michigan Org-milMion or Human Pightx

17520 Woodward Aanui. Detroit, Mcf-, gan 48203 313 8f/9 6647

MrwilIMPli.,111

S

September 22, 1985

Tom Hutchirson
Subcommittee on Criminal Justice
Room 336 House Annex 2
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Hutchinson:

Per your instructions, enclosed is material we wish to be officially
entered into tue proceedings for the record during the hearings on anti-
Gay violence to be held Thursday September 25.

As the statewide Gay rights group in Michigan, we hear of many stories
of anti-Gay violence, r. sing from phone hyrassment to robberies Lo murder.
In addition we believe tat the totn1 number of inc.dents is on the increase
as a result of some amount of hysteria over the AIDS epidemic.

If we had known about your hearings earlier, we would have liked to
send one of our people Lai the hearing in D.C. We have files with newspaper
clippings of anti-Gay violence and we have people who have personally had
to deal with vio_ence against them.

In my own case, my partner and I suffered thrchh a month of -irrassrent
durin,s, he summer of 1.9.'1 in a working class neighbo. lood of Lolumbus Ohio.

SeNeral teen-aged youths rade crank calls, made verbal threats, burglarized
our home twice, and finally set our trash cans on fire. Pepeated calls to
the police resulted only in a ..eek long incarceration for one of the ycuths
and advice to us that we move, which we did.

Enclosed are a half doze. clrOpings from the ralarazoo area dealing
with the murder trial of thrc yo rg men who brutally murdered an area
Gay man last year. Despite the brutality of the crire and much evidence,
the resulting acquittal o" one man and hand slapp:ng of the other two
proved that justice for Gay people is tenuous at best.

We would like to receive a copy of the proceedings and we hope at
the hearings will bring about not only understanding o. the enormous
problem of anti-Gay violence but action to improve the situation.

CSC/sw

Encl

Sincerely,

Craig S. Covey
Executive Director

I R3
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APPENDIX 4

hTfl A c A NATIONAL COALITION AGAINST SEXUAL ASSAULT
bowl of Directors

Preskieut
Pent Y Nirsuee
I at Louie IL
VIcePreeklest
Gail 0 Duos

'Sc,.,-,
hams Wood

Seethe. NA

Trusser.,
Deem Delliew
St P.I.a MN

Isusedhee Past Pneldent
*his Callings:

Aube. TX

Ihetkessi Represelitattess

Tier Utk7 Edeafdd
Utus, NY

Breads Ratintoos
Annapohe MD

Nancy Niels
Minuespohe MN

hs Dread
Masts, GA

Candy. M. Dyed
Smell,. WA

Alin Erse
Dirac CO

Cosines Claire
Gilds Cobb Humor

Orssgeburei SC

Judith Coeds
Masi NY

JeAss t Robins*
Chime. IL
Nis Storm
Muth. MN

ndcaddri Mends
Deem; CO

Kathleen Almanacs
Azobash MA

September 23, 1986

Representative Conyers , Chair,...rson
Criminal Justice Subcomeittee
House Annex 11
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Conyers,

First, I would like to Drpress my appreciation on behalf of
the Lesbian Caucus of the National Coalition Against Sexual Assault
for the time that the Crimiral Justice Subcommittee is providing on
Septembe 25, 1986 to gather testimony on anti-gay and lesbian
violence.

Secondly, I would like to acknowledge the serlo. reporting
to rape crisis centers throughout the country that speaks of
women experience of the violence of sexual assault because she
was perceived to be or is a known lesbian. Often times these
women will not report to law enforcement or any other traditional
service agencies because many service providers maintain the
myths and stereotypes of the society as a whole a-rimming lesbianism.
Unfortunately, the legal personnel has been known ze expres: the
blantant and sublte signs of the oppression of homorhobit -
from the Greek word Wisps meaining the same or siiinir or alike,
and "phobee meaning fear or flight. Homophobia is generally
int ..- ureted as the fear of , hatred of or aversion to homIsexuals,
their se.ael practices, lifestyles and beliefs, or to such feelings
or ideas within oneslef.

A victim that I counseled told me she bum the men 410 gang
raped her, even though during the assault thgy were wearing masks.
She recognized their voices. They also were store owners in the
town she lived in. They raped her and while doing so called leer
names like ' dyke butcn bitch" and they told her they were
gift they were giving n '.r what she deserved. She was raped and beaten
and when I encouraged to speak with the police she said she
couldn't. She was afraid because she knew these men were very
powerful in town and because they would socialize with the police
and she felt that their bonding would endanger her.

Another young woman : supported was a freshman in college and
she was having questions stout her sexualicy. She had dinner with
group of friends and t!fit shared with them that she was going

through a diffivat tie because she felt that she might be lesbian

1 s 4
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and she feared that her family would disown her. One male friend later that
night came to her room and raped her.

He told her that he hoped she enjoyed his
forced sex and that maybe now she would see she wasn't a dyke. I accompanied herto the hospital When asked if she was on birth control she responded *no'.
The doctor told her that ale was foolish - you look like en in:alligent young
women, you should know enough to use the pill. She told them she wasn't sexually
involved with any men and that she might even be a lesbian. The nurse joined the
doctor in an expression of horror and I witnessed

a negative cahnse in thei- response
to this young visits of rape. She had planned to go to the police but after the
reaction in the hospital she decided she could not continue to be assaulted - especiallyby !,e very systems that were supposed to be there to help her.

It is therefore easy to understand why a lesbian will not ue the criminal
Justice system :

lack of sensitivity

intrusive and offensive questioning that has nothing to do with
the assault

demonstrated history of homophobia
fear that friends aid family who are not aware of her lifestyle
may withdraw their Kee and support for her
fear of losing her children because she is a lesbian
fear of losing her job or negative -.actions and/or harassment
from co-workers if it comas out in the trial that she is *
lesb an
the .ality that rapists this country are rarely convicted and
the ay women have been treated in court

Our organization, The National Coalition. Against Sexual Assault.works closely
with other victim support organizations throughout the country. We have effectively
worked with local, state and national legislators to effect change in our judicial
response to victim/survivots. We omit ourselves to seeing the crime of sexual
assault addressed nationally. We work year r-und in education that empowers children
and women to break the silence of this violence and to seek services through rape
crisis centers and other services for visits/survivors

. We wart to Inv,e that
any woman, man and child that experiences this violence will he treatea with dignity
and respect regardless of lifestyle, race, culture. cla.s, age, sexual preference
occupation, physical or mental abilities.

Together, the National Coalition Against Sexual Assault, the Gay/Lesbian
Community and te Criminal Justice Systse can make an impact. We can deve/oe
wore arenas for communication. The establishment of in-service training' brirging
together vicite assistance programs. gay and lesbian support providers and
criminal justice personnel that devel:p more effective sensitivity awareness
education . We can address the violence of homophobia and we can demonstrate in
all levels of national leadership a sensitivity for gays and lesbians that speaks
fst against this violence and targeting ratter than promoZion of it Out work
together can break the silence of thousands of lesbian victims and at the same time
taco all men end women who have beer victims of r..* to name this hideous crime.

Please listen to tSe voices . the pain. the energ, and commitment that exists
in our courtry. Throug you abilities - work to confront gay/lesbian violence and
intolerance. I look frrward to working with you in any way possible to effect
change . Thank you for you serious consideration in this issue.

Respectfully.

oixe.e.ea
Kath een 0'4'111 Alexander
Chair of Lesbian Caucus of the Natioral Coalition Against Sexual AssaultMilder Nall

University of Massachusetts. Amherst WOO
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APPENDIX 5

State of Wisconsin

Governor's Council on Lesbian and Gay Issues

September 22, 1986

The Hon. John Conyers, Chairmen
Criminal Justice Subcommitte
House Annex II
Washington, D.C. 2015

Dear Rep. Conyers and other members of the Criminal Justin Subcommittee:

It is my privilege to provide you with some information on the subject of
violence against gay me- and lesbians in America, specifically in my own
state of Wisconsin. I am doing this at the direction of the Governor's
Council on Lesbian and Gay Issues, a body in existence since Aprl 1983
when .t was created through Executive Order by Governor Anthony Earl.

You may be aware that Wisconsin is still the only state in the Uruted States
which forbids discrimination against gay men and lesbians m the mess of
employment, housing and public accommodations. Even with such progressive
laws on the books, anti-gay violence still exists. The AIDS health crisis
tits made such violence more p-evalent due to ignorance and fear of the
d.sease.

The Governor's Council n Lesbian and Gay Issues, which I scrim as staff,
was responsible for distributing a survey aimed at determiniig the scope
and types of anti -gay and lesbien violence in Wisconsin. The survey was
conducted between July 1983 and Jan. 1985. A copy of the Final Report
is attached for ylur convenience. The questionnaire was lesigned by the
National Gay and Lesbian Task Force; the results of the Wisconsin survey
were compiled by Sue Burke, a founding member of the Governor's Coun"il
on Lesbian and Gay Issues.

This survi'y has been extremely helpful in the w^rk of the Counci . An
active boiy, made up totally of volunteers appointed by the Governor, they
have made c practice of traveling to cities ac.oss the st...te to hold
"community rvietings." Law enforcement officials are always invited to
these gatherings, am' a number have attended. Such face-to-face
encounters have certainly aided the ongoing dialogue, out. more importantly,
they have also resulted in the Council's direct involvement in sensi.ivity
training sessions for law enforcement officials on the local !eveL

Having the protections tht t we do in Wisconsin males it easier for gay men
and lesbians to report violen e and harassment to the police. Such protection
on the national level would ce.tainly help lessen the number of instances
of such violence ,saint gay men and lesbians. However, the law alone
would not be sufficient. Increased penalties fn- es motivated by bit- try

State Capitol
PO Box 11163
Madison, WI 53707.7853
608-266 1212
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are necessary. Such a proposal could certainly help other minority
communities as much as it wculd gay men and lesbians.

In closing, I would encourage you Ill as elected officials to heed the efforts
of the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force as they attempt to document
the widespread and increasing problem of anti-gay and lesbian violence. It
is an important issue, affecting a Irrge number of men and women across
the country.

Thank you for holding this hearing I hope to be kept apprised of whatever
results from the information given you, both verbally and in writing. Best
wishes.

Si grey

a,
Earl Br ker
Govern 's Liaison
Council on Lesbian and Gay Issues

7
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h.presentative John Conyers, Chairman
Subcommittee on ereninal Justice
House Annex II
'ashing,un, DC 29515

Deer Representative Conyers,

2244 S. Kinnickinnic Avenue
MilwauYeeWisconsin 53207

(414) 482-2339 hone
(414) 444-9803 work

September 18, 1986

You will soon receive information from Farl Bricker of Wisconsin, the
Governor's liaison to the lesbian and gay community, about a survey that
was conducted in this state on violence and harassment against gays and lesbians.

I conducted that survey in 1983 and 1984 as a member of the Governor's Council

on Lesbian and Gay Issues.

4"1,1_ the survey results speak for themselves, I was surprised as I
compiled the surveys to learn that more than two-thirds of the respondents
were afraid for their safety and almost nine out of ten expected to be assaulted

or harassed in the future. I did not expect to find that level of fear.

Vhile the survey was being conducted, three of the twelve members of

the Governor's Council were physically aaault2d. Cindi Lampnan of Racine

'gas raped at knifepoint in the basement of her chv ch, where she worked as

the Janitor, by a an who called her "the Governor'- dyke." Si s was dissatisfied

with the police response to the assault, and the attacker .gas never caught.

Darla Kashian, another menbe- of the council, and I were attacked in a Milwaukee

bar on a Saturday evenin3 by a man who accidently entered the bar, not knowing

its patrcns were lesbians, and decided tr throw a few punches on his way

out. Police responded quickly with six s ad cars and were conscientious,

but the attacker was never caught.

The results of our survey were similar to the results of a nationwide
survey conducted et the same time by the National Gay and Lesbian Tact Force,

suggesting that gays and lesbians across the country share the danger and

fear I found in Wisconsin. I was helped in my survey work by 'even Berrill,

director of the ;,ational Ga!: and Lesbian Task Force's Violence Project.
1 am sure he will be sharing the results oc his work with your comoittes,

and I recommend him to u as a careful and dedicated professional.

I an not able to attend your commttee hearng later t'is ,nth, but

if I can be of any service to your committee, please do not hesitate to contact

Sincerely,

; 4
Sue Sur
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IOVERNOR'S COUNCIL ON ',ESBIAN AND GAY ISSII:S

VIOLENCE SURVEY FINAL REPORT

This Is a tally of the 213 surveys tecei d as of January 20, 1935.

Thirty of these surveys had been sent by the National Gay Task Force. The
remainder were received by the Governor's Office. Totals for each question
do not ri^ essarily equal 213 because respondents sometimes skipped questions
or d:d no follow instructions. Pe,centages have been cal-ulated for the
responses to some questions, and the responses for selected questions have
been broken down by sex and place of residence. Overall, S9 respondents were
from man living in the Milwaukee area; 26 were from women in the Milwaukee
area, 49 were from -estate men, and 49 were from upstate women. There is no
question #6. The sur%eys are available for examination.

DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

I live in:

102 Milwaukee 50 Madison 1 Miladore 1 Beloit.
13 Milwaukee suburb 1 Sturdevant 2 la Valle 2 Portage ..

4 Rhi.,-ltinder 3 Stevens Point 2 Kenosha 1 Eagle Rive,'
1 Sussex 1 Wautoma 1 Wisconsin Rap) 1 T Hubertus
1 Oconomowoc 1 Menomonee Falls 1 Milton 1 Belleview
1 Pittsville 1 Fitchburg 1 Waukesha County 1 Lannon
4 Appleton 1 Oshk,311 1 Reedsburg 1 South Wayne
10 Rine 1 Larsen 1 Rural Sparta

Age:

9 Unu,. 20
89 20 - 2°
83 30 - 39

JO 40 49

7 50 - 59

Sex:

136 Male (64%)
75 Famale f36%)

Race/National origin
5 Afro-American (Black)
2 111,,pmiei

199 Caucasian
3 Asian

0 Other

We Capitol
P O. Boa 7883

Madlaon, Vit 53707.7863
a01211111-1212
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Sexual orientation:
153 lxclusively homosexual
48 l'iedominantly homosexual

4 Equally homosexual and heterosexual
1 P-edominantly heterosexual
2 Exclusively heterosexual

Relationship s,atus
9/ Sinele

73 Living with partner/lover

3, Have partner/h,ver but not living together
1 Married

How many years has it been since you fist came out to at least one other person'
6 Sal out 15 16 20 years

74 1 5 years 8 21 30 years
60 6 10 years 1 40 years
15 11 15 yells

1. Kaye you ever been called "faggot," "dyke," "sissy," "manhater," "queer," or
other anti-gay/lesbian words by a straight person or persons',

175 8c, (817) 1:.11 numibel, 19 (+10i) tool. iqcdalt, 1,41111, 40 OM wore
111/,t itc 1111.11, (H' wort. MI1,1111., .11111 I (MU) 1w lokor WI Mil It

II Ouse
112 More then once

'al Many times

36 No (17%)

2. Have you ever been threatened wit' ysical violence by one or more straight
pe'son(s) because of your sexuci ntation'

99 Yes (47%) 14 (28%) were up,,ate women, 23 (47%) were upstate men,
53 (60%) were Milwaukee men, and 9 (35%) were Milwaukee women.

35 Once
54 More than once
4 M,ny times

111 No (53%)

3. have straight people ever done any of the following t' you tecause of you'
sexual orientation.'

Thrown objects at you

45 Yes (21%)

11 Once

26 More then once
2 Many t ices

165 No (78%)

Chased or followed you (eithel on toot or by cal):
78 (es (37%)

21 Once

33 More than once

2 Many times
131 No (63%)

190
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Spit Ai you:

26 Yes (13%)

10 Once
8 More than once
1 Many times

180 No (n)

3

Punched, hit, kicked, or beat you:
48 Yes (23%) 6 (12%) were upstate women. 12 (24%) were upstate men,

29 (32%) were Milwaukee men, and 1 (4%) was a Milwaukee roman.
24 Once

17 More than once
3 Many times

161 No (77%)

Assaulted or wounded you with a weapon (gun. knife, baseball bat, bottles, etc.):
21 Yes (10%)

9 Once
4 More than once
iMlany times

189 No (90%)

Committed arson or vandakim against you- properly:
41 Yes (20%)

14 Once

26 More than once
0 Many times

166 No (80%)

4. Have you ever been sexually harassed
or assaulted by straight people b.cause of

your sexual orientation?

Gi Yes (382) 13 (262) upslote women. (262) e, state we-. 29 (32Z) Milwaukee
men, 8 (31%) Milwaukee women.

12 Once

33 More than once
10 Many times

144 No (70%)

5. If you have been the victim of
harassment, threats or violence in any of the

above contexts, did you report any incidents to the police?
28 Yes (14%) i (CZ) upstate women, 8 (16%) upstate men, 15 (17%) Milwaukeemen, 2 (A'r," MCv.ukee women.
99 No (50%)

71 Not applicable (36%)

5A. If you did not report an incident
to the police, please circle "Yes" or "No"

1
for each possible reason listed below:

a) You believe the police
ar, unsympathetic or hostile to gay/lesbian people.68 Yes

23 No

b) You experienced indifference
or hostility from the police when you reported 1

anti- gay /lesbian incideals in the pout.
24 Yes
55 No

1 9 1,
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c) You believe the criminal justIce syste will not investtute the incident

und/ur prosecute a straight potpetritor.

62 Yes
28 No

d) You fer.r the ( ,nsequences of coming out as a gay /lesbian to the criminal

Justice system, mile, friends, or employers 'f yov report the crime and

pursue the case.
51 Yes

39 No

e) You fear media coverage of the incident if you repo:- it and pursue the

case further.
33 Yes

51 No

f) You fear the perpe,rator will further victimize you.
45 Yes
48 No

g) You don't want to :inue thinking about or dealing with the incident.
46 Yes
41 No

h) You don't believe the incident is serious enough to report to police.

45 Yes
47 No

1) Oth-2r 11 responses
"Harassment soatettme, hard to prove."

"fuller dad it

"Pol n c in I peli du, d uhi o to] ctict ."
"Only incident was by the police."
" Afraid to 'HI(' un .11(."

"these were Junior high/high school incident,."
"Blacks .nd Black gays are dis-.1mannted against ,n Milwaukee."

"1 hune%tly (aid not consider it a vJable option."
"I don't neli,ve these incidents are at the express control of the police."
"I don't think they could or would do much about it."
"I won the fight."

Ht. If you did report one or more anti-lesbian/gay incidents to the police, pleas

evaluate the overall reupow.v.

11 Courteous/helpful
21 Indifferent
5 Host.le

0 Physically abusive
12 Incompetent

1 Other:

'One officer helpful, one hoE,ile, one neutral"

_I 92
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5

you over been hatJssed, thiedleoed with vloltilLe et phy,itativ aiiatked by
the police because of your sexual orientation'

49 Y, (762) 1 (107) ute.tate wells 6 (12Z) ttpstote as, 11 ( 1771 IllIwielLt4,
men, 5 (19%) Milwaukee women.

27 Once

14 More than once
2 Many times

156 No (;o2)

8. Du yin know other gayilet,blan tudivitluals who have been hata,sed, threatened
with violence or physically attacked because of their sexual orientation?

168 Yes (85%) 40 (82%) upstate women, 42 (86%) upstate men, 67 (75%)
Milwaukee men, 19 (73%) Milwaukee women.

30 No (15%)

9. Have you ever be.1 taunted or :tarussed by members of your family because they
suspected or kne, you were lesbian /gay'

Father: 28 Yes (14%) 176 No (86%)
Mother: 20 Yes (10%) 185 No (90%)
Sister(s): 23 Yes (12%) 165 No (88%)
Brother(s): 32 Yes (17%) 158 No (832)Other relatives: 25 Yes (13%) 165 No (87%)

10. Have you ever been the victim of physical violence (punched, kicked, spit at,
etc.) by family members because they suspected or new you were gay / lesbian''

Father: 11 Yes (5%) 197 No (9570
Mother: 2 Yes (1%) 201 No (99%)
Sister(s): 2 Yea (1%)

185 No (99%)
Brother(s): 7 Yes (4%) 193 No (96%)
Other relatives: 3 Yes (2%) 193 No (98%)

11. Were you ever harassed, threatened or physically attacked in high school or
junior high school because you were perceived to be gay or lesbian,

79 Yes (38%)
128 No (62%)

12. Would you say that at."A-gayilesbian violence is prevalent enough to cause yoL
to feat tut your Lailety us u gay mun/lesblan)

145 Yes (70%) 36 (73%) upstate women, 34 (69%) upstate men, 53 (60%)
Milwaukee men, 22 (85%) Milwaukee women.

60 No (30Z)

13. Would you say that you have modified your behavior bcca se of anti-gay/lesbian
violence (for example, have you taken a self-defense course, stopped walking with
a lover or a friend who is identifiably gay/lesbian, avoided :ertain gay/lesbian
locations as neighborhoods, bars, etc.)'

`12 Yes (54%) 31 (63%) upstate women, 24 (497) upstate men, 42 (47%) Milwaukee
men, 15 (58%) Milwaukee women.

97 No (46%)

14. Do you believe it 1 Ilk, ly 110 you ;Joy be/could be the .ubjett of unit -goy/lehtan
harassment, threats of violence or physical attack at some time in the future'

182 Yes (882) 45 (922) upstate women, 40 (82%) upstate men, 73 (82%)
Milwaukee men, 74 (92%) Milwaukee women.

26 No (177)
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15. Please write additional comments or concerns below.
71 respondents wrote comments. fhese comments arc excerpted of summarized

hcluw.

15. Optional: Please provide the following Information (name, address, telephone)

so that we may connact you.

03 gave this information.

COMMENTS:

I fear for my safety but try not to let it ruin my life.

Milwaukee has severe police harassment problem.
At my size I'm more worried about a gang attack.
Am cautious and alert (to) escape options of accosted.

Parents disowned me father threatened life changed my name and moved to

different state.
Psychological treatment suggested at college for losbtantsm (in (\lily 70's).

Witch hunt at work.
Going to and icon bars is still very hteatentng.

If my lover and I walked hand-in-hand at the rountit fait nil Eindri of 'Maya

would happen.
I am a teacher with Milwaukee Public Schools who leads a comfortable ga) life

personally and professionally.
Discrimination and verbal abuse from membett, of ptofess, ,nal organization to

which I belong.
Sister ma) have taunted with "queer" because it was a "fad word."
My family has gone so far as to refuse any ftrionrial support fot my twilit.]

education. Whole alit f and °the( "gay orphans" Lo turn?
I included incidents in high school.
I was so frightened of my ortentalton and what it might do to tin life that I

attempted suicide...simply because [I was] not "born to breed."
I strongly object to the loading of some of the forced responses [of these

questions].

I've been it_ry lucl, (not to have been harassed or attacked] and...I probably
won't always bf a lucky.

I now carry a knife or mace.
[It will be] the next g-neration before anti-gay/lesbian sentiment is noticeably

diminished.
Three of us were ticketed and fined [for] walking across the street. Pure harassment.

I often !Ames belt eve the only reason 1 havcn'1 been harassed very often is

my imposing stature (6"2", 175M) and good physical build.
Until prevailing social climate is ch..nged gay people will be an oppressed minority.

More work on public education is needed especially in junior high schools regarding
the gay life style. Our work has just begun

It is emotionally unhealthy to have to live in secretive ways as a gay person;
but to preserve job, business, and safely, one must.

I was beat up in the oh' factor) bathroom. . bi. 3 of 4 men.., only a tooth

broke and mild concussion. NGfF hotline helpful.

Too Minh fear at tin i time [lt) give UAW]. Pleaac unduisland.

Although I have only been out 8 months, I have seen much fear and hatred from
the straight wotld.

I4q.



191

I can't let others, even close friends, know I'm gay.

After a friend was found dead, her lover and I wore arrested on trumped up
/ h o g . .. 1 1 1 l i f 1.1111: he a 1 1 1 t` ,111 III. 0111 t '1 d11 110 .-.1 1 1 1 11111t1i11,1.

I have modified my behavior but not to the extent that I try to hide my sexual
preference. It's an important part of me- it's what keep, me going

I think I am much more concerned about hitassment and possible harm done to
me becuase I am a woman, although I recognize this danger nay be increased
because I am a lesbian.

I am a woman and an, quite often called "sir" by one of my supervisors, quite
often derogatory jokes about glys... JM J state emplf ,e.

Members of the Governor's Council on Lesbian and Gay Issir_ lave themselves
been threatened with murder and raped... a very .-..hilling fact.

I ran for local office recently, openly lesbian, my posters were defaced...

obscene phone calls... but... less controversial than I expected (and I won).
I intend to take some kind of self-defence course.

I'i like to see the results of this survey to see if my fears are founded on
fact or paranoia.

AB 70 is a token without enforcement [by the police].
Survey is J great idea.
Society in general.
The police are the worst offenders.
Police [make] the "gay rights state"... a joke.
My friend Thomas Buckley was murdered.
Police... cause most of my concern. [Milwaukee bar owner]
Alternative family and comparable worth legislation needed.
Lducatfonal system needs much ehange. [iormer Leacher]
[Violence] more prevalent in larger cities.
The only time we get coverage is whet someone dies of AIDS. [Appleton]
Police Officer (name given) called me a dyke and a quee. as he beat me.
Although I have not been... target, I know others who have ,..:-1.
Things could get strange at work if found out.

'"4" more serious the crime, the more professional the Milwaukee Polize efforts
!former bar manager]

%I -, rob I have recently come out and many other gays arc following.
I

Freedom at Inst. Relief'

I believe that violence grows from ignorance.... Homophobes... fear their true
feelings about possibly being gay themselves.

I feel very fortunate to have had a very positive "coming out."
A friend and myself went to the aid of a gay man in the neighborhood who was

being beaten '-,i a gang of youths who were calling him faggot, sissy, etc.
I do not pretend to he strairhi, but I do use some discretion in public places.
I am au open gay leader whose mine appears in print and face on TV. Being that

open makes me an easy target.

I have not suffered from Iftrasmera, ere.,... but I am concerned [it] is possible.
[At school] I think the term faggot was applied to quiet, introverted boys who

weren't much interested in athletics.
I would like to be contacted for statements.
Arrested in bookstore.

[People harass me by making] disparaging remarks in my presence when people are
aware or suspect I am gay.

No question [is on survey] concerning aarassment by gays of straights...
a serious problcm... the gay was quite threatening....

I am not very "out" [which helps] my escaping some verbal and possible
physical abuse.

4 9 5
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Concerned abou_ harassment/violence primarily because of poor location of bers.
Around [Milwatkee bar) many, many cars are vandalized... for a time, a watch

committee was organized... Police protection is limited.

Brier is a bad figurehead fur Milwaukee Polit.e.
Many people I know nave experienced verbal abuse if they appear deviant to

other weirdos (hai,cut. earring) abuse not just directed at gays.
Not being able to live a gay lifestyle openly is harassment.
Being gay involves a consii.-t calculation of risks.

196
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APPENDIX 6

Thomas J. Coleman, Jr.
Attorney and Counselor
900 Lovett B'vd., suite 206

Houston, Texas 77006
(713) 520-8060

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee:

My name i Thomas J. Coleman Jr. I am an attorney liscensed to
practice and have practiced law )n the States of Louisiana and Teras,
and have worked and resided in Houston, Texas since 1981. Additionally.
as a gay person, and noting the pressing need for human rights as well
as common human decency for gay people, I have been active in the
Houston Gay Po.itical Caucus (HGPC) since 1982 and was Vice-President of
that organization in 1985. I was President of the Texas Human Rights
Foundation (THRF) from 1983 to 1985 and was its fulltime Executive
Director from 1985 to 1986. THRF is a non-profit publ.c litigating
foundation chartered to fight legally sanctioned discriminaticl against
gay men and lesbians.

Part of my work with these organizations has involved dealing with
anti-gay violence in Texas and particularly in Houston. I also have
persnal experience with such expressions of homophobia. At this year s
Gay Prid2 Rally here in Houston, on June 29, 1986, 1 was serbally
assaulted by a group of young gay bashers while parking my car. Later,
upon leaving the Rally, I discovered that my tires had been slashed.
apparently by the gay bashers.

There is no question in my mind, based upon personal experience as
well as numerous reports of anti-gay violence I have taken at HGPC and
THRF, that this problem is serious and one that needs to be addressed at
the federal level. Moreover, it is a problem that is increasing in
severity. I am sure that you already know, Mr. Chairman, that any group
that suffers from irrational prejudice, which then seeks to redress this
injury, will endure the sort of reactionary backlash that the Re .

Martin Luther King called "redemptive Suffering."

Certainly this is true in Houston. Not only do gays in Houston
suffer from the sort of abuse that has been documented by NGLTF ,nd
other gay human rights organizations, this sort of indignity actually
enjoys a sort of quasi-official sanction from some Houston business
leaders. just as racism did in the not too distant past.

As I indicated earlier, the struggle for h,man rights. whether
against racism, anti-Semitism or homophobia. has historically brought or
a reactionary response. In Houston, this officially sanctioned bigotry
cleal ly manifested itself during 1984-1985. during a referendum on

employment protection for gay men and lesians and municipal elections
which soon followed.

During the summer of 1984, Houston City Council passed ordi,An,e
amendments prohibiting discrimination in city employment zn the tas3s of
sexual orientation. Prior to the passage of these ordinances, gay city
employees had ns legally enforceable mechanism to redress employment
discrimination. City Council passed these amendments despite the

'6 -9R3 0 - 87 - 8
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nre-ente of a howling moh of approximately 4)0 persons, outside
zt,mher. which Nas led bi the local Ku Klux Klan.

Sadly, Iota' reactionary elements quickly came together to oppose
their human riohts amendments. Harris County (Houston) Republican
Chairman Russ M-ther needlessly politicized the issue by dredging up the
line discarded myth that "clays recruit." A local bank president. also
a :,^ in the Republican Party, paid for a misleading and sensational
n,,,reaper adverisement, urgino people to call those persons On City
Cnuocil who -o+ed for the amendments. Glenn the amount of ionoranre znd
ore;,.dire which exists against oav petiole, it is not Surpris,no that
sh^re Ate -"(portnd the amendments were sub3ected to what Houston City
tr,ncilmember Elea Tinsley called "a sad and danaerous outp ,uring of
.1tr.d t ha r ne,er hrard such venom."

Most dsturbinn. however. was the decision of the Executive
nmm,ttee of the hinustoo Chamber of Commerce to oppose the
non d,rtriminatior amendments. As the Wall Street Journal reported on
January 17. 1985: "Other cities - Miami. New York and San Francs,o. to
name a -ew - have been splintered over similar measures in the past.
.ot rare) has heal corporate leadership taken so large a role in these
cent,o,erSiea." DesOite denials of bit-lot,/ on the part of tn-. Chamber -
which ranmrd from clumsy to santtimonious - it spent almost a qua -ter .,1

a millon dollars on what Texas Monthly Magazine called an "antioal'
f-enzv". ui.h mallerc as well as television, radio and newspaper
ad erl,=nmenls oreol and crudet attacking Hwuston's gay community. The
+r of hie antioay hate campainn was Rohert 3. Br acien . or es, lv
Chairman of the Hructor Chamber of Commerce.

nve thi- di,honci, ari4 irrusponihility on the part of the .hr
rho' 1H he erce,,isinn leaderchir in a forthright manner, it is not
su-rrisinm t.z+ ++)e TeferenHum lost by a large maroin in January. iges,

'ater-, in a letter dated Febuary 18, 1986, Houston Chronicle
°resident and Chamber of Cummerre Executive Committee member Pithl,d
1.1/ Tnhnson wrote that. "The only issue at stake " in the referendum
', as -do we wish to createsafe havens for looseli defined minorities''
M (Mr. lohnsnn's% answer is still a strong no."

),hen the r-r,ident of the largest tirrnlation newspaper in Hct,s.cm
'tie Chronicle) moor on record to say tnat city should not be a safe

for nn, men and lasba,n, it should come as no surprise that acts
c violence acalms IS continue unlhated, and even increase.

later in 1985. Houston Chamber of Commerce President loise Welch
,esioneg to run for Mavor of Houston on a viciously antigav platform.
Lr October 2,. IPF35. m . wrIrr, announced a four point plan to 'deal'
with Acnuired Immunr. Deficient, Syndrtme "One of them. " he said. was
"tn shoot the Queers..

Mr. Welch said later that he was hiking. Mr. Johnson's parer the
Houston Chronicle, then endorsed Welch for mayor. with no ed,loria/
mment on Uulch's "shoot the nuee-s" statement.

IlnfortunAlnlv, those who have suffered from acts of antioas
vielroce find it difficult to see the humor in !pule WelCh'S and
difficult to ignore them: too many have b,en assaulted. mainpd and
Pilled for that.

Thr problem is clear enough it is as clear as the 00t-1e- rf

1 6i
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-,15M was In the 1960's and anti-semitism in the 1930's and 19,.0's.
Cr. '00 t), _elution- arc equally clear. One IS extension of the C) 11
'1)&1+s :.et (2f 1'46'. to protect oav men and lesbians, especially in

1.o ,mte 'hen,' ammdments are presently pending in Congress. 1 am
,,,,, the Houston Chrmicle would object editorially. iust as It oblected
to lecial Trete1'1m for other minorities in 1964. But violence 0,:,,,s.
'Q,..- ,..:II never ,nd until those pays who already work at places like the
t-,._:.nn Chronl-le. from the nc,stand to the city room, can "romp wit ".
r",,:.tC their cc workers (maybe even People like Mr. Johnson) and the
-,,t'ic. any , errnme the ignorance and prejudice once and for all
. )(..n..t tht, fear of 'esIno a lob well done. 1 know some of these People
n rnlf. a,1 tcre is no oueStion about the fear. the Ignorance. the
t-',ed and the silence.

li.t:1 t-1- r-cblem is addressed with sufficient urgency at she
`e,1 ° -el Insel. a= hae other types of violence and discrimination, we in
,r.IIle. 1,, 1-',Irtne w)'I. I'm afraid. simply be unable o dca'

effrc-set with the type of officially sanctioned abuse described hare.
a c11 ar h, )rIcnre Oescr)beM h, others who haze appeared tfere

Th-m., / c. 1, ., Jr.
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APPENDIX 7

1 October 1986

Representative John Conyers, Chairman
Criminal Justice Subcommittee
House Annex II --
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Representative Conyers:

2hank you for the opportunity to present written testimony
on anti-llsbian_and gay violence to the Subcommittee on Criminal
Justice. These hearings are an important step in the process of
increasing societyrs awareness of the extent of the problem of
anti-gay violence.

I am the Executive Director of Gay and Lesbian Advocates and
Defenders/Park Square Advocates, Inc. (GLAD), a public interest
legal foundation, based in Boston, which has been doing
litigation and educational work on lesbian and gay civil righ.s
issues since 1978. GLAD's civil rights work is multi-faceted
we provide direct representation and amicus briefs in civil
rights cases; work with the media; present workshops and speak to
organizations in the gay community, the legal community and to
the public at large; publish a ne,91etter; serve as an
informational clearinghouse; an.". help people find attorneys with
experience or understanding of gay related issues. Because of
our advocacy work, many reports of anti-gay violence come to my
office.

It is difficult to measure the extent of anti-gay harassment
and violence because much, if not post, of it goes unreported,
even within the-gay community. I am constantly surprised by how
much harassment and violence I hear anecdotally, from people I
would have expected to report it both within the community and to
the autt.--ities. The lack of reporting occurs for a compli,ated
variety of reasons: fears - and in some cases prior personal
experience - about how the police and/or the courts will treat
the complainent; fears about the repercussions of potential
publicity such as employment and housing discrimination or
custody problems; in situations where only verbal harassment
and/or intimidation have taken place many people believe that the
situation is not serious enough or will not be considered serious
enough to warrant the attention of the authorities.

Pears of police an: court responses are frequently justified

PARK SQUARE ADVOCATES, INC. GAY & LESBIAN ADVOCATES & DEFENDERS
Post Office Box 218, Boston, MA 02112 617/426-13S0
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as police often do net rake the gay/lesbian ccmplainent
seriously. Three weeks ago I spoke with a man who had been
attacked on the block where he lived. A neighbor called the
police, who responded immediately and arrived whi' the assailant
was still harassing the victim. While the victim was bleeding,
from teing punched in the face, the police ignored him and asked
the assailant if he was all right, then gave the victim a run
around when he wanted to file charges. That scenario is
representative of many that I have heard it my two years in this
30o. Two other common themes are the police arresting or taking
down to the station the complainent rather than the --tacker, or
the police simply telling the attacker to get out o. -he area but
refusing to make an arrest.

Fears of the repercussions of publicity also prevent many
victims of anti-gay crime from coming for$ard. While passage of
loci' civil rights ordinances which protect lesbians and gay men
in tie cities of Heston Ind Cambridge have helped a great deal,
they ao not go nearly far erough. People who live or work
outside of these cities are not fully protected, and the scope of
the ordirances is limited For example, custody law, which is
controlled by the state, is not covered, nor are immigration
matters in which federal law controls. The potential price that
a person nay have to pay for making a complaint can be very high.

It is with some chagrin that I can speak personally to the
third of the reasons for under-reporting, the sense that the
harassment is not serious enough. This past summer there was a
great deal of verbal harassment and violence against gay men in
Provincetown, Mass., incidents of which I was well aware. While
walking down a side street, outside the center of town, two
friends, both of whom are also attorneys, and I were verbally
harassed for several mirutes by a kid who stopped his car
alongside of us. We ignorer him, and it was not until twenty
minutes later that we even realized what had happened. Had the
slurs been racial or religious, or had a client come to us with
this story, we would have immediately seen its seriousness.
There had been violence in the tcwn; if there were fewer of us,
or he had friends along, or if it were getting dark, or if we hau
appeared irtimidated there might have been violence in this
situat'on, too. Yet we discounted it and didn't even take down
his li qlse plate number; he went on his way more sure than ever
that he could harass gay people with impunity.

Despite these reasons wh2. anti-gay violence is generally
unreported. I have only to look at my phone log and community
newspapers for the past few months to find many reported
examples. And I'm speaking here of specifically anti-gay
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violf .ze, rather than violence and other crimes in which the
victims just happen to be gay. The distinction is based on
whether or not the victims are chosen as vi.:tims specifically
because they are gay - whether the perpetrators are acting out
their own hatred and fears about sexuality or are choosing gay
people as victims because the criminals believe that the gay
people won't go to the authorities or the authorities will not
take any complaints seriously.

Over the summer at least three gay men were murdered in the
area; six incidents of gay bashing in which the victims required
hospitalization were reported in the press, as well as over a
dozen assaults that did not require hospitalization. Students at
two area colleges reported-a great deal of harassment; at the
University of Massachusetts, Amherst there are dormitories where
both studentb and Staff at the school have told me it is not safe
for openly lesbian or gay students to live.

This past summer saw a tremendous increase in the amount of
violence against gay men in Provincetown, a resort town on Cape
Cod with a large gay resident and visitor population. The police
were largely unresponsive to the problem. The trouble in
Provincetown seems to be clearly linked to AIDS hysteria:
uninformed fea:s about AIDS have made the extent of gay tourism a
hot political issue in the town; the teenagers and young men who
are perpetrating the violence are acting out their views and the
town, and our greater society, condones their response. In
Ogunquit, a Maine resort town which also has a substantial number
of gay visitors, someone_ threw tear gas into a gay bar on a
crowded weekend night during the summer.

In 1982-1983 the City of Boston did a year long study of the
lesbian and gay community, titled The Boston Project. 6,000
questionnaires were distributed within the lesbian and gay
community; there was-nearly a 25% return rate so 1:500 people
responded. Additionally, the Project held hearings on a variety
of subjects of interest to the community, including Police and
Community Relations.

Oer half of the respondents (53%) beliered they had
experienced overt acts of discrimination because of their sexual
orientation. These acts took a variety of forms, but 24%
reported that they had been physically attacked in the City of
Boston because they were lesbian or gay, 21% had been a victim of
vandalism, robbery or arson because of their sexual orientation,
and 3% had been sexually assaulted because of their orientation.
More than one in ten (13%) felt that they 4...4 been discriminated
against by the Boston Police Department, and a staggering 76%
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stated that they had been the subject of verbal abuse because
they were lesbian or gay.

The first, and most important recommendation that can be
made for helping to curb anti-gay violence is to increase civil
rights protections for lesbians and gay men. As was said above,
local ordinances are a start, but they do not go far enough.
What is needed is for state and federal civil rights protections
to be expanded to include gay people, and reform of immigration
laws so that lesbians and gay men who are not United States
citizens can also feel free to use the criminal justice system
without fear of collateral consequences.

Police and court personnel need to be informed about lesbian
and gay people. This kind of training should be part of all
police academy programs and also provided to all current officers
as the police are really the front line people when incidents of
harassment or violence occur. Victim witness program staff also
need training and can be very helpful to people pursuing justice
through the court system; in Massachusetts GLAD has done some
work with the Mass. Office for Victim Assistance to sensitize
people to gay and lesbian clients. Police Departments,
particularly, as well as courts and other criminal justice
programs should actively recruit openly lesbian and oP-
personnel; this would ensure a heightened level of -,y....eness in
the Departments as well as increase the comme:.itylt sense 'hat
understanding and access were available to gay people.
8 Police review procedures which are accessib.. to the
public and which are not window dressing commissiois which always
white-wash the actions of police officers are important in
helping to make the police answerable to their community. A
consistent problem in attempting to deal with police abuses in
Boston is that the Department's Internal Review Board appears
dedicated to exonerating all officers of any charges. Official
liaisons to the lesbian and gay community can also help_to
facilitate appropriate access to the justice system. In Boston
the Mayor has a liaison to the gay community, as dces the Police
Department.

All of the above suggestions have their primary effect after
incidents have occurred; what is really necessary is prevention.
Given that the bulk of anti-gay violence is perpetrated by
teenagers and young men, the schools ha'e a role to play.
Curriculum that acknowledge the existence of gay people and our
contributions to society are necessary, as are programs that
focus on methods other than violence for dealing with conflict.
And information about gay people should not be confined to
health/sex education classes but should be mainstreamec

2 13
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throughout the curriculum.

Lae year we had, in New England, a very clear example of
how schools can foster divisiveness and an atmosphere that could
lead to violence. A school teacher in Maine planned a program
titled 'Tolerance Day' which was to include speakers from a broad
range of minority communities and was aimed at exposing students
to the diversity of people in the real world. One of the
scheduled speakers was a lesbian political activist; in a highly
publicized case which ended up in Court, the principal, School
Board, and Court refused to allow he: to speak, giving the
students a clear lesson that intolerance was OK, aad that
treating gay people differently was acceptable. When kids get
this message over and over, in subtle and not very subtle ways,
we should not be surprised that they sometimes act out WI it.
Add to this the message that police and courts will not stand in
their way and it is no surprise that they will act out violently.

What is needed is a social consensus that lesbians and gay
den are to have the same civil rights as everyone else; that
lesbian and gay lives are as importart as all other lives; and
that our society, through its law making and law enforcement
institutions, will not tolerate breaches of these rights. All of
the above suggestions would help contribute to a climate where
antigay harassment or violence v s not acceptable; if this
message were consistently given out and enforced, we would then
see behaviors change.

Thank you again for the opportunity to provide testimony to
this subcommittee.

KMC/ss

2 6 4

Sincerely,

4(1KevL Ca hcart, s
Executive Directl:7
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Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee, I an Dr.

Martin P. Levine, Assistant Professor of Sociology at Bloom-

field College, New Jersey, where I am also the Coordinator of

the Criminal Justice Program. I am also a member of the Task

Force on Homosexuality and the Profession of The Society for

the Study of Social Problems. As a sociologist, my areas of

expertise include criminology and sexuality. I have thus

conducted extensive research into criminological and sociolo-

gical aspects of homosexuality. I am pleased to testify on

behalf of the American Sociological Association's (ASA) 12,000

members on the subject of violence against lesbians and gay

men. My testimony will spotlight three dimensions of this

problem: (1) the source of anti-homosexual violence; (2)

empirical r search on homophobic aggression; and (3) the

extent of lesbian and gay victimization.

Cultural Roots of Anti-Homosexual Violence

To sociologists, homophobia lies at the root of this

problem. Social scientists use this term to describe anti-

homosexual sentiments. As public opinion polls and social

surveys repeatedly note, these feelings are fairly widespread

in our lociety. As a result, many Americans regard lesbians

and gay men with hostility and scorn. These feelings, in

turn, have been incorporated into the program and practices of

1
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our key institutions. Our legislatures, scnools, and churches

consequently perpetuate and reinforce anti-homosexual senti-

ments, seriously reducing the life chances of homosexual

persons.

We believe that homophobia fosters aggressive acts

against lesbians and gay men. Having grown up in a culture

encouraging hatred for homosexuality, many heterosexuals

dislike homosexual persons. To express their contempt, some

engage in acts of violence, routinely assaulting, maiming,

and even murdering lesbians and gay men.

Criminologists call these acts secondary crimes. They

regard them as such because they flow from the criminal penal-

ties placed on erotic contact between persons of the same

sex. These penalities are associated with the sodomy statutes

Ind are in effect in nearly half of the states. Such sanctions

make lesbians and gay men reluctant to seek legal remedies.

Considered criminals in the eyes of the authorities, they

perceive law enforcement officials as harassers rather than

protectors. This reluctance, in turn, facilitates victimiza-

tion. Without legal safeguards, homosexual persons are easy

targets for homophobic violence.

Empirical Research on Anti-gay/lesbian Violence

The available information about homophobic violence

comes from two sources, anecdotes and surveys. The anecdotal

2h7
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evidence records specific instances of victimization. It may

be broken down into two types. The firEt involves cases

recounted in general reports of homosexual life written by

social scientists. In their overview of the worlds of les-

bians and gay men, the authors of these studies frequently

discussed instances of homophobic violence, usually an act of

"gay bashing"--an assault uoon a homosexual person by a band

of youths. The following excerpt from Wainwright Churchill's

book, Homosexual Behavior Among ML'es (Englewood Cliffs, N.J.:

Prentice Hall, 1967), is typical of these accounts:

One spring evening i, Arril, 1961, a young
man stood waiting for a trolley near his home
in San Francisco. His rame was William P. Hall.
He was a teacher by profession. It may be
imagined that the twenty-seven-year-old man
was in g)od spirits as he stood alone waiting
for the streetcar that was to take him to a
dinner engagement with a friend. He might have
been surprised to see a car carrying four young
men come to a precipitous halt beside him.
Three of the young stalwarts descended from the
car and approached him directly. Since nothing
about the teacher is reported to have been par-
ticularly distinctive, let alone eccentric, he
must have been taken aback when one of the
approaching gang called out bluntly to him,
"Are you a queer?"

Howevei startled he may have been by this
psychopathic question, the teacher's reply was
more educative than anger-provoking.

"What if I asked you that question?"
These were among the very last words spoken

by William Ha'1. The three young hoodlums
stormed the defenseless man and proceeded to
beat him into a state of unconsciousness.
Apparently their fists could not inflict suf-
ficient injury upon the victim to gratify their
lustful hatred, for the police later reported that
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the investigation revealed that Hall had been
struck in the head '.)11 some weapon resembling a
blackjack (pp. 194-195).

The second source of anecdotal evidence involves listings

kept by various lesbian and gay organizations. These listings

recorded all incidents of homophobic violence reported to

the groups. Victims themselves generally reported these

incidents to the organizations, often using a hot-line set up

fcr this purpose. These listings documented a wide array of

violence, including threats, physical assaults, vandalism,

arson, and homicide. A few of these incidents, which were

reported to the National Gay and Lesbian Task Force (NGLTF)

in 1985, are reproduced below:

In Allentown, Pennsylvania, a gunman shot at
a local gay bar, and three individuals required
hospital medical treatment as a result.

In Wilmington, North Carolina, a gay man seeking
custody of his daughter received a death threat
from a member of the White Patriot Party, an
offshoot of the Klu Klux Klan.

In San Francisco, three club-wielding attackers
broke into the home of two gay men and assaulted
them while shouting anti-gay epithets. When
one of the victims cried out as he was being
clubbed, the assailant yelled, "Scream all you
want, mother----ing queer, scream all you want
till I finish you off."

The listings also recorded a marked increase in anti-

gay/lesbian violence. San Francisco's Community United

Against Violence, for example, reported a 61 percent increase

in cases between 1984 and 1985. For the New York City Gay

and Lesbian Anti-Violence Project, the Increase was 41 percent.

209
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An AIDS-related upsurge in nomophobia probably accounts for

this increase, since many of the new incidents invclve verbal

references to AIDS or disease.

Although these accounts document instances of homophobic

violence, isolated personal anecdotes tell us little about the

scope of the problem. Since most cases of victimization

were not reported to the organizations, the anecdote. do not

measure the ,actual extent of violence. To do this, we would

need systematic data collected from a broader spectrum of

the lesbian and gay population. Unfortunately such data do

not exist. No one to date has studied this issue at a national

level using the techniques of systematic survey analysis.

We can, however, obtain some insight into the problem from

tne existing survey data.

Survey Findings

These studies were conducted primarily on a local level

by either social scientists, community groups, or governmental

organizations. Social scientists generally asked one or two

questions about victimization as part of a broader study of

the psychological and sociological adjustment of homosexual

persons. These questions usually asked if the respondents

had ever been assaulted, harassed, or robbed because of their

sexual orientation. The researchers, moreover, apparently

add these questions as an afterthought. Of the five studies

210
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investigating violence, only one did a de'ailed examination

of the replies.

The community and governmental surveys provide more

detailed information. These stt.dies were conducted by either

local gay aid lesbian political groups, governmental task

forces on homosexuality, or civil rights commissions. The

survey:: were designed to measure various aspects of homophobic

discrimination. As a result, they included a number of ques-

tions on victimization. A few, most notably those done by

NGLTF and the Philadelphia Lesbian and Gay Task Force, focused

exclusively on violence, asking about perpetrators, law

enforcement responses, and type of victimization.

The picture emerging from these surveys is bleak, for

this data reveals extensive homophobic violence throughout

the nation. (At the state level, these studies were done in

Maine, New Jersey, New York and Wisconsin; at the local level,

Seattle, San Francisco, Los Angeles, Dallas, Denver, Chicago,

St. Louis, Boston, New York, Atlanta.) The studies found

fairly high rates of verbal and physical abuse among lesbians

and gay men, with rates ranging from 75 to 86 percent for

verbal abuse, and 10 to 26 percent for physical abuse.

Verbal abuse denotes name calling, taunting, and Lhreatening;

physical abuse, assaults or beatings entailing hitting,

punching, or kicking.

The studies also showed predictable sex differences in

2
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victimization. Surveys of the general population consistent-

ly record gender differentials in violence, with men far more

likely to be physically assaulted, and women, sexually

harassed and assaulted. Not surpr,_singly, these differences

appear in the homophobic violence studies. The social science

surveys, for example, found that physical abuse rates for men

ranged from 8 to 26 percent; among women, 0 to 14 percent.

The community and governmental studies, however, reported much

higher rates of sexual harassment and assault among women.

In NGLTF's 1984 survey, for instance, more than one-third of

the women experienced this victimization. Among men, the rate

fell to roughly one-quarter.

The surveys unfortunately tell us little about the

nature of these assaults. Most studies did not ask these

questions. The few that did focused on the weapons used.

For information about these dynamics, we have only he work

of the sociologists Joseph Harry, Brian Miller, and Laud

Humphreys. Harry found that about one-quarter of his roughly

1500 gay male respondents had been beaten or assaulted by

heterosexuals. He also found that gender role conformity and

place of residence influenced the probability of being

assaulted. Men who were effeminate, lived in gay neighbor-

hoods, or had sex in public places (parks, men's rooms)

experienced significantly more assaults than other homosexuals.

Miller and Humphrey's work reveals similar findings. They
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found that men who practiced a highly covert homosexual life

style were more likely to be murdered. Because these men

were secretive about their sexua -Ly, in fact many were

married, they were more likely to have anonymous sex in pub-

lic settings, thus increasing the probability of victimization.

T:xtent of Anti-gay/lesbian Violence

When taken together, these surveys indicate that homo-

phobic violence is a significant problem for lesbians and

gay men. These studies, however, do not tell us about the

extent of victimization, largely because _hey sampled pri-

marily at local levels and asked mainly noncomparable questions.

We can, notwithstanding, compute an approximate measure through

a secondary analysis of some of this data. (We can do this

because all of the studies used non-representative field

samples.)

In determining the overall extent of homophobic vio-

lence, we used questions measuring similar dimensions of

physical and verbal abuse. We defined verbal abuse as name

calling and spoken harassment, and physical abuse, as

assaults and beatings. Due to the prevailing gender dif-

ferences in victimization, we used only questions that dif-

ferentiated between the sexes. The measure for verbal abuse

is based on one question in two studies, with 1598 total

respondents. The measure for physical abuse comes from one
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question in four studies, with 3446 total respondents.

To calculate these measures, 1.7,- divided the number of

respondents answering affirmatively to these questions by

the total number of respondents in all the studies. The

resulting percentages constitute victimization rates. We

found that 88 percent of the men, and 76 percent of the women

surve_yedexperienced verbal abuse. The corresponding rates

for physical abuse are 23 and 10 percent.

Recommendations

Whatever the precise statistics may be, the testimony

presented today clearly shows that acts of violence against

lesbians and gay men are commonplace. Such victimization

runs courivar to long cherished American rights. As citizens

of this country, homosexual persons deserve the same lights

as other citizens. Hence they should be able to live their

lives free from violence. To achieve this goal, we propose

that measures to study and remedy this problem be enacted.

In particular, we recommend that the Federal government en-

courage researcn on homophobic violence by providing fi.nCing

to appropriate agencies such as the Department of Justice

and National Institute of Mental Health. We specifically

recommend research on:

1) the extent and nature of homophobic violence at the

national level. We need to know the rates of victimization,

2 1 4
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the characteristics of the assailants and offenders, and the

nature of the criminal situation;

2) the effect of the so' -my statutes on anti-gay/lesbian

violence. We need to know to what extent these laws pre-

vent homosexual persons from availing themselves of legal

protection, thus making them easy targets for victimization;

3) the motivation of the assailants. We need to know what

factors prompt homophobic violence, particularly the

rationale used by the victimizers;

4) the effects of anti-gay/lesbian violence on the victims.

We need to know the degree to which the victims suffer

physical, psychological, and social trauma.
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MAINE LESBIAN/GAY POLITICAL ALLIANCE
1111

1' 0 BOX 10B

YARMOUTH, ME 04096

JOHA CG,,YERS Aid THH3R nonCRABLE E.11:4.4.1d3 OF Tn.: SUBGamITT,,E

Of. CHILI: AL JII.TICEt

tfy name is Diane dlze and I am a resident of South Portland, !sine. I am

submitting this statement on b,half of the Paine Lesbian) ay Political Alliance,

a statewide organization with a membership of 400.

de thank you for holding a public hearing on anti-gay violence and we

also thank the rational Gay and Lesbian Thmk ebrce for its efforts in bringing

this problem to your attention.

,n the last two years, violence against gay people in !mine has received

attention from the media and the public ae never before, largely due to two

tra_Jc incidents. You may already be aware that our state two years ago

1.1t%essed the murder of ,:harlie noward, a young gay man thrown over a bridge

in :angor by three high school students. You may have already heard the

testimony of Bob .revel, a former resident of Leliston, who last year fired a

gun in self0defense when he believed his life to be gravely threatened. This

followed months of escalating harassment and violen4e threats. A young man died.

Two lives, r gay and one heterosexual, needlessly wasted. The survivors

still bear the emotional scars. The tragedy id not only that two people died

and that the survivors still suffer. The tragedy is also that such an irrational

hate towards a croup of people exists. The tragedy is also that this hate is

fueled by our society's institntions and leaders. The tragedy is that our young

people continue to be taught that it is appropriate to hate, to disrespect, to

devalue gay and lesbian people.

2 1 G
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Pa a lko

5ubcomrittee on Crininal Justice

In April 1985, the thine lesbian/Gay Political
Alliance and the ;lain, Civil

Liberties Lnion sponsored an extensive survey of ,wine's ,ay and lesbian community

on the problems of violence and discrimination.
Lime the information we were to

gather was to be used in our educational and
lobbying efforts for a state gay

and lesbian civil rights bill, we wanted the survey to be above reproach, particu-

larly the methodology. Thus, throuzhout the process we were a!,sisted by social

scientists from the .niversity of Southern
Wile and the lnitersity of Pennsylvania.

,e conducted the survey because we, ourselves,
needed more infsvnation on the

extent to which violence and discrimination
against gay men and lesbians is a

problem in mine. Je also believed that many of our legislators would be concerned

about the problem once they knew a problem did exist.

The results startled us. Like many people, we thought that violence against

gay men and lesbians is primarily a priblem plaguing
large urban areas and that

tn.odies like Charlie t'oward's and Lob Gravel's
were exceptions in a rural state

like faine. ::owever, as you will see from the
survey results enclosed, 40% of

the respondents experieced violence in femme directed at them because of tmeir

sexual orientation. Cf.' the 323 respondents, 381 reported being chases or followed,

26, had objects t"..row- at them, 20; had
proncrty vandalized, 16i were punched or

beaten, llo were spit at, and 9'; were assaulted with an object or weapon.

In addition, since the establishment i
sine of e statewide gay and lesbian

newspaper in 1983, uur Paper, specific instances of violence have come to the

attention of the gay and lesbian community through the newspap., aeveral severe

beatings were reported in cur iePer, usually with the names of the victims deleted

at their reluest.
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lege Three
outcommittee on Criminal Justice

In these incidents which came to the attention of air Paper, only one victim

of violence reported the assault to the polica and was willing to press charges.

The others expressed a fear of newspaper publicity, iot only did they fear the

publication of their names and addresses, but some also feared the disclosure of

their Lexual orientation which could result in job and/or housing loss.

ie recommend the following steps to help curb anti-gay harassment and

violence!

1. The passage of gay and lesbian civil rights legislation on the federal

and state levels. Victims of violence might be more willing to report

assaults if they knew they had recourse should they experience discrim-

ination if their lifestyle became known. In addition, we bilieve that

whenever a class of people is denied basic civil rights protections, the

message to our children is that the members of that class are of less value,

are somehow less human, than other people. uur children learn that it is

Oa to hurt people who are members of that class. One only has to look at

history to see that such attitudes towards clack people were rn=part before

civil rights protections were extended.

2. The deve&ppment of elementary and secondary school curriculum which

would teach children about human differences - religious, racial and ethnic,

political, handicapped/nonhandicapped, homosexual/heterosexual - and

how rich our society can be if we appreciate differences. Such a curriculum

should be developed with the participation of parents and professionals.

21'
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Pace Four

Subcommittee on Crininal Justice

Just for moment I w 41d like to share with
you the response of the Bangor

School Department following Charlie Howard's death. The School Committee
appOilted

two of its members to a Tblerance oubcommittee. It also issued a statement saying

that "our public schools should foster differing ideas and reflect various values

and 14feetyles." In addition, the Sch'o' Committee approved
in- ..ervice programs for

school staff to addres prejudice, especially homophobic prejudice.

«a would recommend similar in-service training
fog educators across the

country.

3. 'asinine of police officers and other cesim.1 justice officials on gay

and lesbian lifestyles, issues of concern to the gay and lesbian community,

and ways the community and public officials
can cooperate in addressing

homophobic violence. Such training should be encouraged by the national

associations to which the local and state officials are connected.

4. The passare of anti -bias crime bills which would provide for stiffer

penalities for crimes motivated by bigotry and prejudice towards a class

of people.

y. the governor of each state designating an office to which people can report

bias crimes (e.g. homophobic assaulta, vandalise of lgogues) so that

statistics axe kept on this particular type of crime. -.Ace of the

Attorney ..nerel could be the designated state office.

6. The Supreme Court of the lini.ed States :nould
reverse its reeent decision in

bowers v. dardwick, a decision which
was contrary to every notion of right to

privacy that the court ever formulated rnd upheld. Suoh an outrageous

transgression of justice and democratic principles
clearly fuels hatred of

and disrespect for gay people.

I

219



216

MAINE LESBIAN/GAY POLITICAL ALLIANCE

PO BOX 108
YArmOUTH,ME 0409'

Page Five

Subcommittee on Criminal Justice

ale thank you for this opportunity to submit oui testimony. 'le again thank

the members of the Subcommittee on Criminal Justice for holding these hearings.

Should there be any further way we can help you Gather informatio.., please don't

heel tate to call on us
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To the Congress of the United States
House of Representatives
Washi gton, D.C. 20515

Before the Subcommittee cn Criminal Justice
House Ann,.x 11

The Honorable John Conyers, Chair

Legislative History of the Seattle Malicious Harassment Ordinance

In July, 1983, Capitol Hill (Seattle, WA.) was rocked by a series of assaults
on gay men in at least six incidences. Commonly known as "gay bashings" the worst
assualt occured when approximately a dozen teenagers carrying a crowbar and clubs
attacked a man, beating him senseless, and then forceably inserting the crowbar up
his rectum. Fortunately, he fully recovered (physically), and several of the as-
sailants were later convi_ted of felony assault.

State Representative Janice Niemi, D., Seattle, intervened in the matter as
did Dorian Group President Jim Holm. Both confered with Seattle Police Chief
Patrick Fitesimons, and because of this Assistant Police Chief Noreen Skagen ordered
increased patrols of the Broadway area of Capitol Hill, Seattle, WA.

These ongoing incidences prompted me to write a letter to each of our nine Se-
attle City Council members, and Seattle Mayor Charles Royer. Along with the letters
I sent a then recent newspaper article, on the bashings from the Seattle P-I. In
that letter I asked that they support introduction of a malicious harassment ordi-
nance patterned after the Washington state felony malicious harassment statute
(Revised Code of Washington, Title 9A, Chapter 36, Section 80), which would protect
persons based upon their sexual orientation from immediate threats to their life,
limb, or property. The response was almost immediate and all fav able, including
Mayor Royer. In particular, letters from then Seattle City Councilman Jack N.
Richards and then Seattle City Council President Jeanette Williams, August 5 and
24, 1983, respectively (see exibits), stated they were going to contact the City
Attorney's office to seek advise on writing such an ordinance.

The following year, May 9, 1984, 1 recieved a telephone call from a Seattle
news reporter asking me if I'd heard that Seattle City Councilman Sam Smith ftad
just introduced an ordinance outl ng malicious harassment. Councilman Smith
introduced it into committee he chaired. At the May 9 hearing, Seattle City
Councilman Jim Street (he defeated Jack N. Richards the previous fall) asked for
and was granted a delay in consideration until May 23 to study the proposed ordinance
and seek public testimony.

On May 23, after considerable Seattle media attention, the Council Chambers
were virtually packed. The vast majority of the audience was against the malicious
harassment ordinance, and the vast majority of the opponents were self-acknowledged
fundamentalist Christians, many of which weren't residents of Seattle. Also
present were supporters Jim Holm, Nancy Welton of the Office of Women's R.ghts, a
representative of the Seattle American Civil Liberties Union, and myself.
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Jim Holm presented local survey resuLs of gays, blethe National Gay and Les-

bian Task force, which showed a large percentage of gay persons had either been

threatened with violence or actually assaulted with or without a weapon.

Nancy Welton asked for additional classes of people, not covered by the state

malicious harassment felony statute, be included besides sexual orientation.

In my testimony I urged the Seattle City Council to add specific exclusionary

language making it clear that alicious harassment dion't include insulting, demean-

ing, or deprecatory language. Such exclusicnary language is in the Washington state

felony statute, and I felt would quiet critics claiming free speech and religion.

The representative from the Seattle ACLU spoke also about free speech consi-

derations, and asked for more time to come up with such language, which Councilman

Smith's committee was agreeable to.

The opposition was based primarily upon Biblical condemnation of homosexuality,

that the proposed ordinance only protected the class of sexual orientation, and such

an ordinance would impair a Christian's right to free speech and religious opinion.

I found considerable irony in the opposition's "religious. arguments against

the ordinance. Apparently, they were unaware or chose to ignore that Christ was

confroned with an incident of malicious harassment of an individual and, in effect,

denounced and put a stop to it. In the Book of John 8:3-11,,Revised Standard Version,

it says:

The scribes and the PLrisees brought a woman who had
been caught in adultry, and ...they said to him, 'Teacher,

this woman has been caught in adultry. Now in the law Moses

commanded us to stone such. What do you say about her,' ...he

stood up and said to them, 'Let him who is without sin cast

the first stone at her.' ...when they heard it they went away,

one by one, ..., and Jesus was left alone with the woman

standing before him. Jesus looked up and said to her, 'Woman,

where are they, Has no one condemned you,' She said, No one,

Lord.' And Jesus said, 'Neither do I condemn you, go, and do

no sin again."

Their "stone throwing" was amazing' When gay men were being threatened and

assaulted, and ;bile women have been terroiled by the same men for years, 'here

were these people? Did they picket, write letters to legislators and editors, or

hold press conferelccs to denounce such activity and demand action? No' Instead,

they've chosen to use the Bible as a political and social tract to persecute and

humiliate gay people and women (see exibit, Seattle P-1, May 24, 1984).

Sam Smith's committee next met on June 7, 1984, and the ordinance was amended

to include the classes of age, gender, marital status, parental status, and politi-

cal ideology. Also, exclusionary language was added to protect it from judicial

attack on free speech grounds. There was no further public testimony allowed, and

the committee voted 3-0 to send the amended ordinance to the full City Council with

a recommendation of "due pass."
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On June 11, 1984, the Seattle Cit) Council, with no discussion by members,
voted 8-0 in favor of passage of the malicious harassment ordinance.

The morning of June 1? 1984, 1 recieved a phone call from Mayor Charles
Royer's Appointments Secretary Cal Anderson who explained that because the Mayor's
telephones were ringing off of their hooks with fundamentalists demanding Royer
veto the ordinance he'd decided to Ogn it immediately, rather than have a bill
signing ceremony after he returned from a business trip. I was in complete agree-
ment with Mayor Royer's decision not to he swayed by a telephone referendum of a
tiny vocal minority, much of which didn't reside within Seattle.

After the signing there was an attempt to seek a referendum on the November,
1984 ballot by obtaining at least 11,315 signatures of Seattle registered voters,
by July 9, 1984. The petition effort failed for lack of sufficient signatures.
The ordinance went into effect July 12, 1984 (see exibit).

Why are fundamentalists so 'uptight about this type of law? They claimed
abridgement of their rights to freedom of speech and religion, but an exclusionary
clause was added to make it clear only aztual immediate threats to life, limb, or
property would be grounds for arrest and conviction. They complained it only pro-
tected persons based upon ...,exual orientation; so, age, gender, marital status,
parental status, and political ideology were added. But, they still sought a refer-
endum to block it' Possibly the answer lies in a quote from authors Flo Conway and
Jim piegelmin who co-wrote Holy Terror, published by Doubleday & Company, Incor-
porated, 32. They'd traveled 10,000 miles across America to talk with politi-
cians, min. s, rabbis, priests, and laypersons to find out what fundamentalists
we Ill about, and these are the conclusion they came to:

...we've looked to the movement's leaders for some sign
of feeling, for a 'ttle love of their fellow man. We found
none. ..., the fundamentalist right has no vision for America,
not in its churches, not in its campaigns, not in the 'tics
of its men who now r6n our government. In place of rear
the movement offers only myrhs a mythical view of America's
past and purpose; a supernatural claim that they have been em-
powered to act for Cod; a preposterous insistence that common
good means nothing more than unquestionable obedience."

The Federal Malicious Harassment Act of 1986

I'm proposing to this subcommittee the Federal Malicious Harassment Act of
1986, patterned after Washington state's felony malicious harassment statute and
Seattle's malicious harassment ordinance. Specifically, such federal legislation
should make crossing of state or territorial lines to willfully commit malicious
harassment a felony. It should be illegal for any person or persons to cross state
or territorial lines either physically, electronically, telephonic, telegraphic,
or through the United States Postal Service to immediately, in the future, or
conditionally threaten the life, limb, or property of any second or third party
because of their age, ancestory, color, creed, marital status, parental status,

political ideology, race, religion, sex, sexual orientation, or physical, mental,
or sen.ory handicap, whether real or percieved. Persons convicted should be
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subject lo imprisonment up to five years, and a fine of up to $10,000.

However, if any person is actually assaulted or their property vandalized or des-

troyed then the defendant(s) should be sentenced up to ten years, and fined up to

$20,000. FurtLsr, such federal legislation should include federal remedies for

punitive damages against each defendant, per conviction.

Possible Federal Statutory Alternatise

Title 18, of the United States Code, Section 242 says, in part: "[W]hoever,

under color of law...willfully subjects any in'abitant of any State, Territory, or

District to the deprevation of any rights...secured or protected by the Constitu-

tion or laws of the United Srates...on account of such inhabitant being an alien,

or by reason of his color, or race...shall be fined...or imprisoned..." This

subcommittee might consider amending 18 USC 242 to include the classes of age,

creed, marital status, parental status, political ideology, religion, sex, sexual

orientation, or physical, mental, or sensory handicap. This federal statute is

already in place, and would only need to be amended with addi, onal protected clas-

ses of people.

Bowers vs. Hardwick (1986)

A corollary to the problem of violence against gay and lesbian people Is the

recent United States Supreme Court ruling in Bowers vs. Hardwick, June 30, 1986.

A 5-4 majority of the Court ruled private, non-commercial sexual activity (oral/

anal) between consenting adults of the same gender may be made illegal activity by

the states and territories. In a footnote, the majority specifically excluded from

their decision a ruling on married or unmarried couples of the opposite gender en-

gaging in the same type of sexual activity even though such couples are also inclu-

A--.! under the Georgia sodomy statute at issue before the Court.

This ruling has created an enhanced sense of official sanctioning of the perse-

cutlor and violence towards gay and lesbian persons regardless of whether or not

their own jurisdiction has a sodomy statute. I would urge this subcommittee to

consider a federal law that would deprive states and the District of Columbia of

100% of their federal highway and law enforcement assistance funds if, alter two

years of enactment, they have failed to repeal their respective adultry, fornica-

tion, and sodomy statutes, and establish a minimum age of sexual consent no older

than 18. Such a federal statute should make it clear Congress isn't attempting to

force repeal of any state's incest, prostitut'on, or pimping statutes.

This approach has been successful in establishing a national uniform maximum

speed limit of 55 MPH, and a national uniform minimum drinking age of 21. It's my

belief this approach would be just as successful in forcing states to repeal their

adultry, fornication, and sodomy statutes (Washington state repealed theirs in 1976).

Sodomy statutes are still in effect in the states of Alabama, Arizona, Ark.-.as,
Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Kansas, Kentucky, Louisiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota,

Mississippi, Missouri, Montana, Nevada, North Carolina, Oklahoma, Rhode Island,

South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, Utah, Virginia, and the District of Columbia.
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The population of these states, and D.C., total only 441 of /he total population of
the United States (1980 census data). That means 56% of the total U.S. population
are residing in states without sodomy statutes.

Conclusion

There': a need for federal intervention in the area of Inter -state violence
and threats of violence against gay and lesbian people, and federal coercion of 24
states and the District of Columbia into repealing their adultry, fornication, and
sodomy laws. These actions, and the amending of 18 UPC 242. will make a positive
and significant impact in reducing violence and legalized harassment and intimida-
tion (sodomy laws) against those who love differently, or are percieved to.

Opponents will argue there are plenty of felony assault statutes on the state
and federal books, and they're correct---as far as they go. rowever, the unique
concept of ma'icious harassment laws is to provide a statutory means of arresting
a harasser at the stage of written or oral threats, rather than law enforcement
having to wait until an actual violent crime has occured. In other words, it's
an opportunity to diffuse a potentially dangerous situation for the victim before
it escalates into a violent crime.

In closing I'd like to paraphrase a passage from President John Y. Kennedy's
"Radio and Television Report to the American People on Civil Rights,. deliveed on
June 11, 1963, from the Oval Office.

"We preach freedom..., and we mean it, ..., but are we to
say to the world, and much more importantly, to each other
that this land of the free except for those who are gay or
lesbian, that we have no second-class citizens except those who
are gay or lesbian, that we have no class or caste system, ...,
uo master race except with respect to those who are gay or
lesbian?

"Now the time has come for us to fulfill our promise."

I respectfully submit to this subcommittee, its time for you to help fulfill
his promise for all of America's sexual minorities.

Thank you for your time and consideratici.

Author's Biography

Steven L. Kendall was born, raised and educated in the state of Washington,
and is a resident of Seattle, WA. Hr. Kendall has a B.A. in political science from
the University of Washington, and is presently enrolled at City University taking
paralegal training.

Hr. Keniall is an alerted precinct commItteeperson of the 32nd District Demo-
cratic party, and President of Washington Citizens for Ration Handgun Controls,
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Incorporated, a pro-gun control organization with over 4,000 members and supporters
across the state of Washington. He's an accomplished amateur writer who's had
numerous letters and articl s published in newspapers and magazines across the
United States, including TIME and USA TODAY.

Signed:

Steven L. Kendall
621 NW 44th street
Seattle, WA. 98107

206/789-7165

Subscribed and sworn before me this day of September, 1986.

Notary Public in and for the
Washington, residing at
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Investing in Our Future
by Snipe Kelm

In my job with the New beak
Crum V.irre Board. Ideal with
the tar, st mandeetatrens of
anti gayncobtan bigotry that
of eaten When inflicted upon

amone because of whew what hew eh.
is nohow is revolting but it Is par
t tad In, revolting when a mat...
lb mange. membered MO corm..
to Some of the mt.tiansImIlilesenbe
earn,. my agency and weft:me Irene
ty el entmea..iong them the Nano*
for the Protection ol leabtsn and her
loath iIPLGY1 the New York Cny
l.a, la,ban Anti Violence Prop.t end
one mre concerned rumen named Ed
Mu,h, I deal with these vIctims st
Particular crisis point in their young
lives and me job calls for roe to ,wide
tnt rn with such writes as ma op my
he amiable ronne.stion for medical
bills Isae ci earning., amen motritisl
oniony let I he blue. need they haw

I is for shelter AM that is problem too
few si our communit, are addoisung

Almost twn wars shon I maned s call
from Ed Murphy concerning s 15 may
nld boy mond benne He rani -e. Vtr
rem 'that...to] ...dn. damage Par

snug lender somewhat effeminate
youth the 11..1 Hook Housing PI,t ion
not a particularly congenial enetron
num in 0 htch to grow up He dirovered
his sexual orsentation rather early and,
off and on rnadeChrtstopher Sneed hie
mad home

He was walking down Christopher
Street an no:ening when a man de
tented in the police report a over 200
war., and .a feet tall got out of a car
said I hhs lurking fas,ota and be.
Kt not e ith , bin Kenny you inSt din
rt. ti II i pall hit ow weeks As he eras
dill on hie mutInr a Medicaid caw m
My , , wound up not payer -
anrthott He went Is nit on the at. .e
and it will there

Idot and hi. San Diego
Cal rorm 4re .1.. d lovers Yellen
hr. ina her nip. t .en, hanng re, in
hit h.... rn loth were kicked out I

then homes the min of 18 and la
reape,wly Nut aa hour of arnsIng
in New Yerk City by Wilmer San Deign
they more umaulted and tobbed of all
Wu belonynge sad the 1500 they had
Wrests Nem ItmCnme V.ints Bawd
maimed the $500 AAer about ant
monW de hand tomouth mummer in
Neer York John and Noel want bark
Cab:am.

sada looking for smapectim mid. St
Vincent s Hospnel had Chins fill out s
claun bone and fide it mitt the Cnme Vic
tome Board I had no one, aMdaeit
fro the a.rt ins which te a necessity to
emoted nth dam Hann/Jun told me
tr. alley eroding weeks et home
recuperebr -,Chnalead talon off for the
Village She had In knoeledge of his
erhtnobwath

What are we doing to help gay
kids who are victims of violence?

If government can't provide a
shelter, we as a community must

raise the money for it.
Twenty one year old Robert wss

onlerttl out *flush,. in Cincinnati be
wen. veho would not mrept him Two
days after omving in New lark he was
ainsultri on Eighth Avenue fust below
loth Steven and robbed d1240 all the
modc, he had After nu mtarr dale.
Robert wee put in touch with IPLGY
whom turn had hint the with the Crime
Victims Board We replaced hie money
but he also heed hand to ruhith as
.ence until he left New York about tee
months alter the mm.

Chris 0.21 ...Id theinmnottld whb
azoillsry to ha mo4her hit hmd gearid
on on the ...id New York unto the
age d Id Chnss family comes fnwnSuf
folk County and the leek of commune.*
tin between the generations was ob.

emus.
men

Chns went to the more
congenial stmospherealf Chnstopher

Street for ameptance I should also,i nt
out that Chns udysbue
not May in Khool and get the proper
trein.ng to overteme that handicap
Chns ran barely read

Chro t ante to my ettention last sum
met tt hen he was nabbed ore. 10 times

tside I. t. bar in Id...enrich Villageou
three ',ohs who were muting out
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Ae personal femme b men Ed Murphy
baited Chew and we filled out his at
Wont far ray agency together It turned
out that he was InIng on the stwet, alter
ho epan meoLL hadbsen sneaked Mute
he wee in the hospital 04 paid bs
ever SG OCO hammed ball I ham nowise
when he is now or how he is geBing no
nth his life

Earlier this year Irene eed e call hewn
WILY commune 21.yearold named
Edgar Two meta befon. Edgar cams
Mme Won college in LI Peen Tems end
no sooner had he set Rot thedoor is
parental/weer turnout Someone hod told
them their eon met gay Edgar comes
from whiny hunch, with enesTentorrs
Fifth Avenue addrese. He wee ill
prepared for the nert meek of his
which consisted of night in
bathhouse sleeping on a Central Park
bench being locked.* of Fatherly". s
Comnant He.e. snd last but na least
Ming smutted end robbed in Centel
Park of his wall, and his last renum ng
1200

I did the papermek for Edgar scam in
the IPLGY office. but b..* we could
replace his Mellry Edger was wired
money from friends m El Paso, to which
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he robin.d. I presume he a still there
The only thing the Cnre Vtainns (bard
wound up pay wig was his emergency
mom bll el St Vincent

These rues will not be the Ian of this
type I will enrounter And thew young
people came to my agency aa v.., of
noienre only As a community we ran
not afford to allow these 116148 nu 14 go
imminent.

The one thread that runs through
these caws is the rwection of the .cunt
by their families How nun, umet ham
we heard 11 ha. many forum. new
lion to our rtehts presented by
homophobes as concern for the family
tine I submit that the wry existence.
Chnt Edgar Robert John Noel end
Kenny IS SO md.ment of mum
famclna end their failure to deal with
homosexual., in their children These
gee Inds an the best bong argument
agatnst sanetimonio. pompous
moralisers and t heir eowdled concern
for ...damnsl (army values'

But.what an we doing to help them
kids, At ardent Gaylestnan Youth of
New York iGLYNYt sod IPLGY an the
only ma li
with the emblems dour youngest cam
munity members Both are understaffed
and underfunded. IPLGY had a pop..
for a shelter for runway and Mown
easy gatdesnian youth before the lily
government. Regretfully no city money
mob, be band this rural year for such
Plasm

The existence of people such as Ken,
Noel John Robert Edgar and Clots is
Ns beet neon for such a shelter If
government cannot provide us the
Monr then en s community must
rein it ,rtelvea Trschtional family
values hew faded tbse kids es has
gowtrionent We la n community cannot
Whether such, shelter is powenntentu
ly or pneately funded, the point is Net
the need la clearly demonstrated I
realize that Al Dbrelated IOUs. are the
pnra.try drpositonni for most jay1ea
ban money these days. But thew kid,
ere our future and we rent invest in
them


